Aus der Universitätsklinik und Poliklinik für Innere Medizin IV - Hämatologie und Onkologie der Medizinischen Fakultät der Martin-Luther-Universität Halle-Wittenberg (Direktor: Prof. Dr. med. Carsten Müller-Tidow)

Aus dem Institut für Medizinische Epidemiologie, Biometrie und Informatik der Medizinischen Fakultät der Martin-Luther-Universität Halle-Wittenberg (Direktor: Prof. Dr. med. Rafael Mikolajczyk)

Systematischer Review zur medikamentösen Prävention und Therapie Chemotherapie-induzierter peripherer Polyneuropathie

Dissertation zur Erlangung des akademischen Grades Doktor der Medizin (Dr.med.) für das Fachgebiet der Humanmedizin

vorgelegt der Medizinischen Fakultät der Martin-Luther-Universität Halle-Wittenberg

von Juliane Beckmann geboren am 20.12.1987 in Greifswald

Betreuerin/Betreuer: Prof. Dr. med. Karin Jordan Prof. Dr. rer. nat. Johannes Haerting

Prof. Dr. phil. Gabriele Meyer Prof. Dr. med. Petra Feyer (Berlin) Prof. Dr. med. Carsten Müller- Tidow (Heidelberg)

26.01.2017

17.11.2017

From the Clinic and Polyclinic of Internal Medicine IV- Haematology and Oncology of the Medical Faculty of Martin-Luther-Universität Halle-Wittenberg (Medical Director: Prof. Dr. med. Carsten Müller-Tidow)

From the Institute for Medical Epidemiology, Biometry und Informatics of the Medical Faculty of Martin-Luther-Universität Halle-Wittenberg (Medical Director: Prof. Dr. med. Rafael Mikolajczyk)

Systematic Review for the Medicinal Prevention and Treatment of Chemotherapy-Induced Peripheral Polyneuropathy

Thesis submitted in fulfillment of the requirements for the degree Doctor of Medicine (Dr.med.) Human Medicine

presented to the Faculty of Medicine Martin-Luther-Universität Halle-Wittenberg

Submitted by Juliane Beckmann Born 20/12/1987 in Greifswald

Supervisors: Prof. Dr. med. Karin Jordan Prof. Dr. rer. nat. Johannes Haerting

Prof. Dr. phil. Gabriele Meyer Prof. Dr. med. Petra Feyer (Berlin) Prof. Dr. med. Carsten Müller- Tidow (Heidelberg)

26/01/2017

17/11/2017

Referat

Die periphere Polyneuropathie ist eine sehr häufige und für die PatientInnen belastende Nebenwirkung der Chemotherapie (CTX) bei Krebspatienten. Neben der negativen Beeinflussung der Lebensqualität kommt es vermehrt zu Therapieabbrüchen sowie Dosisreduzierungen der anti-neoplastischen Therapie und damit zu höheren Rezidivraten, erhöhter Morbidität und Mortalität.

Diese Dissertationsarbeit entstand im Rahmen der S3- Leitlinie für "Supportive Therapie bei onkologischen PatientInnen". Zielsetzung war es, einen Überblick über die sich qualitativ unterscheidenden Studien und deren häufig kontroversen Ergebnisse zu geben sowie eine Aussage über die Anwendung möglicher Substanzen zur Prävention und Therapie der Chemotherapie- induzierten peripheren Polyneuropathie (CIPN) zu treffen.

Die Ergebnisse und die Qualität randomisiert- kontrollierter Studien (RCTs) zur Wirksamkeit supportiver Therapien in der Prävention und Therapie der CIPN wurden hierzu bewertet und deren Behandlungseffekte, wenn möglich, in Metaanalysen zusammengefasst. Drei Datenbanken wurden systematisch nach RCTs in deutscher und englischer Sprache durchsucht. Weiterhin erfolgte eine ausführliche Handsuche. Es konnten 58 RCTs und drei systematische Übersichtsarbeiten identifiziert werden.

Für keine der Substanzen, die in den Studien oder Metaanalysen untersucht wurden, konnte eine uneingeschränkte Empfehlung zur medikamentösen Prävention der CIPN gegeben werden. Die Ergebnisse waren häufig widersprüchlich oder die Substanz verursachte nicht zu tolerierende Nebenwirkungen. Zur Therapie der CIPN sollte die Gabe von Duloxetin und bei limitierten Therapieoptionen von Amitryptilin, Gabapentin und Venlafaxin erwogen werden.

Aufgrund der heterogenen Behandlungseffekte und der qualitativ stark differenten Studien sowie der uneinheitlichen Methodik zur Erhebung der CIPN besteht weiterhin Forschungsbedarf, um einerseits geeignete, leicht durchführbare und valide Erhebungsmethoden der CIPN zu identifizieren und andererseits wirksame, nebenwirkungsarme und im klinischen Alltag anwendbare Substanzen zur Prävention und Therapie der CIPN zu finden.

Diese Dissertationsschrift wurde in englischer Sprache geschrieben, da fast ausschließlich englisch sprachige Originalliteratur erfasst wurde und die Arbeit ein Teil der S3- Leitlinie ist.

Beckmann, Juliane: Systematischer Review zur medikamentösen Prävention und Therapie Chemotherapie-induzierter peripherer Polyneuropathie; Halle (Saale), Univ., Med.Fak., Diss., 165 Seiten, 2016

Abstract

Chemotherapy- induced peripheral neuropathy (CIPN) is a very common and burdening side effect of antineoplastic therapy in cancer patients.

It leads to detoriation of quality of life, dosage reductions of the chemotherapy, a higher number of discontinuation of the therapy and thus, to higher recurrence rates, morbidity and mortality.

This dissertation is part of the S3- guideline "Supportive therapy in cancer patients".

Purpose of this work was to investigate the difference of quality and the often controversial results of the studies included. Finally, a statement about the usage of possible agents to prevent or treat CIPN should be delivered.

Therefore, treatment effects and quality of randomized controlled trials (RCTs) were graded and as far as possible pooled in meta- analyses.

Three electronic data bases were searched systematically for RCTs on prevention and treatment of CIPN in German or English language. In addition a detailed hand search was performed. Fifty-eight RCTs and three systematic reviews (SR) were identified.

For none of the substances an unlimited recommendation regarding the prevention of CIPN could be given. Results often were controversial or the agent investigated showed other side effects which were not tolerable.

For the therapy of CIPN the usage of duloxetine is recommended and considering the limited therapeutic options, amitryptiline, gabapentin and venlafaxine can be used.

Since the quality of studies and treatment effects was very heterogeneous and methods of detecting CIPN varied largely, further high quality studies should be performed. On one hand, they should be aimed to find easy to perform and valid methods to detect CIPN and on the other hand to identify secure and effective agents to prevent and treat CIPN.

This dissertation is written in English language since references were mainly published in English and this thesis is part of the S3- guideline.

Beckmann, Juliane: Systematischer Review zur medikamentösen Prävention und Therapie Chemotherapie-induzierter peripherer Polyneuropathie; Halle (Saale), Univ., Med.Fak., Diss., 165 Seiten, 2016

Table of contents

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS III
<u>1 INTRODUCTION1</u>
1.1 BACKGROUND AND OBJECTIVES
1.2 PATHOGENESIS AND DEFINITION OF CHEMOTHERAPY- INDUCED PERIPHERAL NEUROPATHY
1.3 Assessment of chemotherapy-induced neuropathy
<u>2 METHODS</u>
2.1 OBJECTIVES
2.2 CRITERIA FOR INCLUSION OF STUDIES
2.3 CRITERIA FOR EXCLUSION OF STUDIES
2.4 SEARCH METHODS
2.4.1 ELECTRONIC SEARCH
2.4.2 HAND SEARCH
2.4.3 IDENTIFICATION OF RELEVANT STUDIES
2.5 DATA EXTRACTION AND GRADING
2.5.1 EXTRACTING DATA
2.5.2 GRADING OF STUDIES
2.5.3 RISK OF BIAS
2.6 DATA ANALYSIS AND SYNTHESIS
2.6.1 MEASURING TREATMENT EFFECTS
2.6.2 META-ANALYSIS AND FOREST PLOTS
2.6.3 HANDLING MISSING DATA
2.6.4 Assessing heterogeneity
2.7 FROM EVIDENCE TO RECOMMENDATION
<u>3 RESULTS</u>
3.1 SEARCH RESULTS
3.2 INCLUDED STUDIES
3.3 EXCLUDED STUDIES
3.4 PRESENTATION OF RESULTS
3.4.1 PREVENTION OF CIPN
3.4.2 THERAPY OF CIPN

<u>4 DISCUSSION</u>
4.1 DISCUSSION OF METHODS
4.2 DISCUSSION OF RESULTS
4.2.1 MEDICINAL PREVENTION OF CHEMOTHERAPY- INDUCED PERIPHERAL NEUROPATHY
4.2.2 MEDICINAL THERAPY OF CHEMOTHERAPY- INDUCED PERIPHERAL NEUROPATHY
4.3 CONCLUSION AND OUTLOOK
5 SUMMARY
<u> </u>
REFERENCES
<u>THESES</u> 101
<u>APPENDICES</u> 102
APPENDIX 1- SEARCH STRATEGIES
PUBMED SEARCH ON MAY 14TH 2013
Medline Search on April 24th 2013
CENTRAL SEARCH ON APRIL 4 TH 2013 105
APPENDIX 2: CEBM LEVELS OF EVIDENCE
APPENDIX 3: SIGN LEVELS OF EVIDENCE
APPENDIX 4: TABLES OF EVIDENCE FOR PREVENTION OF CIPN
CISPLATIN
OXALIPLATIN
CARBOPLATIN/PACLITAXEL
VINCA-ALKALOIDS
BORTEZOMIB
APPENDIX 5: TABLES OF EVIDENCE FOR THERAPY OF CIPN
STATEMENT OF AUTHORSHIP
SELDSTSTANDIGKETTSERKLANDIG
DECLARATION OF EARLIER ATTEMPTS OF DISSERTATION167
ERKLÄRUNG ÜBER FRÜHERE PROMOTIONSVERSUCHE167
CURRICULUM VITAE
ACKNOWLEDGEMENT
DANKSAGUNG

List of abbreviations

5-ASA	5-Aminosalicylacid
5-FU	5-Fluorouracil
ACC	Acetylcysteine
ADL	Activities of Daily Life
ALA	Alpha- lipoic acid
ALC	Acetyl-L-Carnitine
AUC	Area Under the Curve
BPI	Brief Pain Inventory
СА	Carcinoma
CEBM	Centre for Evidence-Based Medicine
CENTRAL	Cochrane Centre Register of Controlled Trials
CI	Confidence Intervall
CIPN	Chemotherapy-Induced Peripheral Neuropathy
СМАР	Compound Muscle Action Potential
CR	Complete Response
СТХ	Chemotherapy
d	Day(s)
DDTC	Diethyldithiocarbamate
ECOG	Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group
ENS	ECOG Neuropathy Scale
EMG	Electromyography

List of abbreviations

EORTC-QIQ-CIPN 20	European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer Chemotherapy-induced peripheral neuropathy (CIPN) 20-item quality of life questionnaire
f	Female
FACT	Functional Assessment of Chronic Illness Therapy
FACT-GOG/Ntx	FACT- Gynecologic Oncology Group-Neurotoxicity (Fact/GOG- Ntx) questionnaire for patients
FOLFOX	Folinic Acid (Leucovorin), Oxaliplatin und Bolus Fluorouracil
GRADE	Grading of Recommendations, Assessment, Development and Evaluation Working Group
030	Glatathione
HADS	Hospital Anxiety and Depression Score
i.m.	Intramuscular
ІТТ	Intention To Treat
IU	International Units
i.v.	Intravenous
KIM IV	Klinik für Innere Medizin IV- Clinic for Internal Medicine
m	Male
MD	Mean Difference
Medline	MEDLARS online ("Medical Literature Analysis and Retrieval System")
n	Number
NCI-CTCAE	National Cancer Institute- Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events
NCV	Nerve Conduction Velocity

NDS	Neurologic Disability Score
NPS	Neuropathic Pain Scale
NRS	Numeric Rating Scale
NSPI	Neuropathic Pain Symptom Inventory
NSS	Neurologic Symptom Score
OFA	Omega-3 fatty Acids
OR	Odds Ratio
OS	Overall Survival
OSS	Oxaliplatin Specific Scale
ОХС	Oxcarbazepine
Pat.	Patients
PFS	Progression-Free Survival
p.o.	Per os
POMS	Profile Of Mood State
PR	Partial Response
PRISMA	Preferred Reporting Items of Systematic Reviews and Meta
	Analyses
QoL	Quality of Life
QST	Quantitative Sensory Testing
RCT	Randomized Controlled Trial
rhuLIF	Recombinant human Leukemia Inhibitory Factor
RR	Risk Ratio
rTNS	Reduced Total Neuropathy Score
S.C.	Subcutaneous

List of abbreviations

SIGN	Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network
SNAP	Sensory Nerve Action Potential Amplitudes
SR	Systematic Review
тс	Taxane and Carboplatin
TEC	Taxane Epirubicin Carboplatin
TNS	Total Neuropathy Score
TR	Tumor Response
TTF	Time to Treatment Failure
ТТР	Time to Progression
VAS	Visual Analogue Scale
VDS	Verbal Descriptive Scale
VPT	Vibration Perception Threshold
WHO	World Health Organization

1.1 Background and objectives

Antineoplastic agents often appear to be neurotoxic. Chemotherapy-induced peripheral neurotoxicity (CIPN) is a common side effect and a reason for discontinuation or dose reduction of chemotherapy and also responsible for higher mortality and morbidity in cancer patients. The sensory chronic peripheral form is the most common kind of neuropathy induced by chemotherapy (Galer 1998, Cavaletti and Marmiroli 2010, Albers *et al.* 2011).

Due to CIPN, patients often want to intermit or reduce chemotherapy which decreases the chance of complete tumor response or shortens time to progression.

Additionally, CIPN affects quality of life and compromises activities of daily life (ADL).

Patients struggle with common procedures in daily living such as unbuttoning or handiworks. Besides the personal disappointment and anger being unable performing thus far common activities, sensor or motor CIPN and additionally, neuropathic pain, can thwart the chance to go back into employment or social activities.

Furthermore, CIPN causes more frequent and longer hospital stays and health care costs. A flow chart of the consequences of CIPN can be seen in figure 1 (Tofthagen *et al.* 2013, Loprinzi *et al.* 2014).

The incidence of CIPN varies largely from approximately 10% up to 100%, according to the antineoplastic agent and regimen, the number of cycles administered, the cumulative dose, the method assessing CIPN and patient characteristics (Visovsky and Daly 2004, Cavaletti and Marmiroli 2010, Hershman *et al.* 2014). The overall incidence of CIPN is estimated to be 38% (Hershman *et al.* 2014).

This SR shall be focused on antineoplastic agents with especially high incidences of CIPN such as platinum drugs, vinca alkaloids, taxanes and bortezomib. For simplicity, the term "CIPN" will be used in this dissertation work although knowing that for example bortezomib is no classic chemotherapeutic agent.

In clinical studies only \geq grade 2 neuropathy is often reported. However it should not be underestimated that also grade 1 and 2 CIPN can extremely compromise the patient's quality of life and ADLs.



Figure 1: Consequences of chronic chemotherapy- induced peripheral neuropathy \blacktriangle : increase \blacktriangledown : decrease (modified according to: (Cleeland *et al.* 2010, Albers *et al.* 2011, Alberti *et al.* 2014)

A common method to assess neurotoxicity as one side effect of chemotherapy is the National Cancer Institute- Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events (NCI-CTCAE) (see Table 1) (National Cancer Institute 2009).

Rating CIPN as a common and compromising side effect of chemotherapy, it was adopted as a part of the German S3- guideline for "Supportive Care in Cancer Patients" (Alt-Epping *et al.* 2015). The guideline was coordinated by Prof. Dr.med. Karin Jordan and Dr. med. Franziska Jahn from January 2013 until September 2016. It is aimed to support doctor's daily decisions in clinical practice based on scientific evidence.

S3- guidelines dispose of high methodical quality since all data were searched systematically, extracted information were consented by a committee of experts and their quality was graded.

1.2 Pathogenesis and definition of chemotherapy- induced peripheral neuropathy

Pathogenesis of CIPN consists of different complex mechanisms which are still matter of recent research. In this thesis, only an insight of the pathogenesis of CIPN shall be given.

In general, symptoms are expression of axonal damage and damage of cells of the nervous system. These cells seem to be very sensitive to the toxic effects of antineoplastic agents (Brzeziński 2012). In pathogenesis and clinical symptoms acute CIPN needs to be differentiated from the chronic manifestation. Additionally, different chemotherapeutics lead to distinct effects on the nervous system. Whilst chronic CIPN triggered by platinum compounds is caused by apoptosis of the dorsal root ganglia, the acute form, mainly appearing when oxaliplatin is administered, is determined by oxalate-induced failure of voltaged natrium channels of the axon. Taxanes lead to excessive tubulin- polymerisation. An acute syndrome of arthralgias and muscle pain can appear when high dosages of paclitaxel are administered (Loprinzi *et al.* 2011). Meanwhile, vinca alkaloids destroy microtubules and thus effect axonal transport. Results on research with bortezomib suggest effects on the dorsal root ganglion and on the peripheral axons caused by interference with nuclear processes (Grisold *et al.* 2012).

Considering the clinical symptoms of the chronic and the acute manifestation of CIPN, the chronic form mainly consists of sensory symptoms such as numbness, paresthesia, cold hyperalgesia, distribution of proprioception and neuropathic pain which appear distal and symmetric. Patients commonly report "glove and stocking-like" distribution.

Sensory symptoms get worse along the course of treatment, as they are usually dose dependent, explained in part by the progress of morphological nerve damage. CIPN is known to be partially reversible in 80% of the patients. Forty percent experience total regression. The "coasting effect" describes the phenomenon that CIPN is still progressing for two to six month even though chemotherapy has been already finished. Although motor symptoms and autonomic function impairment are more unlikely to appear, they still can be a part of chronic CIPN (Galer 1995, Backonja *et al.* 1998, Hershman *et al.* 2014).

Acute CIPN, especially caused by taxols and oxaliplatin appears as a neuropathic pain syndrome, one to three days after administration of chemotherapy. Symptoms caused by oxaliplatin are cold-triggered paresthesias, swallowing discomfort or jaw and muscle cramps. They are commonly reversible within one week. This acute pain syndrome cannot be explained by axonal damage. It is more likely that oxaliplatin has a direct nerve-exiting effect as described above (Gamelin *et al.* 2004, Lipp 2005, Grothey *et al.* 2011).

1.3 Assessment of chemotherapy-induced neuropathy

CIPN has no standard tool for assessment. Many different methods lead to a lack of comparability and make it difficult to pool data. As a subjective complex of symptoms it is remarkably hard to generate an objective, exact and valid method for assessment. The assessment method should be able to differentiate chemotherapy- induced neuropathic symptoms from other pre-existing components of neuropathies of other pathogenesis. As well, it should describe the spectrum of neuropathic symptoms and impairments and report about their grade and development along the course of chemotherapy and treatment. Additionally, the assessment must be easy to use in clinical practice (Cleeland *et al.* 2010).

Subjective assessments taken from doctor's or patient's perspective need to be differentiated from quantitative methods. In clinical practice, CIPN is mainly diagnosed and observed through anamnesis and clinical examination of deep tendon reflexes, motor and sensor functions. Thus, this method is dependent on the patient's compliance and it is not independent from the doctor's appraisal.

Many studies use severity rating scales. Patient reported outcomes and clinical symptoms are often displayed in CTC (see table 1) and WHO criteria. They are commonly used since they are easy to perform, to compare and to repeat (Cavaletti *et al.* 2006, Cleeland *et al.* 2010, Cavaletti *et al.* 2013, Alberti *et al.* 2014).

(National Cancer Institute 2009)					
	Grade 1	Grade 2	Grade 3	Grade 4	Grade 5
Peripheral sensory neuropathy	Asymptomatic; loss of deep tendon reflexes or paresthesia	Moderate symptoms; limiting instrumental ADL	Severe symptoms; limiting self care	ADL Life- threatening consequences; urgent intervention indicated	Death
Definition:					
A disorder cha	aracterized by inf	lammation or de	generation of t	he peripheral sen	sory
nerves.					
Peripheral motor neuropathy	Asymptomatic; clinical or diagnostic observations only; intervention not indicated	Moderate symptoms; limiting instrumental ADL	Severe symptoms; limiting self care ADL; assistive device indicated	Life- threatening consequences; urgent intervention indicated	Death
Definition: A disorder characterized by inflammation or degeneration of the peripheral motor nerves.					

Table 1: CIPN NCI-CTCAE sensor and motor neuropathy. Version 4.0)3
(National Cancer Institute 2009)	

Semi-quantitative testing such as sensory perception threshold are not standardized and thus questionable for grading CIPN. Quantitative tests such as sensory nerve action potentials amplitudes (SNAP) are another way to examine CIPN. They can show subclinical changes and are important for distinguishing CIPN from other neuropathies. Nevertheless, they often do not correlate with clinical changes and severity. In addition, various methods, testing of numerous nerves and various equipment make it hard to assess comparable and repeatable data.

The results of different assessment methods are often summed and displayed in neurotoxicity scales such as the Total Neuropathy Score (TNS) (see table 2).

Furthermore patient's subjective parameters can be surveyed in quality of life questionnaires. Commonly used questionnaires are the Functional Assessment of Cancer Therapy (FACT-G) score or the European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer-Chemotherapyinduced peripheral neuropathy- 20-item quality of life questionnaire (EORTC-CIPN 20) (Postma and Heimans 2000).

Table 2: Total Neuropathy Score (TNS): 0 no neuropathy, 1-9 mild, 10-19 moderate and \geq 20severe neuropathy

Parameter	0	1	2	3	4
Sensory symptoms	None	Symptoms limited to finger or/and toes	Symptoms extend to ankle	Symptoms extend to knee or/and elbow	Symptoms above knee/elbow, functionally disabling
Motor symptoms	None	Slight difficulty	Moderate difficulty	Require help or assistance	Paralysis
Number of autonomic symptoms	None	One	Two	Three	Four or five
Pin sensibility	Normal	Reduced in finger or/and toes	Reduced up to twist or/and ankle	Reduced up to elbow or/and knee	Reduced above to elbow or/and knee
Vibration sensibility	Normal	Reduced in finger or/and toes	Reduced up to twist or/and ankle	Reduced up to elbow or/and knee	Reduced above to elbow or/and knee
Strength	Normal	Mild weakness	Moderate weakness	Severe weakness	Paralysis
Tendon reflexes	Normal	Ankle reflexes reduced	Ankle reflexes absent	Ankle reflexes absent, others reduced	All reflexes absent

(Postma and Heimans 2000, Cavaletti et al. 2006, Smith et al. 2008)

Any of the named methods have advantages and disadvantages and are suitable for different issues and interests.

Worldwide, the NCI-CTCAE criteria are most commonly used.

It is recommended to perform a neurologic anamnesis and status combined with patient reported outcomes, e.g. questionnaires, before applying any neurotoxic agent and repeat examination or questionnaires after every cycle and after follow-up (Alberti *et al.* 2014)

Methods

2 Methods

This SR originated in the development of a clinical practice S3- guideline for "Supportive care in cancer patients". The guideline was established from January 2013 until September 2016 at the University Hospital of Halle, Clinic of Internal Medicine (KIM IV). The guideline was coordinated by apl. Prof. Dr. med. Karin Jordan and Dr. med. Franziska Jahn. When the guideline was acquired all important associations and working committees were present (see table 3). The project was established within the German framework of the guideline program of Oncology and supported by the German Cancer Aid. This guideline was initiated under the mandate of the "Arbeitsgemeinschaft für Supportive Maßnahmen in der Onkologie, Rehabilitation und Sozialmedizin- ASORS" (Working Group for Oncology, Rehabilitation and Social Medicine), the "Deutsche Gesellschaft für Hämatologie und Medizinische Onkologie-DGHO" (German Association for Haematolgy and Medical Oncology) and the "Deutschen Gesellschaft für Radioonkologie e.V.- DEGRO" (German Association for Radiooncology).

The used methods are based on the Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions Version 5.1.0 (Higgins and Green 2011) and correspond to AMSTAR criteria on performance and PRISMA criteria on reporting (Shea et al. 2007, Moher et al. 2009).

Table 3: Participating associations, working groups and organizations			
Associations, Working groups and organizations			
German Association for Dermatology			
German Association for General and Visceral			
Surgery			
German Association for Surgery			
German Association for Internal Medicine			
German Association for Haematology and			
Medical Oncology			
German Association for General Practice			
and Family Medicine			
German Association for Digestion and			
Metabolic Diseases			
German Association for Oral and Dentofacial			

Table 3: Participating associations, working groups and organizations Associations. Working groups and organizations				
Gesichtschirurgie (DGMKG)	Surgery			
Deutsche Krebsgesellschaft (DKG)	German Association for Cancer			
Deutsche Gesellschaft für Gynäkologie und	German Association for Gynecology and			
Geburtshilfe (DGGG)	Obstetrics			
Deutsche Gesellschaft für Neurologie (DGN)	German Association for Neurology			
Deutsche Gesellschaft für Hals-Nasen-Ohren-	German Association for Otolaryngology,			
Heilkunde, Kopf- und Halschirurgie e.V.	Head and Neck Surgery			
Deutsche Gesellschaft für Osteologie e.V.	German Association for Osteology			
(DGO)				
Deutsche Osteoonkologische Gesellschaft	German Association for Osteooncology			
(DOG)				
Gesellschaft für Pädiatrische Onkologie und	Association for Pediatric Oncology and			
Hämatologie (GPOH)	Haematology			
Deutsche Gesellschaft für Orthopädie und	German Association for Orthopedics and			
Orthopädische Chirurgie e.V. (DGOOC)	Orthopedic Surgery			
Deutsche Gesellschaft für Palliativmedizin	German Association for Palliative Care			
(DGP)				
Deutsche Gesellschaft für Radioonkologie	German Association for Radiooncology			
(DEGRO)				
Deutsche Gesellschaft für Urologie e.V. (DGU)	German Association for Urology			
Deutsche Gesellschaft für Senologie e.V.				
Deutsche Gesellschaft für Neurochirurgie e.V.	German Association for Senology			
(DGNC)	German Association for Neurosurgery			
Deutsche Gesellschaft für Pneumologie und	German Association for Pneumology and			
Beatmungsmedizin (DGP)	Ventilation Therapy			
Deutsche Gesellschaft für Thoraxchirurgie	German Association for Thoracic Surgery			
(DGT)				
Deutsche Gesellschaft für Onkologische	German Association for Oncologic Pharmacy			
Pharmazie (DGOP)				
Österreichische Gesellschaft für Hämatologie	Austrian Association for Haematology and			
und Onkologie (OeGHO)	Oncology			
Schweizerische Gesellschaft für Onkologie	Swiss Association for Oncology			

Table 3: Participating associations, working groups and organizationsAssociations, Working groups and organizations

(SGMO)

bists tive
oists tive
bists tive
tive
tive
dicine
s and
1
,
gology
/

Table 3: Participating associations, working groups and organizations				
Associations, Working groups and organizations				
Working Group for Dermatologic Oncology				
Working Group for Gynecologic Oncology				
Working Group for Urologic Oncology				
Pneumologic Oncologic Working Group				
German Network for Evidence Based				
Medicine				

Methods

2.1 Objectives

The objective of this dissertation thesis is to perform a SR including meta-analyses on the basis of RCTs and pre-existing SRs dealing with prevention and treatment of CIPN, regarding all English and German literature. This work shall be focused on platinum derivates, taxanes, vinca alkaloids and bortezomib, since these substances extremely often lead to CIPN. Comparing and grading the evidence of the trials is crucial for being able to give recommendations. These recommendations are part of the S3- guideline "Supportive Therapy in cancer patients". In the kick-off meeting in 2013, therefore the following key questions regarding CIPN were consented by 50 experts and elected representatives. The fourth and fifth questions were searched de novo and are objective of this dissertation.

- 1. How often does the described antitumor therapy lead to peripheral neuropathy?
- 2. Which individual and substance specific risk factors exist which increase the probability to suffer from chemotherapy- induced peripheral neuropathy?
- 3. Which diagnostic methods ensure an early and secure diagnosis of chemotherapyinduced peripheral neuropathy?
- 4. Regarding "complete response" when application of one of the named substances¹ is planned, which strategy of the prevention or prophylaxis of peripheral neuropathy is best?
- 5. Which therapeutic strategy is superior when signs and symptoms of chemotherapyinduced peripheral neuropathy have already occurred?

¹ Bortezomib, Oxaliplatin, Cisplatin, Carboplatin, Paclitaxel, Docetaxel, Cabazitaxel, Vincalkaloid, Lenalidomid, Thalidomid, Tyrosinkinaseinhibitoren, Epothilone

2.2 Criteria for inclusion of studies

The criteria for the inclusion of studies are based on the PICO scheme. It helps to define a focused clinical question and makes it easier to search for precise answers and literature.

The PICO format includes the following items (Schardt et al. 2007):

- Which patient, population or problem is addressed?
- Which intervention shall be investigated?
- Which comparison or exposure is in focus?
- Which outcome is researched?

According to the PICO frame work we searched for studies fulfilling the following terms:

Types of studies

We considered all RCTs and SRs including RCTs in which the efficacy of any neuroprotective agent against chemotherapy- induced peripheral neurotoxicity was investigated. Blinded and un-blinded RCTs were considered. Studies had to be designed to investigate prevention or treatment of CIPN. Supportive experimental therapy was compared to placebo, no treatment or other treatments.

We only searched for human trials in English or German language. Only full text articles and reviews were included. Published abstracts were excluded since they only contain selective information and the bias of missing data is too high.

Participants

Only adult persons (\geq 18 years) of either sex undergoing chemotherapy with any agent against cancer were included. The kind of cancer, state of cancer or weather a combination of chemotherapy and radiotherapy was applied did not matter for inclusion.

Interventions

Interventions were all medicinal supportive schemes for prevention or therapy of CIPN.

Outcome measures

Primary Outcome Measures

After discussion, simply the occurrence of chemotherapy-induced peripheral neurotoxicity has been selected as the primary outcome of this review, no matter which assessment method has been used, for the following reasons: 1) This review is dealing with studies investigating the effect of anti-neurotoxic substances. The agents investigated shall not interfere with anti-tumor efficacy. Possible differences between the study groups concerning survival or tumor response were considered as secondary outcomes.

2) Many studies did not report survival data such as overall survival (OS) or progression- free survival (PFS).

3) As described above, there is no standard assessment for CIPN.

Earlier studies mainly used electro-physiologic measurements (e.g.: vibration perception threshold (VPT), nerve conduction velocity (NCV)) while later trials investigated neurotoxicity rather through patient questionnaires and patient assessments (Hovestadt *et al.* 1992, Cleeland *et al.* 2010, Alberti *et al.* 2014).

The National Cancer Institute Common Terminology Criteria for adverse events (NCI-CTCAE, versions 2.0- 4.0) for peripheral neuropathy have been used in many trials. NCI-CTC scales have the advantage to be easy to use and can be applied for many different kinds of antineoplastic agents (Cleeland *et al.* 2010).

Although, this method has also its limitations we preferred this assessment as the primary outcome to be able to pool data (Cleeland *et al.* 2010, Cavaletti *et al.* 2013).

Secondary Outcome Measures

All other measures were considered as secondary endpoints.

Common secondary endpoints were:

- 1. Overall Survival (OS)
- 2. Progression- Free Survival (PFS)
- 3. Time to Progression (TTP)
- 4. Tumor Response (TR)
- 5. Quality of Life (QoL)
- 6. Other adverse effects according to WHO or NCI-CTCAE, including treatment-related death
- 7. Other outcomes such as functional tests, pain scales or pain questionnaires.

2.3 Criteria for exclusion of studies

All non- randomized trials, case- control trials, cohorts and observational studies were excluded. Additionally, animal trials and pediatric studies were not considered for this SR. As described above published abstracts were not included but mentioned.

2.4 Search methods

2.4.1 Electronic search

For the systematic search keywords for prevention, therapy and disease patterns were collected and a search strategy was designed. It was developed by apl. Prof. Dr. med. Karin Jordan, Dr. med. Franziska Jahn from the Clinic of Internal Medicine, the Methodologist Mrs. PD Dr. rer. nat. Susanne Unverzagt from the Institute of Medical Epidemiology, Biostatistics and Informatics and by the doctoral candidate. All search strategies are attached in the appendices (see appendix 1). The following electronic data bases were searched:

- Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials (CENTRAL) of Cochrane Library up to May 2014. Search performed by PD Dr. rer. nat. Unverzagt on April 4th 2013.
- 2) MEDLINE via PUBMED up to May 14th 2013. Search performed by doctoral candidate Juliane Beckmann. Updated up to May 2014.
- MEDLINE via Ovid up to April 24th 2013. Search performed by PD Dr. rer. nat. Unverzagt.

2.4.2 Hand search

In addition, reference lists were scanned to ensure no trials were overseen and hand search was performed in *The Lancet Oncology, Journal of the National Cancer Institute, Annals of Oncology, Supportive Care in Cancer and Journal of Clinical Oncology* from January 2010 up to June 2014 (Juliane Beckmann).

2.4.3 Identification of relevant studies

First studies found based on the search strategy were selected by title. After exclusion of inapplicable studies full text articles of probably eligible studies were ordered. The remaining RCTs were searched by three independent evaluators (apl. Prof. Dr. med. Karin Jordan, Dr. med. Franziska Jahn, Juliane Beckmann) on the basis of their abstract or full text regarding the in- and exclusion criteria. Studies were organized by substance, prevention and therapy. Disagreements about inclusion were resolved by discussion in the team. The PRISMA flow chart (see chapter 4.2, figure 2) shows the procedure of the selection process.

Methods

2.5 Data extraction and grading

2.5.1 Extracting data

Study data was extracted into tables using the template of the S3 – guideline for supportive therapies in cancer care (Juliane Beckmann). The studies were separated in two different tables: one for prevention, the other for therapy of CIPN.

Tables were afterwards checked by three members of the working group (Prof. Dr. med. Karin Jordan, Dr. med. Franziska Jahn, PD Dr. rer. nat. Susanne Unverzagt). Discrepancies about data extraction were resolved by team consensus. The table template included following items:

- General information: authors, publication date, full text or part of existing review. Due to clarity, throughout the thesis, in the tables and forest plots, citations are shortened to the name of the first author and the year of publication, e.g. Albers et al. 2011 is abbreviated to Albers 2011.
- Trial characteristics: study design, single- vs. multi-center trial, study arms, number of randomized patients, country, duration
- Patients: sort of cancer or indication, age, sex, chemotherapy: dose, number of cycles, regimen
- Interventions and control: dose and sequence of chemotherapy, placebo or no therapy
- Outcomes: endpoints as described in the trial, sorted by categories (primary and secondary outcome)
- Main result: primary outcome: CIPN (any assessment) and relevant toxicities (in case of significant differences between groups)
- Main result: secondary outcomes (OS, PFS etc.)
- Financial support of the trial
- Grading: levels of evidence evaluated with CEBM and SIGN levels, reasons for downgrading (OCEBM Levels of Evidence Working Group 2011, Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network 2014)

2.5.2 Grading of studies

This review being developed in the context of the S3- guideline for supportive therapy in cancer care, grading evidence of the included trials and reviews is needed to make a recommendation whether the anti-neurotoxic agent should be used in clinical practice. Patients and clinicians must weigh out advantages and disadvantages of therapies. The

decision is not only influenced by the quality of evidence of the studies. The strength of a recommendation is also affected by the confidence that the effect estimates are correct, their magnitude is likely and by the balance between desirable and undesirable consequences of the investigated treatments. In addition, alternative treatment options influence the final recommendation (Guyatt *et al.* 2011a).

We used centre for evidence-based medicine- levels (CEBM) and Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network- levels (SIGN) for grading the level of evidence (OCEBM Levels of Evidence Working Group 2011, Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network 2014).

CEBM levels for RCTs and SRs can be graded with level 1a to 1b and level 2a to 2b.

Level 1a stands for a SR with homogeneity among the included high quality trials. Individual RCTs with narrow confidence interval are rated 1b.

SRs of either retrospective cohort studies or untreated control groups in RCTs are graded 2a. Level 2b describes individual cohort studies or low quality RCT with a weak follow-up (OCEBM Levels of Evidence Working Group 2011). A detailed table of the CEBM-levels is given in appendix 2.

Using SIGN, high quality meta-analyses, SRs of RCTs with a very low risk of bias are graded 1++. Level 1+ is standing for well-directed RCTs and meta-analyses with a low risk of bias, while level 1- describes reviews and randomized trials with a high risk of bias (Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network 2014, see appendix 3).

Grading was performed by PD Dr. rer. nat. Susanne Unverzagt and Juliane Beckmann. Different ratings were discussed and resolved by consensus.

2.5.3 Risk of bias

Assessing the risk of bias of the included references and grading their quality is important to judge about the level of evidence of the trial. It is needed for making recommendations and to ensure a high quality of SRs and evidence-based guidelines. A low risk of bias confirms that the estimated effects and their magnitude are valid (Guyatt *et al.* 2011d).

Trials should be well-conducted. But in clinical practice, it is often difficult to perform high standards concerning every methodical issue. Studies often fail in methodical correctness concerning allocation concealment, blinding, time to follow-up or intention-to-treat (ITT) (Guyatt *et al.* 2011d).

According to the Cochrane Handbook, the following sources of bias should be considered. By means of *Review Manager* it is possible to conduct *Risk of Bias Summaries.* They picture an overview of the included references and their risk of bias. Three gradations can be made.

When the method was described properly and exactly, a low risk of bias can be assumed. This is pictured with a "plus" in green color. Assuming a high risk of bias, a red "minus" is pictured and when risk of bias is unclear, a yellow "question mark" is shown.

The following categories for a possible risk of bias should be considered (Higgins and Green 2011, Review Manager 2014)

- Random sequence generation to prevent selection bias. Participants should be included randomly. Random sequence should be generated by computer, throwing coins or using random number tables. The procedure should be specified in the study protocol. If performed so, a low risk of selection bias can be assumed. If not described properly, but authors claimed the trial as randomized, we describe the risk of bias as unclear.
- Allocation concealment- to prevent selection bias. The allocation of the subjects into the groups should not be foreseeable to neither participants nor assessors. Low risk of selection bias can be assumed when e.g. sealed envelopes were used.
- Blinding of participants and personnel- to prevent detection bias. It ensures constant and un-biased behavior of the participants. Low risk of detection bias can be expected when either no blinding was intended or when it is unlikely that the blind has been broken.
- Blinding of outcome data- to prevent detection bias. It ascertains unbiased outcome assessment. Low risk can be assumed when assessors are properly blinded or when no blinding was intended. Especially for subjective outcomes blinding of the outcomes is important.
- Incomplete outcome data might induce attrition bias. Missing data can bias the statement of an intervention. Low risk can be assumed, when effect sizes are plausible and when all results are presented for the pre-described methods.
- Selective reporting might induce publication bias. Risk is assumingly low when the study protocol is available and all pre-planned outcomes are presented. Next to questioning publication bias by methodical approach based on the Cochrane handbook, it can also be calculated by *Review Manager* (Higgins and Green 2011, Review Manager 2014).

Publication bias is the statistical biased presentation of data, mainly to find in scientific journals and papers to publish significant or "positive" effects of interventions. These results are unrepresentative for the study population and even wrong treatment regimens can result

from publication bias. Thus, it must be investigated when grading quality of evidence and considered when pooling effects. Especially for meta-analysis it is crucial to evaluate possible bias because its results can be distorted considerably (Rothstein *et al.* 2005, Guyatt *et al.* 2011c).

For exclusion and presentation of publication bias, studies found can be displayed in a funnel plot. A funnel plot is a scattered plot of the effect estimates of the single included studies against some measure of each study's size or precision (Higgins and Green 2011). Hereby the effect of treatment on the abscissa is plotted against the variance of the study on the ordinate. Assuming the effects and variables are uncorrelated, a symmetric picture of an "inverted funnel" can be displayed. The precision of the calculated effect of the intervention raises as the study has a large sample size. Thus, large studies scatter narrow around the graph.

The "inverted funnel" can be seen if the chance of publication bias is low.

Though, funnel plots can only be created if more than ten studies can be included. Due to the small number of studies processing an issue we relinquished funnel plots and were not able to proof the existence of publication bias statistically.

It cannot be ruled out that this meta-analysis contains publication bias (Higgins and Green 2011).

2.6 Data analysis and synthesis

2.6.1 Measuring treatment effects

In the included studies, often dichotomous data types were evaluated. For example when measuring CIPN with NCI-CTCAE: Did peripheral sensory neuropathy of a certain grade appear or not. To compare the study groups, we estimated risk ratios (RRs). The RR represents the quotient of the probability of a certain disease in an exposed group compared to the probability in a group without that intervention. RRs can't be applied in retrospective case-control-studies since the ratio of cases and controls is determined by the investigator. In that case, an odds ratio (OR) is able to approach the risk ratio. The OR is the quotient of the chance that an exposition is present in sick people divided through the chance that the exposition is present in healthy people.

Nevertheless in many RCTs ORs are presented instead of RRs. Since it is easier to interpret, we decided to calculate RRs, even though the study used OR as an estimator (Sauerbrei and Blettner 2009).

When events in the intervention group are significantly less common than in the control group, then RR and OR (and their 95% confidence intervals) are less than 1.0.

If the converse holds true, these values will be greater than 1.0. When RR or OR equal 1.0, no difference between the study groups can be detected (Kvas 2005).

In some RCTs nerve amplitudes and nerve conduction velocities were assessed at baseline, during and after chemotherapy and their means were calculated. These measures are continuous. For calculating confidence intervals (CI) and comparing groups, mean differences (MDs) and their CIs were estimated. A MD could be calculated if all studies in the meta-analysis used the same scale. If different scales or questionnaires are used, it is of advantage to apply the standardized mean difference. Since we only pooled data using the same assessment tool, we decided to calculate MDs (Kvas 2005, Scott 2008, Szumilas 2010).

An MD of "0" means no difference of the metric value between the groups. If the MD is "<0" the metric value in the intervention group is smaller than in the control group.

All treatment effects were displayed in their 95% CI.

All calculations were performed with the program Review Manager 5.3 provided by the Cochrane Collaboration RevMan 5.3 (Review Manager 2014). Results were reported according to Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta- analyses (PRISMA) (Moher *et al.* 2009).

2.6.2 Meta-analysis and forest plots

The treatment effects of comparable studies which reported the same outcomes were eligible for comparison and could be pooled in meta-analysis. To be able to pool data, we decided to summarize data independent of the length of their follow-up period and pooled treatment effects; e.g.: CIPN was assessed via NCI-CTCAE in one study after six month, in another after eight month, then data was summarized to NCI-CTCAE six to eight month after treatment start. Data synthesis was performed using Review Manager 5.3 for creating forest plots (Review Manager 2014).

The plots enable illustration of the effect measure with their 95% CI of every single study and the pooled effects and their 95% CIs. Additionally, heterogeneity can be displayed.

Reading forest plots, the following should be considered:

The effect of every included study is squared on a horizontal axis. The size of the square represents the weighting of the study in meta-analysis. The more precise the effect of the intervention is estimated, or in other words the narrower the 95% CI interval is, the more the RCT is weighted. The data synthesis follows the Mantel- Haenszel method described after Cochran, Mantel and Haenszel (Mantel and Haenszel 1959). The Mantel- Haenszel- test allows the comparison of two groups assessed with dichotomous or continuous outcome measures. It

Methods

is applied for a randomized study design, when allocation to the group is not controllable but when covariates can be controlled. It takes the risk of confounding into account which is probable in clinical trials (McDonald 2014, LaMorte and Sullivan 2016).

The confidence interval is pictured as the horizontal axis through the square. The diamond below the itemized studies shows the results of the pooled treatment effects. Its left and right edge represent the borders of the calculated 95% CI (Higgins and Green 2011).

On the left, the effect of every single study and the pooled data is readable. If no difference between the study groups (intervention and control) exists then meta-analysis is resulting at the value of one or calculating mean differences of zero. To find a statistical significant difference the 95% CI must be excluding the value of one (or for MD zero). This "line of no effects" is displayed as a vertical line (Higgins and Green 2011).

Since only few studies were included in meta-analyses and it is unlikely that these studies are homogenous, the random- effects model was used. In contrast to the fixed- effects model, the random- effects model assumes that the unobserved heterogeneity is not correlating with one of the variables. The random effects model should be applied when for example collection of information is performed from various medical centers or at different points of time (Taylor 2010).

2.6.3 Handling missing data

For analyzing and displaying continuous data in Forest Plots via Review Manager the mean and its standard deviation are needed. If these data are missing, it is possible to calculate those with the formula according to Hozo 2005. This formula is only valid by approximation and for a number of cases less than 25 (formula 1 und 2; x = mean, m=median, a = minimal value, b = maximum value, s= standard deviation) (Hozo *et al.* 2005).

$$\mathbf{x} = \frac{a+2m+b}{4}$$

Formula 1: Calculation of the mean

$$s^{2} = \frac{1}{12} \left(\frac{(a-2m+b)^{2}}{4} \right) + (b-a^{2})$$

Formula 2: Calculation of the standard deviation

Methods

2.6.4 Assessing heterogeneity

Trying to conflate data by comparing different studies in a SR or meta-analysis, one must necessarily expect certain diversity in studies. Ideally, results of RCTs that shall be combined and compared in the meta-analysis should be contracted in the same way, under equal conditions and to the same experimental protocols. Of course, this ideal is usually not met. Heterogeneity is an expression of that condition (Higgins *et al.* 2003, Fletcher 2007).

So called *clinical heterogeneity* can be explained by different assessors, places, patients, gender, different types of cancers or outcomes.

Methodical heterogeneity includes different study designs, the diverse of statistical tests or bias.

Statistical heterogeneity displays the percental deviation between the effect's estimates in the different studies which cannot be explained by chance. It results from clinical and methodical heterogeneity.

Statistical heterogeneity or short I² was calculated to decide whether treatment effects could be summarized in meta-analysis. The value of I² can range from 0 % to 100 %. Following Cochrane Collaboration's handbook heterogeneity of 0 to 40% is considered as not important, 30 to 60% as moderate, 50-90% as substantial and 75 to 100% as considerable heterogeneity (Curwen 1971, Higgins *et al.* 2003, Fletcher 2007, Higgins and Green 2011). Taking into account that heterogeneity is present, the random effects model is suitable for meta-analysis.

It involves an assumption that the effects being estimated in the different studies are not identical, but follow some dispersion.

This procedure follows the recommendations of GRADE for quality grading of inconsistent study situation (Atkins *et al.* 2004, Guyatt *et al.* 2011a, Higgins and Green 2011, Guyatt *et al.* 2012).

2.7 From evidence to recommendation

This procedure followed the recommendations of GRADE for quality grading of inconsistent study situation (Atkins *et al.* 2004, Guyatt *et al.* 2011a, Higgins and Green 2011, Guyatt *et al.* 2012).

GRADE helped to estimate the importance of outcomes, to evaluate the level of evidence, to define reasons for down or up grading and forming a recommendation and to avoid bias (Atkins *et al.* 2004).

In conclusion, the results of this SR are based on RCTs only, which is securing a high quality of evidence compared to SRs including retrospective studies or case studies.

Still, the results are limited by several issues (Guyatt *et al.* 2011a). The restricted number of studies existing for some of the supportive therapies and the small sample sizes result in imprecision (Guyatt *et al.* 2011b).

In addition, inconsistent treatment effects with a lack of comparability, selective reporting and the inclusion of patients from a more generalized indication may limit the strength of evidence in SRs and reduce their reliability (Guyatt *et al.* 2011c, Guyatt *et al.* 2011d, Guyatt *et al.* 2012). Following GRADE, we tried to reduce bias and avoid adverse impact on the quality of this SR. As described above this dissertation thesis is part of the S3- guideline "Supportive Therapy in cancer Patients". At this point, a short description of the procedure from completed search, identification, extraction, grading and analysis of data to the finished recommendation shall follow.

First evidence tables were compiled from October 2013 to January 2014. The tables included the extracted literature and served as basis for the CIPN working group where they were consented. If possible and reasonable, meta-analysis was performed. It was conducted by the doctoral candidate and checked by Prof. Dr. med. Karin Jordan, Dr. med. Franziska Jahn and PD Dr. rer. nat. Susanne Unverzagt. The forest plots were presented to the other members of the neurotoxicity working group and consented (May to June 2014).

On the basis of the analyses, from August to October 2014, recommendations were developed and background texts were created in the CIPN working group.

These recommendations were presented to the whole guideline team in the consensus meeting in April 2015. Verbalizations were refined and all suggestions were taken on vote. In the long version of the guideline the recommendations are presented with level of evidence, grade of recommendation and result of the voting.

As mentioned priorly, the level of evidence for every single study was determined based on CEBM and SIGN levels. Both grading strategies can be found in appendix 2 and 3.

In the German-speaking world the grades of recommendation summarized in table 4 are established. They are modified after the Strength-of-Recommendation Taxonomy (SORT) and the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHCPR) (Ebell *et al.* 2004, AHRQ 2014).

22

Table 4: Grades of recommendation	(Ebell et al. 2004)
--	---------------------

Grades of recommendation	Description	Expression
A	Strong evidence to support recommendation, according to levels of evidence Ia and Ib (CEBM)	"We recommend"
В	Moderate evidence to support recommendation, according to levels of evidence II and III (CEBM) or extrapolation of level I, when studies interest differs from interrogation	"We suggest"
0	Poor evidence to support recommendation, according to levels of evidence IV (CEBM) or extrapolation of level II and III, when no clinical studies of good quality were available	"could"

The level of consent is based on the following framework (see table 5).

Table 5: Levels of consent	
Level of consent	Prozentuale Zustimmung
Strong consent	> 95% of the eligible voters
Consent	> 75 – 95% of the eligible voters
Majority approval	> 50 – 75% of the eligible voters
Dissent	< 50% of the eligible voters

In the following, on the example of alpha-lipoic-acid the presentation of level of evidence, grade of recommendation and results of the expert's voting can be seen (see table 6).

The expert's voting displays the following numbers: Level of consent, number of eligible voters,

number of dismissals and abstentions and the the percental consent.

Table 6: Presentation of grade of recommendation, level of evidence and results of voting on the example of alpha-lipoic- acid (ALA)				
	Evidence- based recommendation			
Grade of recommendation A	Prophylaxis with ALA should not be performed.			
Level of Evidence 1b	De novo: Guo 2014 (Guo <i>et al.</i> 2014)			
Voting	Strong consent; 37-0-3; 100 %			

Results

3 Results

In the following section results of the search, the studies and meta-analyses are displayed and summarized.

3.1 Search results

Electronic search was performed in three data bases in April and May 2013 (see appendices, appendix 1). Using the search strategies as described above 1241 references were identified (490 in PUBMED, 501 in MEDLINE, 250 in CENTRAL). Nine hundred-sixty records were screened by title and abstract after duplicates were removed. Eight hundred and three references were excluded due to irrelevance for the issue. Hundred and fifty-seven full text articles were ordered and read critically. In- and exclusion criteria were applied. Ninety-six studies were considered as inappropriate and 58 studies plus three SRs were included in this SR. Additionally, hand search identified 89 references.

Twenty-nine references could finally be considered for meta-analyses. Not all RCTs could be included for the following reasons:

- for many substances only one RCT was eligible for inclusion
- more than one study existed but no common outcome measure was applied, so treatment effects could not be pooled
- statistical heterogeneity, measured by l² was higher than 75% and following
 Cochrane's Handbook estimating overall effect measures should not be performed (Higgins and Green 2011)

All working steps are displayed in the PRISMA flow chart (see figure 2)(Moher et al. 2009).



Figure 2: PRISMA flow chart for illustration of reference selection process (Moher *et al.* 2009)

3.2 Included studies

Fifty-eight RCTs and three SRs (Albers *et al.* 2011, Wu *et al.* 2012, Wen *et al.* 2013) were included. A total of 3015 patients received a platinum compound- based chemotherapy regimen in studies investigating the prevention of chemotherapy-induced neurotoxicity. We identified seventeen RCTs and one SR including 1469 patients which were treated with cisplatin. Another seventeen trials and three SRs investigated the prevention of CIPN in 1546 patients receiving oxaliplatin. In an additional RCT either cisplatin or oxaliplatin was given to

243 patients (Guo *et al.* 2014). And one other study investigated preventive options in 207 participants with neurotoxicity induced by cisplatin, oxaliplatin, carboplatin, paclitaxel or a combination of these (Kottschade *et al.* 2011). Exact numbers of treatment groups were not reported.

Additionally, twelve RCTs and one SR with a total of 1362 patients treated with taxanes or the combination of paclitaxel and carboplatin were identified. Furthermore, one trial including patients treated with paclitaxel and/or cisplatin met inclusion criteria (Argyriou *et al.* 2005). Two trials with 180 patients who were treated with vinca alkaloid- based regimens met our pre-defined inclusion criteria (Koeppen *et al.* 2004, Kottschade *et al.* 2011). One trial explored prevention of CIPN in 222 participants receiving bortezomib (Moreau *et al.* 2011).

In addition, we included six RCTs investigating therapeutic options for CIPN in 801 participants who have been receiving any kind of neurotoxic chemotherapy. The following table gives an overview of the included studies and their references (see table 7).

Table 7: Overview of references included

All citations can be found in the list of citations. In the following, or naming the studies, they are abbreviated with: first author year.

	Included Reviews and Studies	Number of patients included
1 Prevention of CIPN		
1.1Platinum derivatives		
1.1.1 Cisplatin		
	Albers 2011:	SR: 1198
	Argyriou 2005 Also included patients treated with cisplatin	35
	Bogliun 1996	54
	Cascinu 1995	50
	Gandara 1995	214
	Hovestadt 1992	18
	Kemp 1996	242
	Pace 2003	47
	Planting 1999	74
	Roberts 1997	196
	Schmidinger 2000	20
	Smyth 1997	151
	Van Gerven 1994	42
	Van-der-Hoop 1990	55
References not included in All	pers 2011:	
	Bodnar 2008	40
	Cassidy 1998	50
	Colombo 1995	33
	Guo 2013 Also included patients treated with oxaliplatin	243
Table 7: Overview of references included

All citations can be found in the list of citations. In the following, or naming the studies, they are abbreviated with: first author year.

	Included Reviews and Studies	Number of patients included
1 Prevention of CIPN		
1.1Platinum derivatives		
1.1.1 Cisplatin		
	Kottschade 2011 Also included patients treated with oxaliplatin, paclitaxel, carboplatin or combination	207
	Pace 2010	108
	Rick 2001	40
1.1.2 Oxaliplatin		
	Albers 2011:	SR: 166
	Argyriou 2006	40
	Cascinu 2002	52
	Ishibashi 2010	33
	Lin 2006	14
	Milla 2009	27
	Wen 2012	1170 (RCT: 162)
	Chay 2010	27
	Ishibashi 2010	33
	Grothey 2011	102
	Wu 2012	1238 (RCT: 255)
	Chay 2010	27
	Ishibashi 2010	33
	Grothey 2011	102
	Kono 2009/11	89
References not included in a S	R:	
	Afonseca 2013	34
	Durand 2011	48
	Guo 2013	243
	Kottschade 2011 Also included patients treated with oxaliplatin, paclitaxel, carboplatin or combination	207
	Loprinzi 2014	353
	Nishioka 2011	45
	Von Delius 2006	36
	Wang 2007	86
	Zhang 2012	80
	Zhu 2013	120
1.2 Taxanes: Paclitaxel, Paclita	xel + Carboplatin, Docetaxel	
	Albers 2011	SR: 225
	Kanat 2003	38
	Lorusso 2003	187
	Argyriou 2005 Also included patients treated with cisplatin	35
	Davis 2005	117
	De Vos 2005	90

Table 7: Overview of references included

All citations can be found in the list of citations. In the following, or naming the studies, they are abbreviated with: first author year.

	Included Reviews and Studies	Number of patients included					
1 Prevention of CIPN							
1.2 Taxanes: Paclitaxel, Paclitaxel + Carboplatin, Docetaxel							
	Gelmon 1999	40					
	Goreishi 2012	69					
	Hershman 2013	409					
	Hilpert 2005	72					
	Kottschade 2011	207					
	Leal 2014	185					
	Loven 2009	67					
	Leong 2003	60					
	Kaku 2011	29					
1.3 Vinca alkaloids: Vincristin							
	Koeppen 2004	150					
	Van Kooten 1992	30					
1.4 Protease inhibitor: Bortezo	omib						
	Moreau 2011	222					
2 Therapy of CIPN							
	Smith 2013	231					
	Barton 2011	208					
	Kautio 2008	44					
	Rao 2008	131					
	Rao 2007	115					
	Hammack 2002	57					

3.3 Excluded studies

Of the 157 screened full text articles, 96 were excluded. Reasons for exclusions are presented in the PRISMA flow chart (see figure 2). One trial was investigating CIPN in rats (Arrieta *et al.* 2011) and was therefore excluded. In four cases abstracts only were available (Rudolph 2001, Gamelin *et al.* 2008, Dong *et al.* 2010, Nakamura *et al.* 2015) and we excluded the abstracts due to lack of information and reporting bias. Eighty-eight studies were not directly targeting the efficacy of anti-neurotoxic agents in prevention or therapy of CIPN. Three studies were excluded due to a lack of randomization.

3.4 Presentation of results

Using electronic data base search a range of studies could be identified. Reference's characteristics, grading and results of meta-analysis are displayed as follows. Forest plots were illustrated when studies were comparable. Detailed information about the studies are presented in the tables of evidence (see appendix 4 and 5).

3.4.1 Prevention of CIPN

Acetylcysteine (ACC)

Characteristics and grading evidence

One RCT for the prevention of oxaliplatin-induced neurotoxicity with 1200 mg oral nacetylcysteine was identified (Lin *et al.* 2006), which was included in the Cochrane review of Albers 2011 (Albers *et al.* 2011).

A total of 14 participants were randomized to acetylcysteine (five participants) or placebo (nine participants). Patients received chemotherapies in dosages of up to 85 mg/m² oxaliplatin biweekly, in addition weekly 5-fluoruracil (5-FU) and leukovorine were applied. Dosages were reduced to 75% if grade 2- neurotoxicity appeared and discontinued at the appearance of grade 3-4 neurotoxicity. Median follow-up was 18 months (Lin *et al.* 2006).

This pilot trial using oral n-acetylcysteine (n-ACC) for the prevention of CIPN was very smallsized. Method of randomization, allocation concealment and blinding was unclear. Not all electro-physiologic results were reported for both study arms and treatment effects were not presented quantitatively. Full neurological examination was performed before start, during and after therapy, but results were not described. For the reason of small size, reporting bias and missing study data, this RCT was graded with 2B- (CEBM) and 1-(SIGN) (OCEBM Levels of Evidence Working Group 2011, Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network 2014).

Results

After twelve cycles, the incidence of neurotoxicity was less in the intervention than in the placebo arm (grade 1: 4 of 5 patients (80%) vs. 9/9 pat. (100%) (RR 0.79; 95% CI 0.49 to 1.28)/ grade 2: 1/5 pat. vs. 8/9 pat (RR 0.23; 95% CI 0.04 to 1.32) /grade 3: 0/5 pat. (0%) vs. 3/9 pat. (33%)(RR 0.24, 95% CI 0.01 to 3.86). Electro-physiologic data were only reported for the intervention arm (Lin *et al.* 2006).

Acetyl-L-Carnitine (ALC)

Characteristics and grading evidence

One RCT with 409 participants was identified to investigate the benefit of acetyl-L-carnitine (ALC) (208 patients) for preventing CIPN compared to placebo (201 patients) (Hershman *et al.* 2013). The intervention group received 500 mg ALC daily. Patients suffered from breast cancer and received a taxane- based CTX. Dosages of paclitaxel varied from 80 mg/m² to 175 mg/m² for up to six cycles. Docetaxel was given with 75 mg/m² for up to six cycles, as well.

This large RCT of Hershman 2013 was randomized, but method of allocation and randomization was not described. Blinding of participants and time to follow-up were adequate. An intention-to-treat (ITT) analysis was performed. The quality of evidence of this trial was graded 1B (CEBM) and 1+ (SIGN) (OCEBM Levels of Evidence Working Group 2011).

Results

Primary endpoint of the study was patient's assessment with the neurotoxicity section of Functional Assessment of Cancer Therapy for Taxanes (FACT-Ntx) at 12 weeks. Secondary endpoints were NCI-CTCAE criteria, FACT- Ntx at 24 weeks and fatigue measured with the Functional Assessment of Chronic Illness Therapy (FACIT).

A more than five points lowering in FACT-Ntx score was considered as clinically relevant. At 12 weeks no significant difference between the groups was detected. The score was 5.2 counts lower compared to baseline in the ALC group and 4.5 counts in the placebo arm.

A multivariate linear regression after 24 weeks showed a trend towards more patientreported neuropathy in the ALC arm (MD 1.8 counts, 95%Cl to 0.4 to 3.2)(Hershman *et al.* 2013).

No statistically significant difference could be detected assessing neuropathy of any grade with NCI-CTCAE (RR 0.90; 95%CI 0.71 to 1.15).

ACTH- Analogue: Org 2766

Characteristics and grading evidence

Our search identified six RCTs with a total of 489 patients to evaluate the potential protective effects of Org 2766 in patients treated with neurotoxic agents. The four trials for cisplatin (van der Hoop *et al.* 1990, Hovestadt *et al.* 1992, van Gerven *et al.* 1994, Roberts *et al.* 1997) were included in the Cochrane review of Albers 2011 (Albers *et al.* 2011). Two trials investigated the effect of Org 2766 in patients treated with vincristine.

Cisplatin trials were:

- Cisplatin for ovarian cancer (129 Org 2766 treated participants, 63 treated with low dose Org 2766 at 2 mg/kg and 66 with high dose Org 2766 at 4 mg/kg and 67 control participants)(Roberts *et al.* 1997).
- Cisplatin for testicular and adeno-carcinoma (19 Org 2766 treated participants and 23 placebo)(van Gerven *et al.* 1994).
- Cisplatin for ovarian cancer (7 Org 2766 treated participants and 11 placebo)(Hovestadt *et al.* 1992).

Cisplatin for ovarian cancer (17 low dose Org 2766 (0.25 mg/m² treated participants, 16 high dose Org 2766 (1 mg/m²) and 22 placebo (van der Hoop *et al.* 1990).

Vincristine trials:

- Vincristine for Hodgkin and Non-Hodgkin-Lymphoma (75 Org 2766 treated participants and 75 placebo) (Koeppen *et al.* 2004)
- Vincristine for Hodgkin and Non-Hodgkin-Lymphoma (13 Org 2766 treated participants and 15 placebo) (van Kooten *et al.* 1992).

The Org 2766 regimens largely varied among trials from 0.25 to 4 mg/kg. Org 2766 was applied subcutaneously in all six trials. In three trials Org 2766 treated patients were stratified in two arms, one low-dosage and one higher-dosage Org 2766 arm (van der Hoop *et al.* 1990, Hovestadt *et al.* 1992, Roberts *et al.* 1997). Cisplatin was given up to nine cycles, dosages varied from 75 up to 100 mg/m².

Vincristine was administered at cumulative dosages from 8 to 32 mg in two to eight courses (Koeppen *et al.* 2004) or at a maximum dose of 2 mg, repeatedly over six courses (van Kooten *et al.* 1992). Figure 3 shows the characteristics and risk of bias of the included references.



Figure 3: Org 2766- Risk of bias summary

Note: + indicates criteria were met, ? indicates not reported, no detail, uncertain if the criteria were met, - indicates criteria were not met

All but one cisplatin trials were graded with CEBM level 2B- and SIGN level 1- due to small sample size and deemed secure methodical descriptions (van der Hoop *et al.* 1990, Hovestadt *et al.* 1992, van Gerven *et al.* 1994). One trial had an adequate sample size and was graded 1B- and 1+ (Roberts *et al.* 1997). The later vincristine trial received level 1B- and 1+, as well (Koeppen *et al.* 2004). The study of Van Kooten 1992 was graded with level 2B- and 1- due to very small sample size and significant differences in median age between the study groups (OCEBM Levels of Evidence Working Group 2011, Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network 2014).

Results

Vibration- perception threshold (VPT) was measured from the second metacarpal bone of each hand in four trials with the Virbraton II (van der Hoop *et al.* 1990, Hovestadt *et al.* 1992, van Gerven *et al.* 1994, Koeppen *et al.* 2004). One trial just stated no significant difference in VPT but did not report standard deviation or range, thus it could not be illustrated in the forest plot (Koeppen *et al.* 2004). One study only performed a descriptive analysis but no VPT values were reported (Hovestadt *et al.* 1992). The RCT of Van Kooten 1992 measured VPT on left first toe and did not find significant changes between study groups (MD: -0.28; 95% CI -0.64 to 0.08). The largest cisplatin trial did not detect any significant change in VPT between the study groups, no matter if patients received 2 or 4 mg Org 2766 (Low dose group: MD: 0.25; 95% CI -0.32 to 0.82) , (high dose group: MD: 0.71; 95% CI -0.08 to 1.50) (Roberts *et al.* 1997). In the study of van-der-Hoop, also a low dose and a high dose Org2766 group received the study drug at either 0.25 mg/ml or at 1 mg/ml per square meter. The treatment with 0.25 mg/ml showed a significant and clinically relevant protective effect (MD -3.56; 95% CI -4.46 to -2.66). Likewise, high dose Org2766 showed a beneficial effect on CIPN compared to placebo (MD: -4.99; 95% CI -5.82 to -4.16).

The overall effect measure MD of -1.62 $\mu\nu$ (95% CI -3.34 to 0.09 $\mu\nu$) actually slightly favors the intervention with considerable statistical heterogeneity (I²=97%) of treatment effects (details shown in figure 4). Following Cochrane's Handbook, the data shouldn't be pooled (Higgins and Green 2011).

Another primary endpoint was neuropathy and pain- free interval and feeling of numbness. No statistical significant differences were found (Koeppen *et al.* 2004). The trial of Van Kooten 1992 found significant differences in total number of complaints about autonomic dysfunction (1 versus 12) and feeling of numbness in hands or feet (9 versus 29) between the intervention and control group, respectively. As secondary endpoints tumor response rates were collected in the two vincristine trials (van Kooten *et al.* 1992, Koeppen *et al.* 2004). Thirty-two of 73 (23,4%) versus 27 of 74 (20%) patients experienced complete response (CR) in the Org2766 group and placebo group, respectively (Koeppen *et al.* 2004). In neither of the trials a significant difference in tumor response (TR) was found. Quality of life questionnaires were applied in one trial but did not show any differences between study groups (Koeppen *et al.* 2004).

Of note, Org 2766 is not available in German- speaking world.

	Org 2766			Control			Mean Difference Mea			n Differe	nce			
Study or Subgroup	Mean	SD	Total	Mean	SD	Total	Weight	IV, Random, 95% CI		IV, Ra	indom, 9	5% CI		
Roberts 1997 high dose	3.27	2.67	66	2.56	1.89	67		0.71 [-0.08, 1.50]			+	_		
Roberts 1997 low dose	2.81	1.42	63	2.56	1.89	67		0.25 [-0.32, 0.82]			+-			
Van der Hoop 1990 high dose	0.88	0.17	16	5.87	1.97	22		-4.99 [-5.82, -4.16]	-					
Van der Hoop 1992 low dose	2.31	0.75	17	5.87	1.97	22		-3.56 [-4.46, -2.66]	-+-	-				
Van Gerven 1994	1.85	1.87	8	4.03	5.06	12		-2.18 [-5.32, 0.96]		-	<u> </u>			
Van Kooten 1992	0.23	0.58	13	0.51	0.33	15		-0.28 [-0.64, 0.08]			+			
														-
									-4	-2	0	2	4	
									Favour	s Org 27	'66 Fav	ours co	ntrol	

Figure 4: Forest plot for comparison of median difference of VPT in $\mu\nu$ at 3-5 months. Org 2766 arm versus control.

Alpha-lipoic acid (ALA)

Characteristics and grading evidence

One study investigating the effect of oral alpha-lipoic acid in the prevention of cisplatin oroxaliplatin induced CIPN was identified (Guo *et al.* 2014). A total of 243 participants was stratified into six groups according to their prior platinum exposure having received

- 1) no cisplatin;
- 2) dosages of less than 399 mg/m²;
- 3) more than 400 mg/m² cisplatin;
- 4) no oxaliplatin;
- 5) less than 750 mg/m² or
- 6) receiving more than 750 mg/m² oxaliplatin.

One hundred and twenty-two patients were allocated into the intervention group receiving 600 mg alpha-lipoic acid three times daily for 24 weeks, whereas placebo was given to 121 participants (Guo *et al.* 2014).

The trial was described as randomized but the method of randomization and allocation concealment remained unclear. This RCT has a double-blinded design. The primary outcomes were patient reported. No electro-physiologic assessment was performed.

Study data at 36-weeks and 48-weeks time point were not evaluated due to the high number of drop outs in both groups. The main limitation of this trial was that only 34 of 122 patients (28%) in the intervention arm and 36 of 121 patients (30%) in the control arm could be examined at 24 weeks time point. Main reasons given were patient withdrawal and patient non-compliance. Thus, the study was closed preliminary. Tumor response rates were not shown completely. Authors concluded that the effect of ALA could not be estimated due to lack of power, early closing and missing data (Guo *et al.* 2014).

Therefore, the trial was graded level 2B- (CEBM) and 1- (SIGN) (OCEBM Levels of Evidence Working Group 2011, Guo *et al.* 2014, Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network 2014).

Of note, it was not possible to find out how many patients received cisplatin or oxaliplatin.

Results

Neurotoxicity was measured with NCI-CTCAE and Functional Assessment of Cancer Therapy/Gynecologic Oncology Group -Neurotoxicity (FACT/GOG Ntx) scale. As described above only few of the participants were eligible for analysis at 24 weeks. No significant difference in adverse events between the study arms was detected (Guo *et al.* 2014). Differences in patient reported outcomes were not found, either (NCI-CTCAE grade 1/2: RR 1.06; 95% CI 0.82 to 1.37; grade 3-4: RR: 0.64; 95% CI 0.16 to 2.46).

Additionally, results from the timed functional tests such as time to button a six-hole button shirt or a 50 foot walk at fastest speed and Brief Pain Inventory (BPI) were assessed. All functional tests showed no significant differences between the groups at 24 weeks. As a secondary endpoint, other toxicities than CIPN were assessed with NCI-CTCAE as well. Treating physicians gathered for Tumor Response data, but did not detect any differences between the study groups (Guo *et al.* 2014).

Amifostine

Characteristics and grading evidence

Nine trials with 843 patients investigating amifostine for the prevention of CIPN were identified all together.

In three trials with 356 participants, two of them included in Albers 2011 (Kemp *et al.* 1996, Planting *et al.* 1999), study participants were treated with cisplatin-based regimens. Paclitaxel or paclitaxel plus carboplatin were administered in six trials (487 patients), as well, two being part of Albers 2011 (Kanat *et al.* 2003, Lorusso 2003).

- Cisplatin, paclitaxel, ifosfamide, followed by high-dose carboplatin, etoposide and thiopeta for germ cell tumors (20 amifostine treated patients, 20 patients receiving no treatment) (Rick *et al.* 2001, Albers *et al.* 2011).
- Cisplatin for head and neck cancer (37 amifostine treated patients, 37 patients receiving placebo) (Planting *et al.* 1999).
- Cisplatin for ovarian cancer (122 amifostine treated patients, 120 patients receiving no treatment) (Kemp *et al.* 1996, Albers *et al.* 2011).

- Paclitaxel and carboplatin for non-small-cell lung cancer (19 amifostine treated patients, 19 patients receiving no treatment) (Kanat *et al.* 2003, Albers *et al.* 2011).
- Paclitaxel and carboplatin for ovarian cancer (94 amifostine treated patients, 93 patients receiving no treatment)(Lorusso 2003, Albers *et al.* 2011).
- Paclitaxel and carboplatin for ovarian cancer (45 amifostine treated patients, 45 patients receiving no treatment) (De Vos *et al.* 2005).
- Paclitaxel and carboplatin (TC) and partly with additional epirubicin (TEC) for ovarian cancer (37 amifostine treated patients, 34 patients receiving placebo) (Hilpert *et al.* 2005).
- Paclitaxel and carboplatin plus radiotherapy for unresectable non-small-cell lung cancer (30 amifostine treated patients, 30 patients receiving placebo)(Leong *et al.* 2003).
- Paclitaxel for breast cancer in palliative situation (20 amifostine treated patients, 20 patients receiving no treatment) (Gelmon *et al.* 1999).

Dosages of amifostine varied from 500-910 mg/m² given prior to application of chemotherapy as intravenous infusion.

Cisplatin dosages varied largely, dependent on the individual cancer and regimen applied. In one study cisplatin was combined with paclitaxel and carboplatin as other potential neurotoxic agents (Rick *et al.* 2001).

Paclitaxel was often administered in combination with carboplatin. Both agents are known to be neurotoxic. Dosages of paclitaxel varied from 175 mg/m² to 250 mg/m², carboplatin with an area under the curve (AUC) from five to six per cycle. In only one trial paclitaxel was applied as mono therapy (Gelmon *et al.* 1999).

Method of randomization was adequate in two trials (Leong *et al.* 2003, Lorusso 2003) and allocation concealment in only one trial (Lorusso 2003).

Investigating amifostine as potential agent to ameliorate CIPN, most included trials compared amifostine to no treatment. Only two trials had patient and observer blinding (Leong *et al.* 2003, Hilpert *et al.* 2005).

Detection bias was probable in all trials except in the study of Leong 2003.

Follow-up was adequate in all trials. Trials of Leong 2003 and Gelmon 1999 had small sample sizes.

Study data were missing in Hilpert 2005. Here, it was reported that only 66 patients were eligible for toxicity analyses but neither reasons for drop-out of patients nor the final number of remaining participants in the groups was reported. For further information see the risk of bias summary (see figure 5).

Six trials were graded 2B (CEBM) and 1- (SIGN) due to lack of blinding, small sample size, high number of drop outs and lack of methodical reporting (Kemp *et al.* 1996, Gelmon *et al.* 1999, Planting *et al.* 1999, Rick *et al.* 2001, Kanat *et al.* 2003, Leong *et al.* 2003, Hilpert *et al.* 2005). The trial of DeVos 2005 and Hilpert 2005 were graded 1B- (CEBM) and 1+ (SIGN). One study with low risk of bias was graded 1B and 1+ (Lorusso 2003).



Figure 5: Amifostine- Risk of bias summary

Note: + indicates criteria were met, ? indicates not reported, no detail, uncertain if the criteria were met, - indicates criteria were not met

Results

Five studies used NCI-CTCAE as an endpoint. In Hilpert 2005 comparing NCI-CTCAE of all grades a borderline protective effect of amifostine was found (RR 0.80, 95% CI 0.64 to 1.00). Though, neither the trial of DeVos 2005 (RR 0.95; 95%CI 0.79 to 1.13) nor the trial of Leong 2003 (RR 1.07, 95% CI 0.94 to 1.22) affirmed this result. Gelmon 1999 concluded that amifostine had no protective effect in the prevention of CIPN, as well. The incidence of neurotoxicity (NCI-CTCAE grade 1-3) was 100% (20 of 20 pat.) in both arms (RR 1.0; 95% CI 0.91 to 1.10).

The study of Kemp 1996 investigating cisplatin-induced CIPN found marginal significant differences between the groups favoring the protective effect of amifostine (RR 0.81; 95%CI 0.66 to 1.00) (see figure 6).

The overall treatment effect could not be calculated due to substantial statistical heterogeneity between the studies (I^2 =79%). Due to the high heterogeneity, we analyzed subgroups of the different chemotherapeutics (for details see figure 6). Of note, comparing the studies investigating paclitaxel and amifostine, a substantial statistical heterogeneity (I^2 =75%) has to be taken into account.

Two studies assessed neurotoxicity via vibration perception threshold (VPT) measured on both hands. The values were not comparable since baseline values were not reported and again numbers of patients eligible were missing. Both trials detected less subclinical neurotoxicity in the intervention groups (Planting *et al.* 1999, Hilpert *et al.* 2005).



Test for subgroup differences: $Chi^2 = 1.76$, df = 1 (P = 0.19), $I^2 = 43.1\%$

Figure 6: Forest plot for comparison of CIPN NCI-CTCAE (all grades) amifostine arm versus control.

A secondary endpoint was quality of life assessed in two trials using EORTC questionnaires. DeVos 2005 and Hilpert 2005 found no significant differences between the study groups.

Amifostine caused more nausea, vomiting and occasional hypotension reported in DeVos 2005 and in Gelmon 1999. The study of Hilpert 2005 detected a disadvantage of patients receiving amifostine with regard to dyspnoea, infection, nausea and vomiting.

None of the studies reported differences in survival rates or progression of disease. No interference of amifostine with antitumor efficacy of chemotherapy agents was detected.

Calcium and Magnesium

Characteristics and grading evidence

We identified five RCTS with a total of 655 participants investigating the preventive effect of calcium and magnesium supplements (Ca/Mg) against oxaliplatin- induced peripheral neuropathy (Chay *et al.* 2010, Ishibashi *et al.* 2010, Grothey *et al.* 2011, Hochster *et al.* 2014,

Loprinzi *et al.* 2014). One additional study researched the efficacy of magnesium only supplements in 40 patients treated with cisplatin- based regimens (Bodnar *et al.* 2008).

In former meta-analyses various studies were included. The studies excluded in this review shall be described in more detail. For the study of Dong 2010 and Gamelin 2008 no full publication was available and thus they did not meet eligibility criteria (Gamelin *et al.* 2008, Dong *et al.* 2010). The study of Dong 2010 was only fully published in Chinese. For Gamelin 2008, only a letter to the editor with preliminary results was found.

In the following an overview of the included studies shall be given. All patients were treated with oxaliplatin with a dose ranging from 85 to 130 mg/m² and suffered from colorectal cancer. Both, curative and palliative settings were considered. Ca/Mg infusions consisted of 850 to 1000 mg calcium gluconate and 720 to 1500 mg magnesium sulfate.

- Hochster 2014 = the CONcePTrial (Combined Oxalipatin Neurotoxicity Prevention Trial) with 140 patients in a 2x2 design, the trial was designed to explore the possible benefit of intermitting administration of oxaliplatin compared to continuous application. Ca/Mg was given additionally and compared with placebo, though its efficacy was no pre-defined endpoint of the study. 70 patients received Ca/Mg before and after CTX and 69 patients a placebo (Hochster *et al.* 2014).
- Loprinzi 2014 with 353 patients in a cross-over design, Ca/Mg before and after CTX (n=118); placebo before and after CTX (n=119); Ca/Mg before CTX and after CTX placebo (n=116) (Loprinzi *et al.* 2014).
- Grothey 2011 with 102 patients, Ca/Mg before and after CTX (n=50); placebo before and after CTX (n=52) (Grothey *et al.* 2011).
- Chay et.al. 2010 with 27 patients; Ca/Mg before and after CTX (n=13); placebo before and after CTX (n=14) (Chay *et al.* 2010).
- Ishibashi 2010 with 33 patients; Ca/Mg before and after CTX (n=17); placebo before and after CTX (n=16). This RCT is included in the SR of Albers 2011 (Ishibashi *et al.* 2010, Albers *et al.* 2011).

Two SRs pooled the results of re- and prospective studies investigating the efficacy of Ca/Mg (Wu *et al.* 2012, Wen *et al.* 2013).

The SR of Wu 2012 included a Japanese retrospective study which also investigated the efficacy of Goshajinkigan (GJG), a Japanese herb. To clarify the confusing titling of literature concerning GJG a short explanation shall follow. The study of Kono et al., included in Wu 2012, was published in 2011 (in the SR of Wu 2012, it is named Kono 2009). It was of retrospective nature and included four treatment groups with Ca/Mg or GJG or a combination of both.

To our knowledge, a later RCT of Kono et al., also with confusing publication data, was fully published in English language in 2013. This trial investigated GJG only and will be described later on (Kono *et al.* 2011, Kono *et al.* 2013).

The review of Wen 2013 slightly favored the use of Ca/Mg whereas the review of Wu 2012 discouraged its use (Wu *et al.* 2012, Wen *et al.* 2013)

Furthermore, an RCT investigated the protective efficacy of magnesium subcarbonate and magnesium sulphate. The study of Bodnar 2008 included 40 patients with epithelial ovarian cancer treated with cisplatin and paclitaxel. Primary endpoint of the study was the nephroprotective effect of magnesium supplementation (Bodnar *et al.* 2008).

The exact method of randomization process and allocation concealment was described in one of the studies (Ishibashi *et al.* 2010). Adequate blinding of patients and personnel was performed in five studies (Chay *et al.* 2010, Ishibashi *et al.* 2010, Grothey *et al.* 2011, Loprinzi *et al.* 2014).

Most of the trials had inadequate sample size with a lack of statistical power. Three trials were closed early due to the preliminary results of the CONCEPT study published in 2007 by Hochster and Grothey *et al.* which detected a lower anticancer efficacy when oxaliplatin was combined with calcium and magnesium infusions (Chay *et al.* 2010, Ishibashi *et al.* 2010, Grothey *et al.* 2011).

Only the trial of Loprinzi 2014 had adequate power (Loprinzi *et al.* 2014). The total number of drop-outs was less than ten percent in all trials except in the study of Chay 2010 in which results for the frequency of CIPN were only reported for patients who entirely finished the study.

An intention to treat analysis was performed in three trials (Chay *et al.* 2010, Grothey *et al.* 2011, Hochster *et al.* 2014, Loprinzi *et al.* 2014)(see figure 7). The SRs of Wen 2012 and Wu 2012 were graded with 2A (CEBM) 1- (SIGN). since they included retrospective studies. The trial of Grothey 2011 was graded level 1B (CEBM)and 1+ (SIGN). Three studies were graded with level 2B (CEBM) and 1- (SIGN) (Chay *et al.* 2010, Ishibashi *et al.* 2010, Hochster *et al.* 2014). The latest study of Loprinzi 2014 received CEBM level 1B and SIGN 1+. The RCT of Bodnar 2008 was graded 2B (CEBM) and 1- (SIGN) due to methodical limitations.

Loprinzi 2013	Ishibashi 2010	Hochster 2014	Grothey 2011	Chay 2010	Bodnar 2008	
••	ċ	•	••	••	••	Random sequence generation (selection bias)
••	+	+	••	••	••	Allocation concealment (selection bias)
+	+	+	•	•	•	Blinding of participants and personnel (performance bias)
••	+	+	••	••	••	Blinding of outcome assessment (detection bias)
+	+	+	•	•	•	Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias)
+	<mark>د</mark>	+	•	•	+	Selective reporting (reporting bias)
+	?	•>	•>	•>	•>	Other bias

Figure 7: Ca/Mg- Risk of bias summary

Note: + indicates criteria were met, ? indicates not reported, no detail, uncertain if the criteria were met, - indicates criteria were not met

Results

All included trials used NCI-CTCAE scores for assessment of CIPN and could thus be considered for meta-analysis. It was possible to pool data for neurotoxicity assessed with NCI-CTCAE all grades for two small-sized studies (Chay *et al.* 2010, Ishibashi *et al.* 2010) and for \geq grade 2 for four studies (Chay *et al.* 2010, Ishibashi *et al.* 2010, Grothey *et al.* 2011, Hochster *et al.* 2014, Loprinzi *et al.* 2014) (see figures 8 and 9).

The results of the trial of Chay 2010 did not state a significant difference (RR 0.79, 95% CI 0.54 to 1.15), neither the trial of Ishibashi 2010 did (RR 1.07, 95% CI 0.90 to 1.26). The overall effect was not significant with a RR of 0.95 (95% CI 0.69 to 1.32) with substantial statistic heterogeneity of l^2 =62 % (Chay *et al.* 2010, Ishibashi *et al.* 2010).



Figure 8: Forest plot for comparison of CIPN NCI-CTCAE (all grades) Ca/Mg arm versus control.

Grothey 2011 discovered a significant difference in favor of the placebo when assessing no or grade 1 CIPN (RR 1.35, 95% CI 1.03 to 1.78) (Grothey *et al.* 2011).

Measuring grade 2 or higher CIPN, in the newly published results of the CONCePT trial of Hochster 2014 no significant benefit of Ca/Mg infusions was found (RR 0.67; 95% CI 0.35 to 1.30) (Hochster *et al.* 2014).

Concomitant, Loprinzi 2014 detected no significant differences in grade 2 or higher neurotoxicity assessed with NCI-CTCAE (RR 0.98; 95% CI 0.76 to 1.27) (Loprinzi *et al.* 2014). One of 17 patients suffered from neurotoxicity grade 2 or 3 in the intervention group and one of 16 participants in the placebo arm (Ishibashi *et al.* 2010: RR 0.94; 95% CI 0.06 to 13.82). In Grothey 2011, eleven of 50 in the Ca/Mg arm and 21 of 52 patients in the placebo arm experienced CIPN grade 2 or higher (RR 0.54; 95% CI 0.29 to 1.01) (Grothey *et al.* 2011). The overall effect did not show any significant difference in favor of Ca/Mg (RR 0.81; 95% CI 0.60 to 1.11). Heterogeneity was low (I^2 =20%).



Figure 9: Forest plot for comparison of CIPN NCI-CTCAE (≥ grade 2) Ca/Mg arm versus control

Another primary outcome applied in four references was neurotoxicity assessed with oxaliplatin-specific scale (OSS) or DEBT-NTS, which can be compared (Chay *et al.* 2010, Ishibashi *et al.* 2010, Grothey *et al.* 2011, Loprinzi *et al.* 2014). But Loprinzi 2014 only showed the time to neuropathy grade 2 or higher measured with OSS and thus could not be considered for meta-analysis.

The trial of Grothey 2011 found a significant difference between groups favoring Ca/Mg infusions. Fourteen of 50 participants experienced grade 2 or higher neurotoxicity in the intervention arm compared to 26 of 52 patients in the placebo arm (Grothey *et al.* 2011: RR 0.56; 95% CI 0.33 to 0.94). In the trial of Chay 2010 four of nine versus three of ten participants had \geq grade 2 CIPN (RR 1.48; 95% CI 0.45 to 4.90) (Chay *et al.* 2010). In Ishibashi 2010 no significant difference between the study groups was found, either (RR 1.25; 95% CI 0.74 to 2.13) (Ishibashi *et al.* 2010). The estimated overall effect was neither favoring Ca/Mg nor the control with a RR of 0.93; 95% CI 0.49 to 1.80. Heterogeneity was substantial (I²=64%) (for details see figure 10).



Figure 10: Forest plot for comparison of OSS Ca/Mg arm versus control

As secondary endpoints, survival and tumor response rates were collected in two studies (Ishibashi *et al.* 2010, Hochster *et al.* 2014). After the interim analysis which showed a negative effect of Ca/Mg on TR, the final results of the CONcePT did not find a difference in tumor response. Results showed significantly longer time to treatment failure (TTF) for the intermittent oxaliplatin group compared to the continuous administration (Hazard Ratio (HR) 0.58, 95% CI 0.41 to 0.83). Ca/Mg infusions showed no effect on tumor response (Hochster *et al.* 2014).

Combined tumor response rates were 13 of 26 (50%) and 14 of 26 (54%) patients in the intervention versus control arm, respectively (Ishibashi *et al.* 2010: RR 0.93; 95% CI 0.55 to 1.57).

One trial assessed quality of life with EORTC-QLQ- CIPN but could not find any relevant differences between the study groups. No meta-analysis was conducted (Loprinzi *et al.* 2014).

Carbamazepine

Characteristics and grading evidence

One trial investigating the efficacy of carbamazepine in preventing oxaliplatin- induced peripheral neuropathy was included (von Delius *et al.* 2007). A total of 36 patients suffering from colorectal cancer participated in the trial. Nineteen patients were allocated to the intervention group and 17 patients to the no treatment arm. Chemotherapy consisted of oxaliplatin (85 mg/m²), folinic acid and 5-fluor uracil. The number of treatment cycles depended on tumor response. The intervention group received carbamazepine six days before oxaliplatin with an initial dose of 200 mg, which was elevated stepwise up to a targeted plasma level of 4-6 mg per liter (von Delius *et al.* 2007).

Random sequence generation was performed but the method was not described in detail. Allocation concealment was adequate. The control group received no treatment. Blinding of outcome assessment was not described.

An intention to treat analysis was performed. Sample size was small and patient recruitment was finished early due to competing treatment protocols (von Delius *et al.* 2007).

The trial of Von Delius 2006 was graded with 2B (CEBM) and 1- (SIGN) (OCEBM Levels of Evidence Working Group 2011, Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network 2014).

Of note, the RCT of Eckel 2002 was excluded, since the intervention was compared to a historical control group (Eckel *et al.* 2002).

Results

Neurotoxicity was assessed with an oxaliplatin-specific neurotoxicity scale designed by Levi. It grades symptoms as paraesthesia and dysaesthesia by intensity and duration (Lévi *et al.* 1994). The calculated RR for CIPN of all grades was statistically significant with 0.75 (95% CI 0.56 to 0.99).

In addition, vibration sense was measured with a standard tuning fork and deep tendon reflexes were examined. The results of these neurologic examinations were assembled in a sum score. Neurological examination showed increase of function but no significant difference between study groups.

Antitumor efficacy was a secondary endpoint. No complete response could be observed in any of the study arms. Partial response was found in three patients in the carbamazepine arm (16%; 95%; CI 4% to 38%) and in four patients in the control arm (24%; 95% CI 8% to 49%). Median progression-free survival was 6.0 months versus 7.2 months in carbamazepine and control group, respectively. No significant differences were detected.

Toxicities that might be caused by carbamazepine were dizziness, headache, nausea, mnemonic problems and optical hallucinations which disappeared after discontinuing carbamazepine. These phenomena were observed in two patients.

Chemotherapy was stopped early in four patients in the intervention arm and in three patients in the control arm, respectively (von Delius *et al.* 2007).

Diethyldithiocarbamate (DDTC)

Characteristics and grading evidence

One study investigating the effect of DDTC in prevention of cisplatin-induced chemotherapy met eligibility criteria (Gandara *et al.* 1995). This trial was part of the Cochrane review of

43

Albers 2011. A total of 214 participants with ovarian cancer, small cell and non-small cell lung cancer were included in the multi-center trial. Patients (n=106) randomized into intervention group were scheduled to receive 1.6 g/m² DDTC 15 min before application of cisplatin. Hundred and eight patients received placebo. One hundred ninety-five patients were eligible for final analyses. Cisplatin (100 mg/m²) was applied in combination with etoposide or cyclophosphamide for six cycles (Gandara *et al.* 1995). Of note, DDTC is not available in the German- speaking world.

Randomization and allocation concealment methods were unclear. Subject blinding was adequate but observer and outcome assessor blinding inadequate. A large number of drop outs, 40 in the intervention arm and 72 in the placebo arm, were noted due to progressive disease or toxicity (Gandara *et al.* 1995, Albers *et al.* 2011).

The trial was rated 1B- (CEBM) and 1- (SIGN) due to methodical limitations and a high rate of drop outs (Gandara *et al.* 1995, OCEBM Levels of Evidence Working Group 2011, Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network 2014).

Results

Neurotoxicity was assessed with NCI-CTCAE criteria. No significant difference in the incidence of neurotoxicity between the study arms was found (DDTC arm: 13/96 (13%); placebo arm: 12/99 (12%); RR 1.12; 95% CI 0.54 to 2.32) (Gandara *et al.* 1995).

Secondary endpoints were other toxicities, as well assessed with NCI-CTCAE and TR rates. Only six of 96 patients (6%) in the DDTC arm completed chemotherapy, in the placebo arm 28 of 99 patients (28%) received all six cycles of cisplatin. Seventy-one of 96 patients (74%) in the DDTC arm compared to 40 of 99 (40%) in the control group withdrew early from the study (RR 1.83; 95% CI 1.40 to 2.39).

Significant differences in reasons for withdrawal were found in nephrotoxicity assessed with serum creatinine levels (DDTC arm: 0.71 mg/dL; placebo arm: 0.17 mg/dL; p<0.001). DDTC related toxicities were flushing, transient hypertension and hyperglycemia. No interference with the antitumor efficacy of cisplatin was found. Response rates were collected for 195 patients. Forty-nine percent (47/96) of the patients treated with DDTC and 43% (43/99) in the placebo arm had a complete or partial response (Gandara *et al.* 1995).

Glutamate

Characteristics and grading evidence

One study from Israel was identified investigating oral glutamate for the prevention of paclitaxel and carboplatin-induced peripheral neuropathy. Sixty-eight participants suffering from ovarian cancer were scheduled to receive paclitaxel and carboplatin. Paclitaxel was administered over at least six cycles with 175 mg/m². Carboplatin was given at an area under the curve of six (Calvert's formula). Twenty-three patients were allocated to the intervention arm receiving capsules of 500 mg glutamate three times daily. The control group consisted of 20 patients receiving placebo instead of glutamate (Loven *et al.* 2009).

The method of randomization and allocation concealment was described and adequate. Blinding of patients and personnel and outcome assessment was also performed adequately. Sample size was small and no intention to treat- analyses was performed. Only 43 of the 67 initially randomized patients were evaluable for final analyses. The drop-out rate was high with 36 percent. No statistical analyses of differences between groups as age, performance status, cancer stage etc. was given (Loven *et al.* 2009). The trial of Loven 2009 was graded with 2B-(CEBM) and 1- (SIGN) (OCEBM Levels of Evidence Working Group 2011, Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network 2014).

Results

Neurological evaluations were performed and questionnaires were given to participants to assess tactile, pain and vibratory perception. All results were summarized in a *Severity Score* showing the increase in grade of toxicity compared with baseline values for tingling, numbness, pain and strength. No significant differences were detected between the groups for tingling, numbness and loss of strength. Only for the symptom of pain a borderline significant difference was found. None of 23 patients and 6 of 18 patients experienced pain in the intervention and in the control group, respectively (RR 0.06; 95% CI 0.00 to 1.01). In addition, electro-physiologic studies did not show significant differences, either. In 30.4 % (7 of 23 pat.) in the glutamate group and 30% (6 of 20 pat.) in the placebo group a change favoring glutamate in electro- physiologic assessment was detected (RR 1.01; 95% CI 0.41 to 2.52) (Loven *et al.* 2009).

Two patients in the glutamate group experienced severe skin rash, while none did in the control group. No other secondary outcomes were included in analyses. Authors described a high drop- out rate of 36 % (Loven *et al.* 2009).

Glutamine

Characteristics and grading evidence

Only one trial was performed to investigate the preventive effect of glutamine against oxaliplatin- induced neurotoxicity (Wang *et al.* 2007). Eighty-six participants with metastatic colorectal cancer were scheduled to receive glutamine or no treatment. Forty-two patients received 15 g oral glutamine twice a day over one week starting simultaneous with oxaliplatin. Forty-four participants didn't have any supportive treatment.

Oxaliplatin was administered with 85 mg/m² plus folinic acid and 5- fluor uracil (Wang *et al.* 2007).

The method of randomization was not described and allocation concealment was inadequate. No blinding was performed and the control patients did not received any treatment. Blinding of outcome assessment was not described. Follow- up was adequate and outcome data was complete (Wang *et al.* 2007).

The RCT of Wang 2007 was graded with CEBM level 2B and SIGN level 1- (Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network 2014).

Results

Neurotoxicity was assessed with NCI-CTCAE grades at baseline and after two, four and six cycles of treatment. In addition, in some cases electro-physiologic studies were performed. Grade 1 neurotoxicity was detected in seven of 42 patients (17%) in the glutamine group and in 17 of 44 participants (38%) in the control group after two cycles (RR 0.43; 95%CI 0.20 to 0.93). After six cycles though, no significant difference between the study groups could be detected. Grade 1-2 neurotoxicity was experienced by 17 of 42 patients (40%) and 18 of 44 participants (40%) in the intervention and control group, respectively (RR 0.94; 95% CI 0.57 to 1.57).

None of the patients in the glutamine arm and one in the control arm suffered from Grade 3-4 neurotoxicity after two cycles of oxaliplatin (RR 0.35; 95% CI 0.01 to 8.33). After six cycles a significant difference was found. Only five participants (12%) in the intervention group and 14 patients (32%) in the control arm experienced grade 3-4 toxicity (RR 0.37; 95% CI 0.15 to 0.95) (Wang *et al.* 2007).

In addition, interference with activities of daily life (ADL) such as functional impairment when opening jars and buttoning was assessed. Interference with ADLs were observed in seven of 42 patients (7%) and in 18 of 44 participants (41%) in the glutamine and control arm, respectively (RR 0.41; 95% CI 0.19 to 0.87).

As secondary endpoints survival rates were estimated. No significant differences were observed. Seventeen of 42 (40%) patients in the glutamine arm and 18 of 44 (41%) patients in the no treatment arm experienced partial remission (RR 0.99; 95% CI 0.59 to 1.65).

Complete response could be observed in five compared to three patients in glutamine and control arm, respectively (RR 1.75; 95% Cl 0.44 to 6.85). Overall survival rates were 17.3 versus 18.6 months (p= 0.79).

Treatment related toxicities were assessed with WHO criteria. No significant differences in other toxicities were observed between the study groups (Wang *et al.* 2007).

Glutathione (GSH)

Characteristics and grading evidence

Eight trials with a total of 572 patients investigated the potential anti-neurotoxic effect of glutathione (GSH). Three hundred and eight participants in five trials, four of them included in Albers 2011, received cisplatin- based regimens (Cascinu *et al.* 1995, Colombo *et al.* 1995, Bogliun *et al.* 1996, Smyth *et al.* 1997, Schmidinger *et al.* 2000). Two trials, also part of Albers 2011, with 79 patients scheduled to receive oxaliplatin were included (Cascinu 2002, Milla *et al.* 2009). Only one large study investigated GSH in prevention of paclitaxel-induced CIPN (Leal *et al.* 2014). In the following an overview of the included trials is given:

- Cisplatin against non-small cell lung cancer or head and neck cancers (11 patients treated with GSH, 9 patients treated with placebo) (Schmidinger *et al.* 2000). Included in Albers 2011.
- Cisplatin against ovarian cancer (74 patients treated with GSH, 77 patients treated with placebo) (Smyth *et al.* 1997). Included in Albers 2011.
- Cisplatin against ovarian cancer (27 patients treated with GSH, 27 patients treated with placebo)(Bogliun *et al.* 1996). Included in Albers 2011.
- Cisplatin against gastric cancer (25 patients treated with GSH, 25 patients treated with placebo)(Cascinu *et al.* 1995) Included in Albers 2011.
- Cisplatin against ovarian cancer (16 patients treated with GSH, 17 patients receiving no treatment) (Colombo *et al.* 1995). Included in Albers 2011.
- Oxaliplatin against colorectal cancer (14 patients treated with GSH, 13 patients treated with placebo)(Milla *et al.* 2009).
- Oxaliplatin against colorectal cancer (26 patients treated with GSH, 26 patients treated with placebo) (Cascinu 2002). Included in Albers 2011.
- Paclitaxel against breast cancer (94 patients treated with GSH, 91 patients treated with placebo) (Leal *et al.* 2014).

Dosages of cisplatin varied from 40 mg/m² up to 100mg/m² for six to nine courses. In the two oxaliplatin trials a maximum of 12 cycles of chemotherapy with a maximum dose of 1,200 mg/m² was administered. Paclitaxel was given at dosages from 80-200 mg/m² plus carboplatin (AUC 5-7) for at least 12 weeks.

Glutathione was given intravenously before chemotherapy at dosages of $1.5 \text{ up to } 5 \text{ mg/m}^2$.

Randomization and allocation concealment were adequate in four trials (Cascinu *et al.* 1995, Smyth *et al.* 1997, Cascinu 2002, Leal *et al.* 2014). Accurate blinding of personal and subjects was done in three trials (Cascinu *et al.* 1995, Cascinu 2002, Leal *et al.* 2014). Method of blinding of outcome assessors was described adequately in three studies as well (Cascinu *et al.* 1995, Bogliun *et al.* 1996, Cascinu 2002).

Three studies included only a very small number of patients (Colombo *et al.* 1995, Schmidinger *et al.* 2000, Milla *et al.* 2009). ITT- analyses were performed in Cascinu 2002 and Schmidinger 2000.

Follow-up was adequate in all included trials. For details see the risk of bias summary (figure 11).





Note: + indicates criteria were met, ? indicates not reported, no detail, uncertain if the criteria were met, - indicates criteria were not met

Four trials were graded with CEBM level 1B- and SIGN level 1- (Cascinu *et al.* 1995, Smyth *et al.* 1997, Cascinu 2002, Leal *et al.* 2014). Due to low quality of method and small sample sizes four trials were graded 2B (CEBM) and 1- (SIGN) (Colombo *et al.* 1995, Bogliun *et al.* 1996, Schmidinger *et al.* 2000, Milla *et al.* 2009).

Primary outcome measures assessing CIPN were NCI-CTCAE criteria in four trials. In Smyth 1997 no significant difference between the study arms was detected. Twenty-nine of 74 patients (39%) suffered from cisplatin- induced neurotoxicity in the GSH arm and 38 of 77 (49%) in the placebo arm (RR 0.79; 95% CI 0.55 to 1.14). In Milla 2009 all participating patients developed peripheral neurotoxicity (RR 1.0; 95% CI 0.87 to 1.15). The other oxaliplatin trial detected neurotoxicity in nine of 21 (43%) in the GSH arm and in 15 of 19 patients (79%) in the control arm, favoring GSH (RR 0.54; 95% CI 0.31 to 0.94) (Cascinu 2002).

The trial investigating GSH for prevention of paclitaxel and carboplatin induced neurotoxicity found no statistically significant differences in the incidence of neurotoxicity between the study groups (RR 1.17; 95% CI 0.82 to 1.66) (Leal *et al.* 2014).

The overall effect showed no superiority of GSH compared to placebo, no statistical significance could be detected (RR 0.90; 95% Cl 0.70 to 1.16). Heterogeneity of studies included in the comparison was substantial (I^2 =61%). For further information see figure 12.



Figure 12: Forest plot for comparison of CIPN NCI-CTCAE (all grades) GSH arm versus control

Electro-physiologic measures were assessed in four studies (Cascinu *et al.* 1995, Colombo *et al.* 1995, Bogliun *et al.* 1996, Cascinu 2002). Four trials used sural SNAPs to estimate subclinical changes in nerve function. After calculating MDs no significant differences between the study groups could be detected (Cascinu 2002: MD -1.09 μ v; 95% CI -4.45 to 2.27 μ v; Bogliun 1996: no exact data; Cascinu 1995: MD 1.03 μ v; 95% CI -1.59 to 3.65 μ v; Colombo 1995: MD 2.07 μ v; 95% CI -2.28 to 5.42 μ v). The estimated overall effect was 0.74 μ v (95% CI -1.02 to 2.50 μ v) (Cascinu *et al.* 1995, Colombo *et al.* 1995, Bogliun *et al.* 1996, Cascinu 2002). For further information see figure 13.



Figure 13: Forest plot for comparison of Sural SNAP Median GSH arm versus control

As secondary endpoints TR rates were evaluated in three trials, no significant differences were found (Colombo *et al.* 1995, Smyth *et al.* 1997, Cascinu 2002). PFS was 6.6 months versus 7.2 months in the GSH arm and the control arm, respectively (Schmidinger *et al.* 2000).

Two trials collected quality of life data, assessed with Hospital Anxiety and Depression Score (HADS), Rotterdam scores (Smyth *et al.* 1997) or EORTC-QLQ-CIPN (Leal *et al.* 2014). Depression scores showed less increase in score in the GSH arm compared to the control (increase GSH 0.8 vs. control 2.5, standard error 0.9). Anxiety scores showed no statistically significant difference. Changes in Rotterdam scores were detected in some items and an improvement of mood in the intervention arm. No exact data was given (Smyth *et al.* 1997). In assessment of EORTC no significant differences in quality of life were found (Leal *et al.* 2014).

Goshajinkigan

Characteristics and grading evidence

Goshajinkigan (GJG) is a traditional Japanese herbal medicine which has been used for treating diabetic neuropathy. A retrospective study showed beneficial effects of GJG on oxaliplatin-treated patients. The study included four treatment groups, receiving Ca/Mg infusion or GJG or a combination of both, and was also included in the SR of Wu 2012 (Kono *et al.* 2011). Another respective study included 73 patients receiving oxaliplatin-based CTX and also stated a preventive effect of GJG (Yoshida *et al.* 2013)

Three prospective trials investigating Goshajinkigan (GJG) were identified. A total of 167 patients were included. The latest trial, named the GONE study, had 89 participants in a prospective, randomized, placebo- controlled, double-blinded design. An abstract was already published in 2009 (Kono *et al.* 2013). Participants suffered from colorectal cancer and were scheduled to receive oxaliplatin-based FOLFOX 4 or mFOLFOX 6 regimens with oxaliplatin at 85 mg/m². The intervention group (44 patients) received GJG 7.5 g daily, starting on the day of chemotherapy over 26 weeks. Forty-five patients were allocated to the placebo group. Calcium

and Magnesium infusions were prohibited as long GJG was applied over 26 weeks, but not throughout the whole CTX (Kono *et al.* 2013).

The second trial investigating GJG for prevention of oxaliplatin-induced peripheral neuropathy included 45 patients (Nishioka *et al.* 2011). Treatment of colorectal cancer was oxaliplatin-based mFOLFOX6 scheme (oxaliplatin 85 mg/m²). Twenty-two participants received 7.5 g GJG daily. Twenty-three patients had no treatment. Calcium and Magnesium infusions were prohibited (Nishioka *et al.* 2011).

Another trial evaluating GJG against paclitaxel/carboplatin- induced peripheral neuropathy in patients with endometrial or ovarian cancer was identified. Patients received paclitaxel 175-180 mg/m² and carboplatin at an AUC 5-6 over a maximum of six cycles. Fifteen participants received GJG at 7.5 g three times daily and 14 patients had no supportive treatment (Kaku *et al.* 2012).

The RCT of Kono 2013 had adequate allocation procedure, randomization and blinding. Blinding of outcome assessment was performed. The sample size was sufficient. Follow-up of one year was adequate. An intention-to-treat analysis was performed and narrow confidence intervals were shown (Kono *et al.* 2013).

The trial of Nishioka 2011 was not blinded and not placebo-controlled. It was claimed as randomized but exact procedure of randomization and allocation were not described. The study lacked from an insufficient sample size (Nishioka *et al.* 2011).

The trial of Kaku 2012 was small of size. Randomization procedures were not described. It was a multi-centre trial but no blinding of patients and personnel was performed (Kaku *et al.* 2012). The trial of Kono 2013 was graded 1 B (CEBM) and 1+ (SIGN). Methodical limitations such as lack of blinding, no placebo control and insufficient sample size led to down- grading the trial of Nishioka 2011 to CEBM level 2B- and SIGN level 1- (Nishioka *et al.* 2011). The third trial was graded 2B- (CEBM)and 1-(SIGN) due to small sample size and un-blinded design (OCEBM Levels of Evidence Working Group 2011, Kaku *et al.* 2012, Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network 2014).

Results

Primary outcome in the trial of Kono 2013 was CIPN until 8th course. Grade 2 or higher CIPN was detected in 17 of 44 (39%) in the GJG arm and in 23 of 45 (51%) in the placebo arm (RR 0.76; 95% CI 0.47 to 1.21). Grade 3 neuropathy was detected in three of 44 patients in the GJG group and in six of 44 patients in the placebo group (RR 0.51; 95% CI 0.14 to 1.92) (Kono *et al.* 2013).

51

Nishioka et al. 2011 assessed the incidence of CIPN grade 3 or higher as the primary outcome. After ten courses oxaliplatin-induced peripheral neuropathy was detected in none of the 22 patients receiving GJG and in three of 23 (12%) of the participants without treatment (RR 0.15; 95% CI 0.01 to 2.73).

After 20 courses grade \geq 3 neurotoxicity was seen in seven of 22 patients (33%) in the GJG arm and in 17 of 23 (75%) in the control arm, respectively. Calculated Risk Ratio was 0.43 (95% CI 0.22 to 0.83) favoring the GJG arm. But no significant differences were found in grade 1-2 CIPN (Nishioka *et al.* 2011).

The results for grade 3 neuropathy could be pooled in meta-analysis. The overall- effect was RR 0.45; 95% CI 0.25 to 0.80 and thus significantly favoring GJG (see figure 14).



Figure 14: Forest plot for comparison of CIPN NCI-CTCAE (grade 3) GJG arm versus control

In the study of Kaku 2011 six of 15 patients in the GJG arm and five of 14 in the control arm experienced grade \geq 2 CIPN caused by paclitaxel/carboplatin (RR 1.12; 95% CI 0.44 to 2.86). Neither scores for perception thresholds nor for neuropathy measured with VAS differed significantly between the study groups at any point of assessment (Kaku *et al.* 2012).

FACT-GOG-Ntx 12 did not differ significantly between study groups (Kono *et al.* 2013, Yoshida *et al.* 2013).

Tumor response rates were evaluated in two trials (Nishioka *et al.* 2011, Kono *et al.* 2013). No significant differences were detected. Partial response was seen in 14 of 27 patients (51%) and ten of 23 patients (43%) in the GJG and placebo arm, respectively (RR 1.19, 95% CI 0.66 to 2.15) (Kono *et al.* 2013).

In the trial of Nishioka 2011 15 of 22 (68%) of the GJG patients and 13 of 23 (57%) of the controls experienced a partial response (RR 1.21; 95% CI 0.76 to 1.91)(Nishioka *et al.* 2011).

Adverse events were similar in the intervention and control groups in both trials. No Goshajinkigan- related adverse events appeared (Kono *et al.* 2011, Nishioka *et al.* 2011). No secondary outcomes were reported in the trial of Kaku 2011 (Kaku *et al.* 2012).

Neurotropin

Characteristics and grading evidence

One Chinese study to investigate the effect of neurotropin in prevention of oxaliplatininduced peripheral neuropathy was identified. It included 80 patients with colorectal cancer stage II and III, 38 evaluable for the intervention group and 41 for the control group. In this pilot trial patients were scheduled to receive XELOX regimen over eight cycles consisting of 130 mg/m² oxaliplatin on day one and capecitabine 1,000 mg/m² on day one to fourteen. Neurotropin was given at dosages of eight international units (IU) twice a day on day one to fourteen in the intervention group. The control group did not receive any treatment (Zhang *et al.* 2012).

The trial of Zhang 2011 was graded with 2B (CEBM) and 1- (SIGN) due to lack of blinding and small sample size (OCEBM Levels of Evidence Working Group 2011, Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network 2014).

Results

Neurotoxicity was assessed with NCI-CTCAE and OSS. All patients suffered from neurotoxicity grade 1. Patients in the intervention group had significantly less grade 2 or higher CIPN (RR 0.34; 95% CI 0.17 to 0.65). Though, the results for grade 3 or higher neurotoxicity did not differ significantly between groups (RR 0.11; 95% CI 0.01 to 2.05). Grade 1 neurotoxicity assessed with OSS was observed in all patients of both groups and grade>2 neurotoxicity in five of 38 participants and 21 of 40 participants in the intervention and control group, respectively (RR 0.25; 95% CI 0.11 to 0.60). Again, no significant difference was found for grade \geq 3 neurotoxicity (RR 0.12; 95% CI 0.01 to 2.15) (Zhang *et al.* 2012).

No significant differences in the appearance of other toxicities were observed between the study groups. Median number of chemotherapy cycles was 5.2 months in the control group. No further outcomes were reported (Zhang *et al.* 2012).

Nimodipine

One trial investigating nimodipine for cisplatin- induced neurotoxicity met eligibility criteria. Fifty-one patients with ovarian cancer took part in this RCT. They were scheduled to receive cisplatin 100 mg/m² and cyclophosphamide 750 mg/m² for six cycles. Twenty-four participants received nimodipine and 26 patients a placebo. The study drug was administered with a maximum daily dose of 360 mg, given up to four times a day (Cassidy *et al.* 1998).

The method of randomization and allocation was described and sufficient. The risk of bias was high due to inadequate observer and personnel blinding, small size and high drop-out rates. Thus, the trial was graded 2B-(CEBM) and 1-(SIGN) (Cassidy *et al.* 1998).

Results

The primary outcome was neurotoxicity assessed with a neurotoxicity score from 0 up to 17 points. This score summarized results from patient questionnaires and neurological examinations. High scores mean a higher intensity of CIPN. Forty patients provided data at 27 week endpoint. Neurotoxicity score was 10.4 ± 1.0 points in the intervention arm and 6.4 ± 0.8 in the placebo arm (MD 4.00; 95% CI 0.55 to 7.45). This significant difference between the study groups showed an unexpected reverse effect of nimodipine. Patients in the intervention arm suffered more likely from CIPN than participants taking placebo (Cassidy *et al.* 1998, OCEBM Levels of Evidence Working Group 2011, Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network 2014).

Other adverse events were recorded with NCI-CTCAE criteria. Patients were planned to continue nimodipine after the finish of chemotherapy. Only 24 patients were available for analysis. Most patients dropped out due to nausea, vomiting and incompliance to the study drug. Though, no significant difference between the study groups was detected. According to the authors, no evidence for differences in OS was found, but exact data was not reported (Cassidy *et al.* 1998).

Omega-3 fatty acids (OFA)

Characteristics and grading evidence

One study investigated the efficacy of omega-3 fatty acids (OFA) for prevention of paclitaxelinduced peripheral neuropathy. Sixty-nine patients with breast cancer were randomized. Thirty participants in the intervention group received 640 mg OFA three times daily. In the control group, consisting of 27 patients, placebo was administered instead of the study drug. The patients were scheduled to receive 175 mg/m² of paclitaxel over four cycles (Ghoreishi *et al.* 2012).

The method of randomization and allocation concealment was adequate and described in detail. Blinding of participants and personnel was adequate, while there was no data for blinding of outcome assessment. Sample size of the trial was small and long- term follow-up was insufficient. Seventeen percent of the randomized patients were not evaluable for final analyses (Ghoreishi *et al.* 2012).

Therefore, the trial of Ghoreishi 2012 was graded with 2B (CEBM) 1- (SIGN) (OCEBM Levels of Evidence Working Group 2011, Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network 2014).

Results

To evaluate neurotoxicity, the reduced Total Neuropathy Score (rTNS) and electro- physiologic studies were performed. The rTNS summarizes objective and subjective measures into a sum score with a maximum of 28 points. One to 10 points are considered as mild neuropathy, 11 to 19 as moderate and over 20 points as severe CIPN. In the OFA group nine of 30 patients (30%) did experience some grade of peripheral neurotoxicity. In the intervention group, six of 27 participants experienced CIPN (RR 1.35; 95% CI 0.55 to 3.30). No significant difference in severity of CIPN was found. The number needed to treat to prevent one patient from CIPN was three.

In addition, a significant difference in sural SNAP was detected. Whilst in the OFA group amplitude before treatment was $13.27 \pm 5.02 \mu$ V and after treatment $13.33 \pm 5.91 \mu$ V, in the placebo group sural SNAP decreased from $13.70 \pm 7.46 \mu$ V to $9.74 \pm 5.96 \mu$ V (MD 3.59μ v; 95% CI 0.50 to 6.68 μ v). All other electro-physiologic measures showed no significant differences (Ghoreishi *et al.* 2012).

Oxcarbazepine

Characteristics and grading evidence

One trial investigating the potential beneficial effect of oxcarbazepine (OXC) in the prevention of oxaliplatin- induced CIPN was identified. This trial was included in the Cochrane review of Albers 2011. It included 40 patients with advanced colon cancer who were scheduled to receive 12 courses of oxaliplatin- based chemotherapy. Oxaliplatin was administered at dosages of 85 mg/m². The intervention group consisting of 20 participants received OXC starting with 150 mg/day on day one up to dosages of 600 mg/day. Patients in the control group received no treatment (Argyriou *et al.* 2006).

Method of allocation concealment and randomization was described in detail and was adequate. Patients allocated to the control group received no treatment. Personnel and outcome assessment were blinded. The sample size of the trial was small. An intention-to-treat analysis was performed (Argyriou *et al.* 2006). The study was graded 2B (CEBM) and 1-(SIGN) (OCEBM Levels of Evidence Working Group 2011, Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network 2014).

Results

Clinical evaluation of neurotoxicity was based on the Neurologic Symptom Score (NSS) and the Neurologic Disability Score (NDS). In addition, electro-physiologic assessments were performed for the ulnar, median and superficial peroneal nerve unilaterally. All results were summarized in the modified Total Neuropathy Score (TNS). TNS graded CIPN as mild (1-11 points), moderate (12-23 points) and severe (>24 points). Neurotoxicity differed between study groups. In the OXC arm five of 16 (31%) patients reported CIPN compared to 12 of 16 (75%) in the control arm (RR 0.42; 95% CI 0.19 to 0.91). Not only the incidence but also severity of CIPN was higher in the control arm. Mean TNS scores were 4.1 ± 6.5 (range 0-17) in the OXC group and 11.2 ± 9.05 (range 0-28) in the control group (MD -7.10; 95% CI -12.56 to 1.64). In NDS a significant difference favoring the OXC arm was detected (MD -14.90; 95% CI -26.91 to-2.89). Scoring with NSS the MD was -0.90 (95% CI -1.67 to 0.13) (Argyriou *et al.* 2006, Albers *et al.* 2011).

Sixteen patients of each group completed the trial. Reasons for withdrawal were mainly disease progression and two drop-outs due to OXC- related events in the intervention group. Two patients reported dizziness and headache during administration of oxcarbazepine. Other adverse events were similar between the study groups. No data for survival rates were reported (Argyriou *et al.* 2006).

Recombinant Human Leukemia Inhibitory Factor (rhuLIF)

Characteristics and grading evidence

One trial investigating Recombinant Human Leukemia Inhibitory Factor (rhuLIF) for prevention of CIPN was identified. Patients included were treated with paclitaxel and carboplatin for the therapy of solid tumors. Paclitaxel at 175 mg/m² and carboplatin at an AUC of six were administered. A total of 117 patients were randomized into three groups. One group with 23 participants received rhuLIF at 2µg/kg. The second group with 26 patients was scheduled to receive rhuLIF at 4µg/kg and the third group with 30 patients received a placebo. The treatment plan was to start study treatment or placebo on day 1 of chemotherapy and continue rhuLIF/placebo up to day 6 (Davis *et al.* 2005).

The multicenter trial of Davis 2005 was described as randomized. Three groups existed, including one low-dose and one high-dose rhuLIF group and a placebo arm. The exact method of allocation was not described. Blinding of patients and personnel and objective assessment blinding seemed adequate. An intention-to-treat analysis was performed if patients had received at least one dose of the study drug. Only 33 of initially 117 randomized patients were

eligible for final analysis (Davis *et al.* 2005). The phase II- RCT of Davis 2005 was graded with 1B- (CEBM) and 1+ (SIGN) (OCEBM Levels of Evidence Working Group 2011, Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network 2014). The study's quality suffered from a high rate of drop-outs.

Results

The primary endpoint was the change in CIPN or symptoms of neuropathy from baseline to after four cycles of chemotherapy treatment. A CIPN score included measurement of nerve conduction velocities of the sural, median, ulnar and peroneal nerve. Scores ranged between zero to one. Additionally, H reflex-latencies, vibration perception threshold measures and quantitative assessments of CIPN symptoms were performed. In none of the assessments a significant difference could be found between the study groups. For example, patients with placebo had a 0.8 m/s better median nerve conduction than rhuLIF treated subjects (95% CI 2.7 to 1.2 m/s). Only changes of more than 1 m/s were considered relevant.

Quality of life was assessed with EORTC-QLQ 3 questionnaire. No significant differences between study groups were seen in terms of quality of life. Though, patients in the rhuLIF groups reported significantly greater improvement in global health status and less fatigue (no exact data given) (Davis *et al.* 2005).

Subcutaneous Bortezomib

Characteristics and grading evidence

One multi- center trial compared intravenous (i.v.) with subcutaneous (s.c.) protease inhibitor bortezomib. Precisely, s.c. bortezomib is no separate intervention than rather another form of application. Since it could be another chance of ameliorating CIPN, it should be considered in this review. Two hundred and twenty-two patients with relapsed multiple myeloma were randomized into the two study groups. Hundred forty-eight patients received s.c. bortezomib at the approved dosage of 1.3 mg/m². Intravenous bortezomib was administered at the same dosage to 74 participants. Patients received bortezomib up to eight cycles of 21 days and were allowed to have received one to three lines of previous treatment. Patients who had finished cycle four but had bad response rates could additionally receive oral dexamethasone 20 mg from fifth cycle onwards (Moreau *et al.* 2011).

The study was designed to compare safety of subcutaneous with intravenous bortezomib. The primary endpoint was overall response after four cycles of therapy instead of the incidence of CIPN. Method of randomization was described and adequate. Participants were randomized at

57

a 2:1 ratio. Authors described patient characteristics as "similar between groups with some exceptions" (Moreau *et al.* 2011). Details were not given. Patients and physicians were not blinded to allocation. An intention- to- treat analysis was performed. The sponsor of the study had full access to study data. The period of follow-up was adequate (Moreau *et al.* 2011). The study was graded with 1B- (CEBM) and 1+ (SIGN)(OCEBM Levels of Evidence Working Group 2011, Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network 2014).

Results

CIPN was not a primary endpoint in this study. Peripheral neuropathy was assessed with NCI-CTCAE criteria. Incidence of CIPN of any grade was significantly lower when bortezomib was applied subcutaneously compared to intravenous injection (RR 0.66; 95% CI 0.58 to 0.76). Of note, 34 of 147 (23%) patients in the s.c. group and 21 of 74 (28%) patients in the i.v. group already suffered from grade 1 neurotoxicity at baseline evaluation.

In addition, time to onset of peripheral neuropathy was longer in the s.c. arm than in the i.v. arm. Cumulative dose at first onset of symptoms of CIPN was higher in the s.c. arm (41.0 mg/m²; 95% CI 31.2 to not estimable) than in the i.v. arm (25.1 mg/m²; 95% CI 18.2 to 39.4) (Moreau *et al.* 2011).

Overall response rates after four (42%) and eight cycles (52%) were similar between both groups. Non- inferiority of s.c. bortezomib in patient survival and response rates could be proven. Overall response rate difference was -0.4% (95% CI -14.3 to 13.5). Response improvement after additional dexamethasone when results after cycle 4 were suboptimal was 13 % in both groups. No significant differences in time to progression were found (s.c. group: 10.4 month; 95% CI 8.5 to 11.7. i.v. group: 9.4 month; 95% CI 7.6 to 10.6).

With borderline significance, rates of adverse events higher than grade 2 were more common in the i.v. group (52 of 74) than in the s.c. group (84 of 147) (RR 0.81; 95% CI 0.66 to 1.00).

Diarrhea was seen in 24% of the s.c. group patients and in 36% of the i.v. group (OR 0.65; 95% CI 0.43 to 0.99).

Thirty-one percent of the patients needed a dose reduction of s.c. bortezomib compared to 43% receiving i.v. study drug. In nine of 147 participants (6%) a local reaction to s.c. bortezomib was seen, such as redness, which led to a dose reduction in two patients. All cutaneous adverse events were resolved after a maximum of six days (Moreau *et al.* 2011).

Vitamin E

Characteristics and grading evidence

Our search identified five RCTs with a total of 426 participants fulfilling the selection criteria and to evaluate the protective effect of vitamin E against neurotoxic CTX. Two cisplatin trials were included in Albers 2011 (Pace *et al.* 2003, Argyriou *et al.* 2005).

An additional RCT for cisplatin- induced CIPN was identified (Pace et al. 2010).

One trial investigated the effects of vitamin E against oxaliplatin-induced neurotoxicity (Afonseca *et al.* 2013).

Kottschade 2011 with 207 participants evaluated the neuroprotective effect of vitamin E on patients treated with neurotoxic agents in general. In the following an overview of the included trials is given:

- Cisplatin for a variety of solid tumors (54 vitamin E treated patients and 54 control patients) (Pace *et al.* 2010).
- Cisplatin- based regimens for a variety of cancers (14 vitamin E treated patients and 16 control patients) (Argyriou *et al.* 2005).
- Cisplatin for a variety of solid tumors (13 vitamin E treated patients and 14 control patients) (Pace *et al.* 2003).
- Oxaliplatin- based regimes for colorectal and gastric cancer (18 vitamin E treated patients and 16 control patients) (Afonseca *et al.* 2013).
- Neurotoxic agents like oxaliplatin (26%), cisplatin, carboplatin, taxanes (58%) or combination (96 vitamin E treated patients and 93 control patients) (Kottschade *et al.* 2011).

Dosages of vitamin E varied from 300 up to 600 mg per day. In Pace 2003 and 2010 cisplatin was administered at dosages above 300 mg/m². In Argyriou 2005 cisplatin dosages varied dependent on the individual cancer. Other antineoplastic agents were combined with cisplatin, five patients additionally received docetaxel, another potential neurotoxic agent.

Oxaliplatin- based regimens were applied in one trial. Before application of vitamin E, calcium and magnesium supplements were administered in both the treatment and the control arm, respectively (Afonseca *et al.*2013). One study investigated the effect of vitamin E against neurotoxic agents in general. Oxaliplatin (26%), Cisplatin, Carboplatin, Taxanes (58%) or a combination of these were given (Kottschade *et al.* 2011).

Method of randomization was unclear in Pace 2003 and Argyriou 2006 (Albers 2011). In one trial randomization was performed by a dynamic allocation procedure that evened out

distributions of the stratification proceeded before (Kottschade *et al.* 2011). Pace 2010 and Afonseca 2013 used adequate methods for sequence generation and allocation concealment.

No subject and observer blinding was done in Pace 2003 and Argyriou 2006, control participants received no treatment.

In Afonseca 2013, Kottschade 2011 and Pace 2010 subjects received vitamin E or placebo. In these three studies observers were blinded as well.

In the study of Pace 2003 details provided on withdrawals, follow-ups and drop outs were insufficient.

In one study no ITT analysis was performed and a high number of drop outs due to disease progression may have influenced the results (Pace *et al.* 2010). In Kottschade 2013 additional to the application of vitamin E, calcium and magnesium infusions were used in both groups. Thus a possible interaction between both supportive therapies cannot be foreclosed. For details see figure 15.

The Cochrane review Albers 2011, including the trials of Pace 2003 and Argyriou 2006 (both graded 2B (CEBM) and 1- (SIGN) due to small sample size and lack of blinding was graded with 1A (CEBM) and 1++ (SIGN). Afonseca 2013 was graded 2B (CEBM) and 1- (SIGN) according to the very small number of participants. One study was graded 1B-(CEBM) and 1- (SIGN) due to a high rate of drop outs (Pace 2010). The study of Kottschade et al. received 1B (CEBM) and 1+ (SIGN) (OCEBM Levels of Evidence Working Group 2011, Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network 2014).

Pace 2010	Pace 2003	Kottschade 2011	Argyriou 2006	Afonseca 2013	
•	->	?	~>	ŧ	Random sequence generation (selection bias)
+	?	?	+	+	Allocation concealment (selection bias)
+		+		ŧ	Blinding of participants and personnel (performance bias)
••	?	Ŧ	+	ŧ	Blinding of outcome assessment (detection bias)
+		+	+	+	Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias)
+	••	+	+	+	Selective reporting (reporting bias)
	+		<mark>ب</mark>	?	Other bias

Figure 15: Vitamin E- Risk of bias summary

Note: + indicates criteria were met, ? indicates not reported, no detail, uncertain if the criteria were met, - indicates criteria were not met

Results

Afonseca 2013 and Kottschade 2011 used NCI-CTCAE as outcome measure for assessment of CIPN. Afonseca 2013 reported no significant differences in neurotoxicity between both groups (RR 1.21; 95% CI 0.82 to 1.79). The second study did not find differences in appearance of neurotoxicity, as well. Kottschade 2011 used higher dosages of vitamin E and could not state any significant difference between the groups (RR 0.97; 95% CI 0.54 to 1.74). The overall effect RR was 1.13 (95% CI 0.82 to 1.57) and thus no significant difference between the study groups could be shown.

Both Pace trials used the TNS for assessment of CIPN. Pooling the results of both studies, significantly less patients suffered from CIPN in the treatment arm (RR 0.41, 95% CI 0.23 to 0.73).

Pace 2003 discovered a greater number of patients developing CIPN higher than grade 3 in the control group compared to the vitamin E arm (RR 0.36; 95% CI 0.15 to 0.83).

In Pace 2010 one of 17 patients (5.9%) suffered from neurotoxicity grade >3 in the vitamin E arm compared to ten of 24 participants (41.7%) in the placebo arm (RR 0.46; 95% CI 0.21 to 1.00).

In figure 16 the pooled results for NCI-CTCAE and TNS scores are presented. In addition, incidence rates for all studies were pooled in a subgroup. The overall effect RR was 0.63 (95% CI 0.35 to 1.12) and thus showed no superiority of vitamin E.

A trend versus more diarrhea was observed in patients treated with vitamin E (55.6% vs. 18.8%) in Afonseca 2013. No further toxicities were reported.

No other secondary outcome measures were collected.



Test for subgroup differences: $Chi^2 = 10.22$, df = 2 (P = 0.006), l² = 80.4%

Figure 16: Forest plot for comparison of Vitamin E arm versus control. Subgroups of TNS, CIPN NCI-CTCAE and incidence of CIPN
Results

3.4.2 Therapy of CIPN

Amitriptyline

Characteristics and grading evidence

Only a single RCT investigating the efficacy of amitriptyline in therapy of CIPN was performed. Patients who were eligible for inclusion needed to have a duration of chemotherapy for at least two month which lead to CIPN with an at least three point score on a scale from zero to ten. Twenty-two of a total of 44 patients received amitriptyline at 10 or 25 mg. The dosage was increased up to 50 mg daily. Twenty-two patients were allocated to the placebo group (Kautio *et al.* 2008).

Random sequence allocation was generated by computer. Patients and personnel were blinded adequately. The sample size of the trial was rather small. The time to follow-up was adequate and an intention-to- treat analysis was performed (Kautio *et al.* 2008).

The study of Kautio 2008 was graded with 2B (CEBM) 1-(SIGN) (OCEBM Levels of Evidence Working Group 2011, Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network 2014).

Results

Primary endpoint was the assessment of sensory and motor neuropathy with NCI-CTCAE. Additionally, patients filled in a diary of neuropathic symptoms using numeric scales. At the end of the study, global improvement of CIPN was graded with a five point numeric scale. A trend towards more improvement in the amitriptyline group was seen but with no statistical significance, according to the author's statement (Kautio 2008). Exact values were not reported. According to NCI-CTCAE criteria, no significant differences between groups in the severity of motor and sensory neuropathy were detected. Here, as well, no numbers were given in the study protocol (Kautio *et al.* 2008).

The assessment of QoL was a secondary endpoint. It was measured by EORTC-QLQ- C30 questionnaire. A positive effect of amitriptyline was observed (p=0.038). The other categories showed no significant differences.

Only 33 of the 44 patients were eligible for final analysis. Three withdrew from the study due to adverse events (all placebo group), four patients experienced cessation of neurotoxic chemotherapy during titration period (2 pat. in both arms) and two patients were not compliant (in each arm one patient) (Kautio *et al.* 2008).

Results

Duloxetine

Characteristics and grading evidence

One trial investigating duloxetine in therapy of CIPN was identified. The large randomized, double blinded phase 3- study enrolled 231 patients with grade 1 or higher CIPN according to NCI- CTCAE criteria and 4 or more points on a scale from 0-10 counts for assessment of neuropathic pain. Patients were eligible if they had had CTX over at least three month against any kind of cancer. Participants were stratified by neurotoxic agent (paclitaxel, oxaliplatin, other taxanes or other platinum). The trial had a cross- over design. One hundred and fifteen patients were allocated to group A receiving up to 60 mg duloxetine daily in the first study period and then placebo in cross- over period. The procedure with the 116 patients of group B was similar but vice- versa (Smith *et al.* 2013).

The RCT had adequate randomization and allocation procedures. It was blinded to participants and personnel. Validated outcome measures were used and follow- up was adequate. Blinding of objective assessment was performed. The study had a cross- over design. After the initial five weeks, a wash- out period of two weeks was followed by a cross- over period from week 8 to 12. The sample-size was adequate, too (Smith *et al.* 2013).

This well- conducted trial was graded 1B (CEBM) and 1+ (SIGN) (OCEBM Levels of Evidence Working Group 2011, Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network 2014).

Results

Patients reported pain and functional status weekly by filling out the Brief Pain Inventory Short form (BPI-SF). In this RCT average pain assessed with BPI-SF was the primary outcome measure. After the initial four treatment weeks, patients of the duloxetine- first group reported a higher decrease in pain (mean change in score: 1.06; 95% CI 0.72 to 1.40) than the placebo- first group (mean change: 0.34; 95% CI 0.01 to 0.66). Fifty-nine percent of arm A reported some decrease in average pain compared to 38% in arm B. Subgroup exploratory analysis suggested that patients who had experienced platinum- induced neuropathy had a greater benefit from duloxetine than those treated with taxanes- based regimens. After cross over, the treatment effect remained statistically significant. The change in mean pain score for group A (placebo second) was 0.41 (95% CI 0.06 to 0.89) and for group B (duloxetine second) 1.42 (95% CI 0.97 to 1.87). Additionally, CIPN was assessed with FACT/GOG- Ntx and NCI-CTCAE criteria. Results from FACT/GOG- Ntx assessment showed a greater decrease in pain interfering with daily function for the duloxetine- first group (arm A: 7.9; 95% CI 5.4 to 10.5 versus arm B: 3.5; 95% CI 1.1 to 5.9).

Secondary outcome measure was the appearance of other adverse events assessed with NCI-CTCAE criteria. In the initial treatment period, 16% of the participants treated with duloxetine first and 27% treated with placebo reported grade 2 non-hematologic adverse events. Grade 3 was observed in 7% of the arm A- patients and 3% treated with placebo. Drop-out rates due to adverse events differed between groups (arm A 11% vs. arm B 1%), even though AE rates were similar between the groups.

Quality of life was measured with FACT/GOG- Ntx score. The mean change in total score was 2.44 (95% CI 0.43 to 4.45) for patients treated with duloxetine first compared to 0.87 (95% CI 1.09 to 2.82) (Smith *et al.* 2013).

Gabapentin

Characteristics and grading evidence

One trial investigating gabapentin as therapeutic option for CIPN met eligibility criteria. The multicenter, double-blinded trial enrolled 115 participants who had average pain scores of 4 or higher on a numeric rating scale (NRS) or one more count on the ECOG neuropathy scale (ENS). Patients were eligible when they had suffered from CIPN for at least one month. They could either still receive chemotherapy or have already finished it. Fifty-seven participants with any kind of cancer were allocated to the gabapentin- first group and received gabapentin at 300 mg capsules over six weeks (arm A). Over a period of three weeks a dose of nine capsules a day should be reached. Fifty-eight participants received placebo first (arm B). A two week wash-out was followed by a six week cross- over period (Rao *et al.* 2007).

Method of randomization and allocation procedure was described adequately. Patients and personnel were blinded. Blinding of outcome assessment was not described. The size of the study and follow-up were sufficient.

The trial of Rao 2007 had low risk of bias and was graded with 1B (CEBM) and 1+ (SIGN) (OCEBM Levels of Evidence Working Group 2011, Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network 2014).

Results

The primary endpoint was pain measured with Numeric Rating Scale (NRS) or ECOG-Neuropathy scale (ENS). An improvement of CIPN measured with NRS was seen in all patients, no matter which group they belonged to (3.2 vs. 4.2, p=0.05). NRS improved by 0.12 units from baseline to study end (p= 0.03). Furthermore, CIPN was assessed with WHO scale and with the short form of McGill Pain Questionnaire, the Brief Pain Inventory Short Form, and the Symptom Distress Scale. No statistically significant differences were detected in any of these endpoints (Rao *et al.* 2007). Only scores but no standard deviations were given.

As a secondary outcome quality of life was assessed with a QoL- scale. Adverse events were recorded weekly by using WHO-scale. Adverse events were seen equally in both groups. Twenty percent of the gabapentin group and 29% of the placebo arm stopped therapy early. Reasons were given as "refusal" and disease progression. No significant differences between groups were found (Rao *et al.* 2007). Just scores but no standard deviations were given.

Lamotrigine

Characteristics and grading evidence

One trial investigated the efficacy of Lamotrigine in manifested CIPN. Eligible for inclusion were patients with any kind of cancer who suffered from CIPN existing over at least one month induced by platinum compounds, taxanes or vinca alkaloids. One hundred thirty-one participants who had average pain scores of 4 or higher on a numeric rating scale (NRS) or one more count on the ECOG neuropathy scale (ENS) were included. Chemotherapeutic treatment could be ongoing or already finished. Lamotrigine was administered in 63 patients and placebo in 62 patients. Six patients were excluded before treatment was started. Initially, participants received 25 mg lamotrigine. Dosage was increased up to 300 mg daily (Rao *et al.* 2008).

The study was described as randomized but method of allocation and randomization were not presented. Patients and personnel were blinded to the study drug. Sample size and follow-up were adequate. Only 56 % of the patients in the lamotrigine group and 74 % of the placebo group were eligible for final analysis at the end of therapy after ten weeks (Rao *et al.* 2008).

The RCT of Rao 2008 was graded with level 2B (CEBM) and 1- (SIGN) (OCEBM Levels of Evidence Working Group 2011, Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network 2014).

Results

Primary endpoint was pain measured with NRS or ENS. At the end of treatment, after ten weeks only 34 of 63 (56%) participants in the lamotrigine group and 46 of 62 (74%) patients in the placebo arm were eligible for analysis. No significant difference in change of neuropathic pain and symptoms was detected between the study groups. The NRS average score had decreased by 0.3 and 0.5 units in the intervention and control arm, respectively (p=0.56). No exact standard deviations were reported.

In addition, CIPN was assessed with WHO scale, with the short form of McGill Pain Questionnaire, the Brief Pain Inventory Short Form, and the Symptom Distress Scale.

Only slight differences were found in these assessments. Authors state that these differences could be explained by multiple testing but were not significant (Rao *et al.* 2008).

As a secondary outcome quality of life was assessed with a QoL- uniscale (single item of global QoL scale, numeric from 0 to 100). No exact data were reported. Adverse events were recorded weekly by using WHO-scale. No significant differences regarding quality of life or adverse events were detected between groups. Thus, patients of the lamotrigine group decided to leave the trial more often due to adverse events or patient refusal (33% vs. 18%; p=0.06) (Rao *et al.* 2008). We could not estimate RR due to not published exact data.

Nortriptyline

Characteristics and grading evidence

The efficacy of nortriptyline for therapy of cisplatin- induced neuropathy was investigated in one trial. Included were patients who had experienced treatment with cisplatin-based chemotherapy and who had at least one month of painful neuropathy. Fifty-one eligible patients were randomized in a cross-over design to either receive nortriptyline or placebo first. In the nortriptyline- first group 26 participants were scheduled to receive the study drug up to 100 mg. Twenty-five patients received placebo. The first period of 4 weeks was followed by cross-over period of the same duration. A wash-out period of one week was performed (Hammack *et al.* 2002).

The method of randomization and allocation was described adequately. The study was doubleblinded and had a cross-over design. Wash-out period had duration of one week only. An intention-to-treat analysis was performed. The sample size was rather small. Outcome measures were validated but could not differentiate paresthesia from neuropathic pain (Hammack *et al.*2002).

The trial was graded 2B (CEBM) and 1- (SIGN) (OCEBM Levels of Evidence Working Group 2011, Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network 2014).

Results

Authors claim a mild but uncertain beneficial effect of nortriptyline in treating CIPN induced by cisplatin. Change in pain and paresthesia was measured on a Visual Analogue Scale (VAS) from baseline. Paresthesia was reduced by 5% in the intervention first- arm compared to placebo first- arm. Of note, results for VAS measuring paresthesia were insignificant before and after

cross-over (p=0.78). Overall, 15 of 51 patients receiving the study drug reported ten points less pain, whilst only ten of 51 placebo patients did. Authors presumed a possible carry-over effect because results of the study periods were partly disparate.

In addition, the primary effect measure was unable to separate pain from paresthesia (Hammack *et al.* 2002). The risk ratio could not be calculated due to missing data.

Important to acknowledge is the higher rate of adverse events next to CIPN during the intervention phase. Participants in the nortriptyline arm had more dizziness (49% vs. 15%; p=0.002), more constipation (41% vs. 22%; p=0.07) and dry mouth (62% vs. 31%; p=0.002).

Topical Gel: Baclofen, Amitriptyline HCl, Ketamine (BAK)

Characteristics and grading evidence

One trial searched for the efficacy of a topical gel, consisting of baclofen, amitriptyline HCl and ketamine for therapy of CIPN. Patients who had received or who were under current CTX with symptoms of CIPN for at least one month were included. They were eligible if peripheral neuropathy had at least a four point score on a scale from zero to ten and was limited to hand or feet for application of the gel. The multicenter RCT included 208 patients, 101 in the BAK gel arm and 102 in the placebo group. The gel consisted of 10 mg baclofen, 40 mg amitriptyline HCl and 20 mg ketamine. The gel was applied to the locus of numbness, paresthesia, pain or tingling twice daily for over four weeks (Barton *et al.* 2011).

The method of randomization and allocation was deemed secure. The trial was described as randomized but the exact method was not reported. Additionally, the method of blinding was not described. Sample-size and follow-up were adequate. An ITT analysis was performed (Barton *et al.* 2010).

The study of Barton 2010 was graded with 1B- (CEBM) and 1+ (SIGN) (OCEBM Levels of Evidence Working Group 2011, Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network 2014).

Results

Primary endpoint was the change in sensory neuropathy assessed with the EORTC-QLQ-CIPN 20 instrument. The scale includes nine items for different symptoms of neuropathy. The EORTC-CIPN 20 showed a modest trend favoring the BAK gel (mean: 8.1 ± 15.05) compared to placebo (mean: 3.8 ± 15.52). The calculated mean difference and its confidence interval was 4.30; 95% Cl -0.59 to 9.19. Motor neuropathy showed corresponding results: BAK arm 7.1 ± 13.72 and for the placebo arm 1.8 ± 14.05 (MD 5.30; 95% Cl 0.86 to 9.74).

68

Positive effects of BAK gel could also be observed looking at the individual items of the EORTC-CIPN 20 such as tingling, shoot or burning. The effects of the gel seemed to be more impressive in the upper extremities (Barton *et al.* 2010).

In addition, CIPN was measured with NCI-CTCAE criteria and single numeric analogue questions were answered by patients concerning the presence of tingling, numbness and pain. NCI-CTCAE values failed to show a certain positive effect. The single item questions mean changed from baseline 11.2 ± 20.53 and 6.3 ± 23.60 in the BAK arm and in the placebo arm, respectively (MD 4.90; 95% CI -2.18 to 11.98).

Secondary endpoints were scores in the BPI, in Profile of Mood States (POMS) and adverse effects. BPI and POMS scores did not differ significantly between the study arms. (no exact data given).

A high rate of drop-outs was observed. Twenty-six patients in the intervention and 27 patients in the placebo arm were not eligible for final analysis. Eleven patients withdrew due to adverse events in the BAK arm and eight in the placebo arm. However, no significant difference in the appearance of adverse events assessed with NCI-CTCAE could be found (Barton *et al.* 2010).

Venlafaxine

Characteristics and grading evidence

One trial investigated the efficacy of venlafaxine in patients with acute oxaliplatin-induced neuropathy during ongoing CTX. Patients were eligible if they were receiving oxaliplatin treatment every two weeks and reported an acute neuropathy. Neurotoxicity was evaluated with a 12-question Neuropathic Pain Symptom Inventory (NSPI) form during and after treatment. Forty-eight patients were scheduled to receive either venlafaxine hydrochloride at 50 mg prior to oxaliplatin and venlafaxine extended release from day 2 to day 11 at 37.5 mg or analogue placebo. Each group consisted of 24 patients. The dosage of oxaliplatin was not specified (Durand *et al.* 2012).

Allocation procedure and randomization were described adequately. Blinding of participants and personnel was performed. The sample size was insufficient. There was no data whether an ITT- analysis was performed.

The RCT of Durand 2011 was graded with CEBM level 2B- and SIGN level 1-.

Results

Primary endpoint was pain intensity and full pain relief under treatment assessed with NPSI, NRS and OSS. Functional impairment was assessed with a NRS from 0 to 100%. Six of 20

patients (31.3%) in the venlafaxine arm experienced full pain relief compared to one of 22 patients (5.3%) in the placebo arm (p=0.03). The calculated RR was RR 6.60 (95% CI 0.87 to 50.18).

Additionally, more patients in the intervention arm experienced a \geq 50% relief of pain (venlafaxine arm: 14 of 20 patients (68.8%) vs. placebo: 6 of 22 (26.3%); RR 2.57; 95% Cl 1.22 to 5.38).

Venlafaxine also reduced impairment of CIPN on functional status of the patients (p<0.0001). But no exact data was given.

Three month after the end of treatment, chronic CIPN was assessed. None of the participants was still under oxaliplatin chemotherapy. It was detected that more patients in the intervention arm showed grade 0 CIPN (8 of 20 pat; 38.5%) than in the placebo arm (1 of 22; 5.6%) (p=0.06). The calculated RR was 9.60 (95% CI 1.31 to 70.40) (Durand *et al.* 2011).

As secondary endpoints, adverse events were collected every two weeks and at the end of the study. Grade 1-2 nausea (RR 1.57; 95% CI 1.10 to 2.25), somnolence/asthenia (RR 2.50; 95% CI 1.38 to 4.53) and vomiting (RR 5.00; 95% CI 1.22 to 20.46) were seen significantly more often in the intervention group than in the control group. No grade 3 or 4 toxicities appeared in the venlafaxine arm (Durand *et al.* 2011).

4 Discussion

In this SR the efficacy of RCTs investigating medicinal prevention and therapy of CIPN is presented, graded and summarized. This dissertation was established as a part of the S3-guideline for "Supportive Care in Cancer Patients". The following recommendations were resolved in the S3-consensus conference.

This review included RCTs only and was based on a systematic literature search.

4.1 Discussion of methods

In general, our search strategy, method of data extraction, grading and calculation of effects were orientated on valid and common methods generating SRs and meta-analyses. All steps designing a SR and meta-analyses were according to the Cochrane Handbook (Higgins and Green 2011) and calculations performed with the program Review Manager 5.3.

For creating the search strategy we used the PICO scheme (Schardt *et al.* 2007). For processing the search strategy and reporting the performance of this meta-analysis we applied the PRISMA statement (Moher *et al.* 2009).

The search was conducted in three data bases. All RCTs having a comparable intervention and control group were pooled. Seeking studies in different sources minimized the chance of publication bias. Often though, studies with negative results or insignificant differences are not published (Higgins and Green 2011). Most trials show modest treatment effects. Other existing studies with negative results might not have been published. In addition, only German and English literature was searched and references in other languages were not considered. Starting with only screening by title or abstract, a final statement of reference's quality could not be made. Funnel plots, displaying publication bias, could not be created, since only few studies for one anti- neurotoxic agent could be found. Thus, the size of publication bias is difficult to estimate and it cannot be ruled out that publication bias exists in this review.

We also did not include or look for ongoing studies or unpublished studies. SRs published after creation of the tables of evidence were considered for discussion but not for the review as the new SR of Albers and the ASCO guideline (Albers *et al.* 2014, Hershman *et al.* 2014).

Search performed by three independent authors minimized selection bias. None of the searchers stated a conflict of interest.

Grading of the RCTs and SRs was performed according to SIGN and CEBM levels (OCEBM Levels of Evidence Working Group 2011, Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network 2014).

For performing meta-analysis, we needed to decide which data could be pooled depending on clinical and statistical heterogeneity (Higgins *et al.* 2003, Higgins and Green 2011).

71

Even though the CIPN NCI-CTCAE criteria have limitations such as under-estimating CIPN and unambiguous grades, they were often used throughout the RCTs (Postma and Heimans 2000, Cavaletti *et al.* 2013). Different assessment methods, different times of assessment and the variety of study protocols and settings made it hard to conduct meta-analysis with low heterogeneity and bias. An overview to show the diversity of assessment methods is given in table 8.

Some of the calculations contain substantial statistical heterogeneity and thus were not pooled. When calculating overall effects, often a substantial heterogeneity was present.

In addition, frequently not all treatment effects of the named assessments were presented in the studies. Here again, selective reporting bias should be taken into account.

The process from the extracted and graded data to forming a recommendation and estimating its strength and the level of evidence was characterized by GRADE criteria (Grading of Recommendations Assessment, Development and Evaluation).

The results of this dissertation thesis have been discussed and consented in the working group "CIPN" of the S3 guideline and have been presented in the final consensus meeting for revision and reconciliation. Eligible for vote were all elected representatives. Methodical moderation was done by Dr. med. Markus Follmann (guideline program DKG) and Dr. med. Nothacker (AWMF).

I. Cispiatin					
Reference	Patient assessments	Questionnaires	Clinical Functional Tests/ Scores	Semi quantitative/ Quantitative Measures	Meta- analysis possible?
ACTH-Analogue: Org 2766					
Roberts 1997	U			VPT	yes
Van Gerven 1994				VPT	yes
Hovestadt 1992				VPT	no
Van-der- Hoop 1990				VPT	yes
Alpha lipoic acid					
Guo 2013	NCI-CTCAE FACT-GOG- Ntx	BPI	Timed functional test		no
Amifostine					
Rick 2001	NCI-CTCAE				no
Planting 1999	NCI-CTCAE			VPT	no
Kemp 1996	NCI-CTCAE				yes
Diethyldithiocarbamate (DDTC)					
Gandara 1995	NCI-CTCAE				
Glutathione (GSH)					
Schmidinger 2000	WHO				no
Smyth 1997	NCI-CTCAE	HADS QoL Rotterdam			yes
Bogliun 1996			NDS NSS	VPT SNAPs	no
Cascinu 1995	WHO			SNAPs	no
Colombo 1995				SNAPs	yes
Magnesium sulfate and Magnesium sub carbonate					
Bodnar 2008	NCI-CTCAE				no
Nimodipine					
Cassidy 1995	NCI-CTCAE WHO		Neurotoxicity Score		no
Vitamine E					
Pace 2010			TNS	SNAP	yes
Argyriou 2006			Neurological Examination PNP-Score	SNAP	no
Pace 2003			TNS	SNAP	yes

Table 8: Outcome measures used throughout the studies and their comparability using the example of cisplatin

4.2 Discussion of results

For the medicinal prevention and therapy of CIPN numerous studies exist. Many research teams investigated a broad variety of substances. For the issue of CIPN, some anti- neurotoxic agents are well-investigated, others are not.

A main problem of exploring CIPN is its assessment. Throughout the included trials various assessment methods could be found. It makes it hard to pool and compare results. In addition, some assessments underestimate, others overestimate CIPN, which makes it even harder to rate and review the subjective symptoms of chemotherapy- induced neurotoxicity.

Our search was performed up to June 2014. The ASCO guidelines of 2014 and the new Albers review of 2014 (Albers *et al.* 2014, Hershman *et al.* 2014) thus could not be considered for inclusion in the tables of evidence or the meta- analyses but will be taken into account for the discussion.

In the following results of the trials and meta-analyses and the resulting guidelines recommendations will be discussed.

4.2.1 Medicinal prevention of chemotherapy- induced peripheral neuropathy

For the prevention of CIPN we identified 58 randomized trials and three SRs. For some substances several well-conducted RCTs with high precision exist, for others only one, sometimes low-quality or small-sampled trial with resulting low precision could be found. Currently, none of the substances can be recommended for the prevention of CIPN.

The optimal supportive care substance must be secure, should have no or only mild side effects, should be affordable since CIPN has very high incidences and it must have no interference with the antineoplastic efficacy of the chemotherapy. In addition, it should be easy to use, so compliance in patients would be high.

Acetylcysteine was investigated in only a single trial. The study drug was known as a secure, affordable and convenient. Its mechanism of action is supposed to increase blood levels of glutathione and thus reduce the level of oxalate known as a possible cause for oxaliplatininduced neuropathy (Cascinu *et al.* 2002, Lin *et al.* 2006). Authors of the trial of Lin 2006 described no decrease in electro-physiologic measures in the intervention group and a significant difference in the appearance of neurotoxicity between study arms. These results were ascribed to the impact of acetylcysteine by the authors (Lin *et al.* 2006).

Due to methodical restrictions, selective reporting and very small sample size this conclusion cannot be drawn. Lin 2006 is the only trial investigating the effect of acetylcysteine (Lin *et al.* 2006). Thus, no synthesis and comparison of study data was possible. No recommendation for the use of acetylcysteine was given in the S3- consensus conference. This conclusion is identical with the ASCO guidelines of 2014 and the review Albers 2014 (Albers *et al.* 2011, Hershman *et al.* 2014)

The usage of **acetyl-L-carnitine (ALC)** was researched in the large and well- conducted trial of Hershman 2013 (Hershman *et al.* 2013). ALC as a natural compound secures levels of acetyl-co-enzyme A which is responsible for the disposal of toxic metabolic products (Bieber 1988). It also plays a role for acetylation of tubulin which is responsible for neural protection. Animal trials showed a beneficial effect of ALC in neuro-protection (Pisano *et al.* 2003).

However, authors could not find that acetyl-L-carnitine was effective in preventing taxaneinduced peripheral neurotoxicity. Results even showed that in the ALC group at 24-week follow-up CIPN was higher and functional status had decreased compared to the placebo arm. (Hershman *et al.* 2013). According to these results, the administration of ALC cannot be recommended for preventing CIPN and new trials fail to be promising. This recommendation goes along with the ASCO guidelines of 2014 (Hershman *et al.* 2014).

In cultural tissue studies, **ACTH- Analogue: Org 2766** led to neurite growth (Strand 2000) and was known to ameliorate or even prevent CIPN (van der Hoop *et al.* 1990, Muller *et al.* 1992, Koeppen *et al.* 2004).

Results of the included studies exploring the efficacy of the ACTH- Analogue Org 2766 are heterogeneous. While the later vincristine trial did not find a beneficial effect of Org 2766 preventing CIPN, the earlier trial reported a possible benefit using the ACTH- analogue in prevention of vincristine induced peripheral neuropathy (van Kooten *et al.* 1992, Koeppen *et al.* 2004). Van Kooten 1992 sees limitations of the study in the small sample size and significant differences in mean age between the study groups. Patients in the placebo group had a mean age of 54.7 years compared to the intervention group with 44.7 years. Authors state that especially the older patients in the placebo group reported the most severe symptoms and thus no definite conclusion could be drawn (Van Kooten *et al.* 1992). The largest cisplatin trial with adequate blinding and statistical analysis negated a benefit from Org 2766 (Albers *et al.* 2011; Roberts *et al.* 1997). The trial of Van Gerven 1994 used different statistical analysis which had led to distinct results and thus no definite conclusion could be drawn to definite conclusion could be drawn and thus no definite conclusion and thus no definite conclusion could be drawn and thus no definite conclusion could be drawn for a gerven 1994 used different statistical analysis which had led to distinct results and thus no definite conclusion could be drawn either (Albers *et al.* 2011, Van Gerven *et al.* 1994). Authors of the second cisplatin trial found a possible benefit of the study drug but confessed that the study was extremely under-powered and had

a high drop-out rate (Hovestadt *et al.* 1992). The first trial found positive effects of Org 2766 in prevention of CIPN. But the study had inadequate statistical analysis and was small sized (Vander-Hoop *et al.* 1990). The overall effect was not significant. For conclusion, a recommendation for the usage of the ACTH-analogue Org 2766 cannot be given. Additionally, Org 2766 is not available in the German-speaking world. Our recommendation was in accordance with ASCO 2014 and Albers 2014 (Albers *et al.* 2014, Hershman *et al.* 2014).

Alpha-lipoic acid as an antioxidant was explored in trials being effective against diabetic peripheral neuropathy (Ibrahimpasic 2013, Guo *et al.* 2014, Snedecor *et al.* 2014). It is supposed to be effective catching radicals of oxidation of platinum drugs in the dorsal root ganglia (Roelofs *et al.* 1984, Borcea *et al.* 1999, Evans and Halliwell 1999).

Authors of Guo 2013 found that with this trial the effect of alpha-lipoic acid could not be estimated. A high number of drop-outs limited the validity. Incompliance was explained with high dosages, high frequency and large size of alpha-lipoic acid. In this trial study medication was not administered two days before and four days after chemotherapy in concerns of interference with the antitumor efficacy. Authors referred to an earlier trial investigating alpha-lipoic acid's efficacy (Guo *et al.*2013). We did not include this study because no full study protocol was available (Gedlicka *et al.* 2002). Thus the trial of Guo 2013 was the only included, no data synthesis was possible. ALA cannot be recommended for preventing CIPN. For the investigation of alpha-lipoic acid other well- designed RCTs are needed. The same conclusion was drawn in the ASCO guidelines (Hershman *et al.* 2014).

Amifostine as a potential neuroprotective agent was researched in an animal model. Results showed an increase of neurite length and neurite-forming-cells (Ceresa *et al.* 2014).

Studies included in this SR were inconclusive in showing amifostine's anti-neurotoxic efficacy. Some even detected higher rates of side effects such as nausea, vomiting and hypotension (DeVos *et al.* 2005, Gelmon *et al.* 1999). The majority of the paclitaxel/carboplatin trials did not find a positive effect of amifostine in preventing CIPN. Two of the three cisplatin RCTs concluded that amifostine might help preventing CIPN (Planting *et al.* 1999, Kemp *et al.* 1996). One of the trials was not blinded. The overall effect of the performed meta-analysis was slightly favoring amifostine. Due to side effects caused by amifostine and in consensus with the ASCO guideline and the Cochrane review of Albers no recommendation for amifostine was given at the S3- consensus conference (Albers *et al.* 2014, Hershman *et al.* 2014).

Calcium and Magnesium infusions are probably the most discussed neuro-protective agent in the last decades. The interest on Ca/Mg infusions started with a retrospective and very

promising study of Gamelin 2004. Ninety-six patients received Ca/Mg before and after oxaliplatin-based regimen. Sixty-five patients were controls and received no neuro-protective agent. Results showed a withdrawal of only 4% of the patients in the Ca/Mg arm versus 31% in the control arm. Additionally, peripheral paresthesia and acute neuropathic symptoms were significantly lower in the intervention group, while tumor response rates were similar (Gamelin *et al.* 2004). According to these findings Ca/Mg infusions were applied in clinical practice to prevent from oxaliplatin- induced peripheral neuropathy and prospective trials were started (Pachman *et al.* 2015).

The CONcePT trial with 139 patients led to confusion. The study had a 2x2 design. The main aim was to compare continuous application of oxaliplatin-based regimens to intermittent application. Furthermore, patients receiving additional Ca/Mg infusion should be investigated. Due to slow recruitment randomization into the Ca/Mg arm was stopped early. After the trial was ongoing for two years it was terminated prematurely. The independent data monitoring committee had found a reduction of tumor response up to 52% in the Ca/Mg arm (Kurniali *et al.* 2010, Hochster *et al.* 2014). Due to these results, the French NEUROXA study of Gamelin 2008 published preliminary data showing no interference of Ca/Mg with antitumor efficacy of oxaliplatin and a positive effect in the prevention of CIPN (Gamelin *et al.* 2008). But up until today, no full publication was available. Alarmed by the results of the CONCepT trial, also other ongoing studies were closed prior to planned follow-up. Even though the studies lacked of power, in none of them a beneficial effect of Ca/Mg regarding CIPN could be detected (Chay *et al.* 2010, Ishibashi *et al.* 2010, Grothey *et al.* 2011).

Later on, the re-analysis of the CONCepT results did not find any harm of Ca/Mg regarding antitumor efficacy of oxaliplatin. Moreover, the CONcePT trial could not show an advantage of the Ca/Mg arm in terms of CIPN, either (Hochster *et al.* 2014). Of note, another double-blind, randomized trial of Dong 2010 was published in 2010. Since only the abstract was available, it was not included in our meta-analysis. The study of Dong et al. 2010 did also fail to show a beneficial effect of Ca/Mg in preventing CIPN (Dong *et al.* 2010).

The latest large and well- conducted prospective controlled trial did neither detect any benefit of Ca/Mg. In contrast to the preliminary results of the CONcePT trial no harm of the study drug could be detected (Loprinzi *et al.* 2014).

In order to summarize the results of the numerous studies, SRs were performed. The Chinese reviews of Wen 2013 and Wu 2012 included retrospective studies (Gamelin *et al.* 2004, Chaves *et al.* 2011, Knijn *et al.* 2011, Kono *et al.* 2011). All of the retrospective studies encouraged the use of Ca/Mg. Before knowing the results of ongoing prospective trials, Ca/Mg supplements

were induced into daily practice. The positive results of the respective trials also led to a rather positive statement for Ca/Mg in these SRs (Wu *et al.* 2012, Wen *et al.* 2013).

The latest Cochrane review led to the conclusion that results and pooled estimates of the included studies are "promising but inconclusive" (Albers *et al.* 2014).

Of note, the RCT of Loprinzi 2014 was not yet included in the Cochrane review of Albers 2014 due to time frame. Recently published ASCO guidelines made a recommendation moderately against Ca/Mg infusions (Hershman *et al.* 2014).

This recent meta-analysis fails to show a beneficial effect of Ca/Mg infusions for the prevention of oxaliplatin-induced peripheral neuropathy.

Two studies could be included to pool the effect of neurotoxicity of all grades assessed with NCI-CTCAE. Herein, no beneficial effect of Ca/Mg could be found (RR 0.95; 95% CI 0.69 to 1.32). Statistical heterogeneity was substantial with I^2 =62%. The results of the studies were inconsistent. In the Ishibashi study only patients with a palliative setting were included, in Chay 2010 patients with palliative and curative setting participated (Chay *et al.* 2010, Ishibashi *et al.* 2010). The overall effect for neurotoxicity \geq grade 2 was also indecisive comparing the study groups (RR 0.81, 95% 0.60 to 1.11).

For conclusion, our final meta-analysis fails to state a beneficial effect of Ca/Mg. But it does not interfere with the antitumor efficacy of oxaliplatin. The partly under-powered and prematurely terminated trials were hard to compare.

In accordance with the ASCO guideline and the review of Albers 2015 Calcium and Magnesium infusion cannot be recommended.

Carbamazepine is a Na (+) channel blocker. It was investigated to ease the neurotoxic effect of oxaliplatin in rats (Adelsberger *et al.* 2000).

The included trial of von Delius 2006 failed to find beneficial effects of carbamazepine in prevention of oxaliplatin- induced peripheral neuropathy (von Delius *et al.* 2007). An earlier study showed a beneficial effect of carbamazepine (Eckel *et al.* 2002). But since it was of very small sample size and randomized with a historical control group its significance is questionable (Von Delius *et al.* 2007). The observed side effects of carbamazepine should be investigated in further trials. Carbamazepine is a CYP 3A4 inhibitor and is likely to cause several interactions (Spina *et al.* 1996). Since all carbamazepine trials lacked of adequate sample size larger RCTs should be started to investigate possible benefits of carbamazepine. At the moment, no recommendation for carbamazepine can be given.

Diethyldithiocarbamate (DDTC) is a heavy- metal chelating agent. Animal and pharmacokinetic studies proved its safety and efficacy against cisplatin- induced neurotoxicity

78

(Gale *et al.* 1982, Evans *et al.* 1984). Earlier clinical trials were inconsistent (Rothenberg *et al.* 1988, Berry *et al.* 1990). Only the trial of Gandara 1995 investigating the effect of DDTC was found. This study only used one outcome measure for neurotoxicity. No significant differences were detected between the study groups. Furthermore, higher rates of toxicities such as nephrotoxicity, flushing, hyperglycemia, hypertension and withdrawals appeared in the DDTC arm. Authors concluded that DDTC is not preventing from CIPN. Since adverse events appeared in the intervention arm more often than in the control arm, DDTC was not investigated in later trials (Gandara *et al.* 1995). According to the ASCO guidelines and the review of Albers 2014, no recommendation for DDTC can be given (Albers *et al.* 2014, Hershman *et al.* 2014).

The authors of Loven 2009 described a clearly negative result for their pilot trial to show a beneficial effect of **glutamate** for prevention of paclitaxel and carboplatin- induced neuropathy (Loven *et al.* 2009).

Earlier trials investigated glutamine, being very similar to glutamate, which is supposed to stimulate nerve growth (Stubblefield *et al.* 2005). Additionally, glutamate was investigated to reduce cisplatin-, vincristine- and paclitaxel- induced neuropathy (Jackson *et al.* 1988, Boyle *et al.* 1996, 1999).

The latest trial of Loven 2009 had inadequate sample size, missing information about statistically significant differences between the groups and a high rate of drop- outs. Authors stated that the high number of patients who were not eligible for final analyses was mainly due to compliance problems. They concluded that further studies with higher dosages of glutamate should be conducted (Loven *et al.* 2009).

As such glutamate cannot be recommended for the prevention of CIPN.

This recommendation goes along with the ASCO guidelines 2014 (Hershman et al. 2014).

Glutamine is an amino acid which plays an important role in tissue reparation and as a nitrogen transporter for the synthesis of purines and pyrimidines (Bartlett *et al.* 1995, Savarese *et al.* 2003). An earlier trial reported neuroprotective effects of glutamine in patients with breast cancer treated with paclitaxel (Vahdat *et al.* 2001).

Only one Chinese RCT of Wang 2007 was identified which investigated the effects of glutamine in preventing CIPN. The trial was not blinded nor placebo-controlled which are major methodical restrictions. Results indicated that glutamine might be a beneficial agent in neuro-protection. Though, results for the different grades of CIPN and after different periods were inconsistent. Furthermore, clinical outcome assessments showed results rather favoring the usage of glutamine, whereas electro-physiologic assessments did not (Wang *et al.* 2007).

No recommendation for the usage of glutamine in clinical practice was given. To strengthen evidence, larger well- conducted RCTs are needed.

Glutathione (GSH) as an antioxidative agent, is known to prevent from accumulation of platinum adducts in the dorsal root ganglia (Gregg *et al.* 1992, Holmes *et al.* 1998, Leal *et al.* 2014). Five studies investigated the efficacy of GSH in the prevention of cisplatin- induced peripheral neuropathy (Schmidinger *et al.* 2000, Smyth *et al.* 1997, Bogliun *et al.* 1996, Cascinu *et al.* 1995, Colombo *et al.* 1995). Considering NCI-CTCAE criteria for meta- analysis the overall effect was not significant and studies had substantial statistical heterogeneity. In addition the included trials lacked of methodical restrictions and sample size.

Two studies investigated the efficacy of GSH against oxaliplatin- induced neuropathy. Cascinu 2002 reported significant results favoring GSH (Milla *et al.* 2009, Cascinu *et al.* 2002).

In conclusion, a recommendation for using glutathione in prevention of CIPN in oxaliplatin or cisplatin- treated patients cannot be given at this time.

The only large trial investigating GSH in patients receiving paclitaxel/carboplatin regimens reported negative results (Leal *et al.* 2014). GSH should not be used in prevention of paclitaxel/carboplatin- induced CIPN.

This recommendation coincides with the ASCO guidelines (Hershman *et al.* 2014). In the review of Albers, the overall treatment effect is described as "hard to judge" (Albers *et al.* 2014).

Goshajinkigan is a traditional Japanese herbal medicine which has been used for treating diabetic neuropathy (Tawata *et al.* 1994, Nagaki *et al.* 2003, Uno *et al.* 2005).

Three trials investigated the Japanese herb Goshajinkigan for prevention of CIPN. Two trials were not blinded and no placebo- control was performed. Insufficient sample size and insignificant confidence intervals were major methodical restrictions.

Authors of Kono 2013 stated a beneficial effect of GJG, an abstract of this study was already published in 2009. The RCT was well-conducted with narrow-confidence intervals and low risk of bias. Though, patients were treated with Ca/Mg infusions as well. Ca/Mg infusions were prohibited during the 26 week treatment with GJG. But one cannot rule out the possibility of interactions between the study drugs. However, a trend towards a protective effect of GJG delaying CIPN of grade 2 and greater was found, the treatment effect was not significant (Kono *et al.* 2013).

In Nishioka 2011, GJG was also investigated in combination with oxaliplatin- based regimen in 45 patients and authors concluded that GJG is useful for preventing CIPN in patients with

oxaliplatin-based chemotherapy. Calculating the risk ratio for grade 3 or higher CIPN, a significant difference favoring the administration of GJG could be found (RR 0.45; 95% CI 0.25 to 0.80) (Nishioka *et al.* 2011). Pooling the effects of both studies, an overall effect significantly favoring GJG was calculated.

The paclitaxel/carboplatin trial of Kaku 2012 did not find any significant differences between study groups (Kaku *et al.* 2012).

In the trials of Kono 2013 and Nishioka 2011 no influence of GJG on antitumor efficacy was seen. Additionally no adverse events related to the study drug could be detected (Kono *et al.* 2013, Nishioka *et al.* 2011).

Goshajinkigan might be a new option for preventing oxaliplatin- induced peripheral neuropathy. But before a concrete recommendation can be given, further large and well-conducted trials must be performed to secure the quality of data. Furthermore, GJG is not available in the German- speaking world. No recommendation for using GJG in prevention of CIPN was given at the S3- consensus conference.

This recommendation coincides with the ASCO guidelines (Hershman et al. 2014).

Neurotropin was investigated in animal and human studies. It is used to treat peripheral neuropathies, chronic pain and post-herpetic neuralgia (Zhang *et al.* 2012). An animal study found out that neurotropin can prevent CIPN induced by oxaliplatin in rats (Kawashiri *et al.* 2011).

One Chinese pilot RCT of Zhang was identified which investigated the effects of neurotropin preventing oxaliplatin- induced peripheral neurotoxicity. Methodical limitations as the lack of blinding and placebo-control compromise the validity of the trial. Authors stated that neurotropin might be a promising beneficial agent in neuro-protection.

No recommendation for the usage of glutamine in clinical practice was given. To strengthen evidence, larger well- conducted RCTs are needed.

Nimodipine is a dihydropiridine calcium antagonist. It is used for prevention of cerebral vasospasm after sub-arachnoid hemorrhage. A rat model study showed neuro-protective effects against cisplatin- induced neurotoxicity (Hamers *et al.* 1991).

One randomized, placebo- controlled trial by Cassidy was initiated to investigate nimodipine for preventing CIPN. This trial brought not only negative results, it even concluded that the intervention group had higher rates of cisplatin-induced peripheral neurotoxicity. The number of drop-outs was inacceptable high. Authors decided against further patient accrual due to nausea, vomiting and bad patient compliance. These adverse events could not be surely related to the study drug. Since a reverse effect of nimodipine was detected and according to

the ASCO guidelines it can surely not be recommended for preventing CIPN (Cassidy *et al.* 1998, Hershman *et al.* 2014).

Omega-3 fatty acids (OFA) are polyunsaturated fatty acids. They appear in the phospholipid membrane of cells of the nervous system (Ghoreishi *et al.* 2012). They take part in neuro-regulation and signal transduction (Mazza *et al.* 2007).

The RCT of Ghoreishi 2012 was the first and only trial investigating omega-3 fatty acids for prevention of paclitaxel- induced peripheral neuropathy. Its findings support the usage of OFA as a neuro-protective agent. Major limitations to the study are its relatively small sample size and the lack of long term follow up. In addition, only in one of the neuro-physiologic measures a protective effect of OFA was detected. A lack of survival or tumor progression rates limit the statement OFA possibly effects antitumor efficacy of paclitaxel. Currently, omega-3 fatty acids cannot be recommended for clinical usage. Results of larger, well-conducted trials are needed (Ghoreishi *et al.* 2012).

Oxcarbazepine interferes with voltage-gated sodium channels. It is similar to the structure of carbamazepine, an antiepileptic drug. In addition OXC is supposed to effect calcium channels (Schmidt and Elger 2004, Argyriou *et al.* 2006).

Only one trial investigated OXC as potential preventive agent for CIPN in oxaliplatin-treated patients. The study was open-labeled, not placebo- controlled and of small size. Data ensuring that OXC does not interfere with oxaliplatin are missing. But results favored the use of OXC in prevention of CIPN. Electro-physiologic results showed beneficial effects for sural and superficial peroneal nerves but not for peroneal motor and ulnar nerves. Validated assessment score as the NDS and NSS as well supported a beneficial effect of OXC (Argyriou *et al.* 2006).

At the moment, no recommendation for the use of oxcarbazepine in clinical practice could be given. Further large and well- conducted RCTs are needed. This recommendation goes along with the Cochrane review of 2014 (Albers *et al.* 2014).

Recombinant Human Leukemia Inhibitory Factor (rhuLIF) is a modified cytokine. It was tested in phase I safety studies (Gunawardana *et al.* 2003). RhuLIF influences gene expression, proliferation and regeneration of neurons and monocytes (Davis *et al.* 2005). In vitro and animal models showed a beneficial effect of the cytokine in amelioration of CIPN (Curtis *et al.* 1994, Kurek *et al.* 1996, Group 2004).

Though, the RCT of Davis 2005 did not prove a beneficial effect of rhuLIF in prevention of CIPN in patients treated with paclitaxel and carboplatin. Authors claimed that the applied CPNE score was able to detect subclinical changes in nerve conduction velocity and that this was

corresponding with quality of life measuring instruments. However, no data were reported in the protocol.

The study has several limitations. It uses an assessment for CIPN which is not validated in other studies. Additionally, data for several items were missing: no confidence intervals were shown, p-values were missing, data for correlation of assessment with other scores, median age of groups and reasons for withdrawal were not reported in the study protocol.

Authors concluded that rhuLIF didn't seem very promising for the prevention of CIPN (Davis et al. 2005). Thus, no recommendation can be given.

Vitamin E is an antioxidant. In animal trials, it has been researched for preventing from cisplatin- induced nephrotoxicity and ototoxicity (Kalkanis *et al.* 2004). Cisplatin is known to cause oxidative stress in cells and tissues (Weijl *et al.* 2004).

Five references were identified investigating the efficacy of vitamin E. The plain results of the Pace trials (Pace *et al.* 2010, Pace *et al.* 2003) and Argyriou 2006 encourage the use of vitamin E as a neuro-protective agent. But the quality of these RCTs is questionable. Two of the trials are not blinded and have a very small sample size (Pace *et al.* 2010, Pace *et al.* 2003, Argyriou *et al.* 2006). The later Pace trial included a higher number of patients (108 participants allocated) but only 41 of these could be considered in the analysis and no ITT analyses was performed. Afonseca 2013, another small sized trial, could not find statistically significant difference in favor of vitamin E (Afonseca *et al.* 2013). The latest bigger sized trial did not detect any significant differences between the study arms (Kottschade *et al.* 2011).

In conclusion, no recommendation for the use of vitamin E as a neuro-protective agent for the prevention of CIPN was given in the S3 consensus meeting. Large, high-quality RCTs are needed. This recommendation goes along with the ASCO guideline (Hershman *et al.* 2014) and the review of Albers 2014 (Albers *et al.* 2014).

4.2.2 Medicinal therapy of chemotherapy- induced peripheral neuropathy

For the therapy of CIPN we identified seven RCTs. New substances were researched as well as established medication used as antiepileptics, antidepressants or against neuropathic pain of other cause. Since therapeutic options are scarce, well known drugs should be considered to ameliorate CIPN even though the evidence for treating especially CIPN might be expandable.

Amitriptyline is a tricyclic antidepressant. It is well known to treat depressive disorders, mental disorder, bipolar disorder, post-herpetic neuralgia and neuropathic pain (Harding 1993, Saarto and Wiffen 2010, Dharmshaktu *et al.* 2012).

The RCT of Kautio 2008 failed to show significant positive effects of amitriptyline for treating chemotherapy-induced neurotoxicity. The only significant difference was observed regarding quality of life. Authors presume that the dose of amitriptyline was too low to show a benefit (Kautio *et al.* 2008). Additionally, the sample size of the study was insufficient. Larger, well-conducted RCT would be needed. As options of treating CIPN are rare, amitriptyline can be considered to milder CIPN. The ASCO guidelines support this recommendation (Hershman *et al.* 2014).

Another antidepressant, **Duloxetine**, a selective serotonin norepinephrine reuptake inhibitor, was researched in terms of treating CIPN. Serotonin and norepinephrine play an important role in inhibiting painful impulses to reach dorsal root ganglia (Willis and Westlund 1997). Duloxetine is known to be sufficient in the treatment of diabetic neuropathy (Goldstein *et al.* 2005, Wernicke *et al.* 2006).

The trial of Smith 2013 researched the SSRI for the treatment of CIPN. It was well- conducted, had a low risk of bias and an adequate sample size. Results support that duloxetine could be used for treatment of manifested CIPN with pain. Authors described that one limitation of their study was that the drop-out rate in the duloxetine- first arm was higher (11%) than in the placebo arm (1%). They conclude that this could be due to a higher number of patients experiencing grade 3 or higher AE in the duloxetine- first group. In addition, authors state that when enrolling patients in the RCT, they relied on NCI-CTCAE criteria which they described as "suboptimal" and with "poor sensitivity to detect subtle changes" (Smith *et al.* 2013).

Exploratory analyses showed that platinum- induced CIPN is affected more by duloxetine treatment than taxanes- induced neuropathy (Smith *et al.* 2013). Other studies to investigate this effect should be performed.

A significant difference between the duloxetine and the placebo group in the experience of neuropathic pain was detected. Therapy of CIPN with duloxetine should be considered. This recommendation given at the S3 consensus conference goes along with the ASCO guideline (Hershman *et al.*2014).

Gabapentin is used as antiepileptic and analgesic drug. It is used for mood disorders, seizures, pain syndromes, post herpetic and diabetic neuralgia. The structure of gabapentin is related to gamma-aminobutyric acid (GABA) which reduced neuron hyperexitability in an animal trial (Field *et al.* 1997, Luo *et al.* 2001).

The cross-over RCT of Rao 2007 failed to show beneficial effects of gabapentin used for therapy of CIPN (Rao *et al.* 2007). Since our options for treating CIPN are very rare, this well-

known drug can be considered for treatment of CIPN. The risk of side effects should be taken into account. This conclusion goes along with the ASCO guidelines (Hershman *et al*.2014).

Lamotrigine, also an anticonvulsant and drug against bipolar disorder, blocks sodium channels and thus reduces the distribution of neuro-transmitters. It has been researched to be effective against other pain syndromes (Vestergaard *et al.* 2001, Simpson *et al.* 2003, Zakrzewska and McMillan 2011).

The RCT of Rao 2008 reported that lamotrigine does not have therapeutic effects on CIPN. These results support a SR of Wiffer 2007 which stated that lamotrigine is ineffective for acute and chronic pain. Following these results lamotrigine should not be considered for the treatment of chemotherapy- induced peripheral neuropathy (Wiffen and Rees 2007, Rao *et al.* 2008).

The second generation tricyclic antidepressant **nortriptyline** is used for treating depression and nocturnal enuresis and sometimes for chronic pain. As amitriptyline it increases norepinephrine, serotonin and monoamines in the synaptic cleft (Sindrup *et al.* 2012).

Authors of the RCT of Hammack 2002 claim a mild but uncertain beneficial effect of nortriptyline in treating CIPN induced by cisplatin. They presumed a possible carry-over effect because results of the study periods were partly disparate. Results for VAS measuring paresthesia were insignificant before and significant after cross-over. This might be due to unblinding, a short wash-out, chance or to a psychological carry-over.

In addition, the primary effect measure was unable to separate pain from paresthesia (Hammack *et al.* 2002).

According to the results of this pilot study investigating the efficacy of nortriptyline in patients with cisplatin-induced peripheral neuropathy and the limited therapeutic options, the usage of this tricyclic antidepressant can be considered (Hammack *et al.* 2002).

Topical Gel: Baclofen, Amitriptyline HCl, Ketamine (BAK)

The results of the study of Barton 2010 showed a modest trend supporting the use of BAK gel in therapy of CIPN. Changes in EORTC-CIPN 20 scales for sensory and motor neuropathy were significant. Though, the effect size was not large. Authors presumed that the gel might have been under-dosed and that systemic efficacy might be very limited (Barton *et al.* 2010). According to these results a positive effect of BAK gel cannot be ensured, but a positive trend can be seen. Though, a final recommendation cannot be given. Since no harm was registered and the usage of the gel is easy to perform, patients should be informed about the gel and its side effects and costs (Hershman *et al.*2014).

4.3 Conclusion and outlook

For preventing chemotherapy- induced peripheral neurotoxicity so far no substance was identified to ensure a certain beneficial effect to ameliorate or protect from the signs and symptoms of CIPN. For being able to recommend one of the researched drugs, a substance with efficacy, few side effects and without interference with the chemotherapeutic drugs must be found.

A number of substances without substantial side effects were found. Acetylcysteine, Org 2766, alpha-lipoic acid, carbamazepine, glutamate, glutamine, glutathione, goshajinkigan, calcium/magnesium, neurotropin, omega-3 fatty acids, oxcarbazepine, rhuLIF and vitamin E did not cause severe toxicities other than CIPN but lacked of certain efficacy. Only amifostine, DDTC and nimodipine provoked inacceptable side effects.

In addition, numerous anti-neurotoxic agents were researched in a single study only, thus the evidence for a final recommendation was too low (acetylcysteine, alpha-lipoic acid, carbamazepine,DDTC, glutamate, glutamine, neurotropin, nimodipine, omega-3 fatty acids, oxcarbazepine, rhuLIF).

For amifostine, Org 2766, GSH, GJG, Ca/Mg and vitamin E more than one trial existed. But the results of the studies were inhomogeneous and conflicting, so no recommendation can be given. Not only the conflicting results, but also heterogeneity, lack of methodical quality and missing data interdict a final conclusion.

CIPN is a common side effect of chemotherapy which is largely compromising patient's daily living and quality of life. But due to lack of proven efficacy of the tested drugs, prevention still plays a very inferior role in clinical practice.

For the therapy of CIPN, the usage of duloxetine is recommended. In addition, minding the very limited options, also amitriptyline, gabapentin and nortriptyline can be considered for treatment of CIPN.

Of mention, following expert consensus, also opioids can be applied as therapeutic options are rare. Their side effects and the possible ceiling effect need to be taken into account (Alt-Epping *et al.* 2015). According to the literature available, no final recommendation can be given (Cartoni *et al.* 2012, Garassino *et al.* 2013). None of the existing studies investigating opioids and neuropathic pain was especially addressing CIPN and thus this issue was not included in this review.

Following the expert consensus also the topical use of capsaicin, lidocaine and menthol can be considered .

Furthermore, topical therapeutics are an option in ameliorating neuropathic pain. Baclofen gel showed positive effects compared to placebo in lowering the symptoms of CIPN. No toxic side effects appeared. Though, only one study exists further investigation is needed (Barton *et al.* 2011). In addition, Lidocaine and Capsaicin patches or a topical gel containing menthol can be applied (Kern *et al.* 2013, Maihöfner and Heskamp 2014, Alt-Epping *et al.* 2015, Fallon *et al.* 2015). The mentioned studies were not meeting our inclusion criteria as they were of retrospective nature or investigating not especially CIPN.

Researching CIPN and the preventive and therapeutic options has different issues.

Heterogeneous assessment methods make it hard to compare the studies and reliably survey the signs and symptoms of CIPN. Pooling data is hard to perform and often high statistical and clinical heterogeneity appears when comparing trials.

In addition, basic research concerning the pathogenesis of the various types of neuropathy and neurotoxicity is needed. Often, the mechanisms of action of the applied drugs are not entirely clear.

Furthermore, no randomized- controlled trials exist for other neurotoxic agents as thalidomide, lenalidomide or eribuline.

As the incidence of CIPN is high and it is limiting cancer therapy and quality o life in cancer patients, further well- conducted studies are urgently needed.

In this SR randomized controlled trials were searched and their study effects pooled in metaanalyses. All together 58 studies and three SRs were identified. In these RCTs 18 agents for the prevention and seven agents for the therapy of CIPN were investigated. None of the substances can be recommended for the prevention of CIPN. Some of these agents led to higher rates of side effects but mainly an adequate efficacy could not be proven for any of the agents.

Ca/Mg infusions were formerly widely discussed and even considered as harmful. Pooling the effects of only the fully published trials and including all recently published data, we could not detect a beneficial effect of Ca/Mg.

In treatment of CIPN, duloxetine and gabapentin are recommended. Furthermore, as therapeutic options are limited, amitriptyline and nortriptyline are suggested for the usage in clinical practice.

The main issue when comparing and pooling data is the inconsistency in the study populations, treatment regimens and effect measures which led to conflicting results.

Throughout the trials, different assessment methods were used and comparing data was difficult. For many substances only one trial existed. So even if it showed beneficial effects of the investigated drug, evidence is too weak to give a positive recommendation.

Next to the lack of methodical quality in many studies and to diverse assessment of CIPN, pathogenesis of CIPN and mechanisms of action of the study drugs must be investigated further. Chemotherapy- induced neurotoxicity is a common and burdening side effect of anti-cancer treatment and it even leads to interruption or dose reduction of chemotherapy. Thus, there is an urgent need for further investigation of path mechanisms, new and known agents and assessment of CIPN.

The results of this thesis are part of the S3- guideline of "Supportive Care in Cancer Patients". The results were consented by the elected representatives of the participating working groups and associations.

All recommendations were resolved at the S3-consensus conference.

References

- Adelsberger, H., Quasthoff, S., Grosskreutz, J., Lepier, A., Eckel, F., Lersch, C., 2000. The chemotherapeutic oxaliplatin alters voltage-gated na(+) channel kinetics on rat sensory neurons. Eur J Pharmacol 406 (1), 25-32.
- Afonseca, S.O., Cruz, F.M., Cubero Dde, I., Lera, A.T., Schindler, F., Okawara, M., Souza, L.F., Rodrigues, N.P., Giglio, A., 2013. Vitamin e for prevention of oxaliplatin-induced peripheral neuropathy: A pilot randomized clinical trial. Sao Paulo Med J 131 (1), 35-8.
- Ahrq, A.F.H.R.a.Q., 2014. Clinical guidelines and recommendations. November 2014. (Rockville, MD.).
- Albers, J.W., Chaudhry, V., Cavaletti, G., Donehower, R.C., 2011. Interventions for preventing neuropathy caused by cisplatin and related compounds. Cochrane Database Syst Rev (2), CD005228.
- Albers, J.W., Chaudhry, V., Cavaletti, G., Donehower, R.C., 2014. Interventions for preventing neuropathy caused by cisplatin and related compounds. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews 2014 (Issue 3. Art. No.: CD005228.), DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD005228.pub4.
- Alberti, P., Rossi, E., Cornblath, D.R., Merkies, I.S., Postma, T.J., Frigeni, B., Bruna, J., Velasco, R., Argyriou, A.A., Kalofonos, H.P., Psimaras, D., Ricard, D., Pace, A., Galie, E., Briani, C., Dalla Torre, C., Faber, C.G., Lalisang, R.I., Boogerd, W., Brandsma, D., Koeppen, S., Hense, J., Storey, D., Kerrigan, S., Schenone, A., Fabbri, S., Valsecchi, M.G., Cavaletti, G., 2014. Physician-assessed and patient-reported outcome measures in chemotherapy-induced sensory peripheral neurotoxicity: Two sides of the same coin. Ann Oncol 25 (1), 257-64.
- Alt-Epping, B., J., B., E., B., K., H., Höckel M., B., J., Rolke R., S.I., Wedding U., Wirz S., 2015. Outline: Neurotoxizität - chemotherapie-induzierte periphere neuropathie (cipn). (S3-Leitlinie für supportive Therapie).
- Argyriou, A.A., Chroni, E., Koutras, A., Iconomou, G., Papapetropoulos, S., Polychronopoulos, P., Kalofonos, H.P., 2005. A randomized controlled trial evaluating the efficacy and safety of vitamin e supplementation for protection against cisplatin-induced peripheral neuropathy: Final results. Support Care Cancer 14 (11), 1134-40.
- Argyriou, A.A., Chroni, E., Polychronopoulos, P., Iconomou, G., Koutras, A., Makatsoris, T., Gerolymos, M.K., Gourzis, P., Assimakopoulos, K., Kalofonos, H.P., 2006. Efficacy of oxcarbazepine for prophylaxis against cumulative oxaliplatin-induced neuropathy. Neurology 67 (12), 2253-5.
- Arrieta, O., Hernandez-Pedro, N., Fernandez-Gonzalez-Aragon, M.C., Saavedra-Perez, D., Campos-Parra, A.D., Rios-Trejo, M.A., Ceron-Lizarraga, T., Martinez-Barrera, L., Pineda, B., Ordonez, G., Ortiz-Plata, A., Granados-Soto, V., Sotelo, J., 2011. Retinoic acid reduces chemotherapy-induced neuropathy in an animal model and patients with lung cancer. Neurology 77 (10), 987-95.
- Atkins, D., Eccles, M., Flottorp, S., Guyatt, G.H., Henry, D., Hill, S., Liberati, A., O'connell, D., Oxman, A.D., Phillips, B., Schünemann, H., Edejer, T.T.-T., Vist, G.E., Williams, J.W., The, G.W.G., 2004. Systems for grading the quality of evidence and the strength of recommendations i: Critical appraisal of existing approaches the grade working group. BMC Health Services Research 4, 38-38.
- Bartlett, D.L., Charland, S., Torosian, M.H., 1995. Effect of glutamine on tumor and host growth. Ann Surg Oncol 2 (1), 71-6.
- Barton, D.L., Wos, E.J., Qin, R., Mattar, B.I., Green, N.B., Lanier, K.S., Bearden, J.D., 3rd, Kugler, J.W., Hoff, K.L., Reddy, P.S., Rowland, K.M., Jr., Riepl, M., Christensen, B., Loprinzi, C.L., 2011. A double-blind, placebo-controlled trial of a topical treatment for

chemotherapy-induced peripheral neuropathy: Ncctg trial n06ca. Support Care Cancer 19 (6), 833-41.

- Berry, J.M., Jacobs, C., Sikic, B., Halsey, J., Borch, R.F., 1990. Modification of cisplatin toxicity with diethyldithiocarbamate. J Clin Oncol 8 (9), 1585-90.
- Bieber, L.L., 1988. Carnitine. Annu Rev Biochem 57, 261-83.
- Bodnar, L., Wcislo, G., Gasowska-Bodnar, A., Synowiec, A., Szarlej-Wcislo, K., Szczylik, C., 2008. Renal protection with magnesium subcarbonate and magnesium sulphate in patients with epithelial ovarian cancer after cisplatin and paclitaxel chemotherapy: A randomised phase ii study. Eur J Cancer 44 (17), 2608-14.
- Bogliun, G., Marzorati, L., Marzola, M., Miceli, M.D., Cantù, M.G., Cavaletti, G., 1996. Neurotoxicity of cisplatin +/- reduced glutathione in the first-line treatment of advanced ovarian cancer. International Journal of Gynecological Cancer 08/1996, 415 - 419.
- Borcea, V., Nourooz-Zadeh, J., Wolff, S.P., Klevesath, M., Hofmann, M., Urich, H., Wahl, P., Ziegler, R., Tritschler, H., Halliwell, B., Nawroth, P.P., 1999. Alpha-lipoic acid decreases oxidative stress even in diabetic patients with poor glycemic control and albuminuria. Free Radic Biol Med 26 (11-12), 1495-500.
- Boyle, F.M., Wheeler, H.R., Shenfield, G.M., 1996. Glutamate ameliorates experimental vincristine neuropathy. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 279 (1), 410-5.
- Boyle, F.M., Wheeler, H.R., Shenfield, G.M., 1999. Amelioration of experimental cisplatin and paclitaxel neuropathy with glutamate. J Neurooncol 41 (2), 107-16.
- Brzeziński, K., 2012. Chemotherapy-induced polyneuropathy. Part i. Pathophysiology. Contemporary Oncology 16 (1), 72-78.
- Cartoni, C., Brunetti, G.A., Federico, V., Efficace, F., Grammatico, S., Tendas, A., Scaramucci, L., Cupelli, L., D'elia, G.M., Truini, A., Niscola, P., Petrucci, M.T., 2012. Controlled-release oxycodone for the treatment of bortezomib-induced neuropathic pain in patients with multiple myeloma. Support Care Cancer 20 (10), 2621-6.
- Cascinu, S., 2002. Neuroprotective effect of reduced glutathione on oxaliplatin-based chemotherapy in advanced colorectal cancer: A randomized, double-blind, placebocontrolled trial. Journal of Clinical Oncology 20 (16), 3478-3483.
- Cascinu, S., Cordella, L., Del Ferro, E., Fronzoni, M., Catalano, G., 1995. Neuroprotective effect of reduced glutathione on cisplatin-based chemotherapy in advanced gastric cancer: A randomized double-blind placebo-controlled trial. J Clin Oncol 13 (1), 26-32.
- Cassidy, J., Paul, J., Soukop, M., Habeshaw, T., Reed, N.S., Parkin, D., Kaye, S.B., 1998. Clinical trials of nimodipine as a potential neuroprotector in ovarian cancer patients treated with cisplatin. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol 41 (2), 161-6.
- Cavaletti, G., Cornblath, D.R., Merkies, I.S., Postma, T.J., Rossi, E., Frigeni, B., Alberti, P., Bruna, J., Velasco, R., Argyriou, A.A., Kalofonos, H.P., Psimaras, D., Ricard, D., Pace, A., Galie, E., Briani, C., Dalla Torre, C., Faber, C.G., Lalisang, R.I., Boogerd, W., Brandsma, D., Koeppen, S., Hense, J., Storey, D., Kerrigan, S., Schenone, A., Fabbri, S., Valsecchi, M.G., 2013. The chemotherapy-induced peripheral neuropathy outcome measures standardization study: From consensus to the first validity and reliability findings. Ann Oncol 24 (2), 454-62.
- Cavaletti, G., Jann, S., Pace, A., Plasmati, R., Siciliano, G., Briani, C., Cocito, D., Padua, L., Ghiglione, E., Manicone, M., Giussani, G., 2006. Multi-center assessment of the total neuropathy score for chemotherapy-induced peripheral neurotoxicity. J Peripher Nerv Syst 11 (2), 135-41.
- Cavaletti, G., Marmiroli, P., 2010. Chemotherapy-induced peripheral neurotoxicity. Nat Rev Neurol 6 (12), 657-66.
- Ceresa, C., Avan, A., Giovannetti, E., Geldof, A.A., Avan, A., Cavaletti, G., Peters, G.J., 2014. Characterization of and protection from neurotoxicity induced by oxaliplatin, bortezomib and epothilone-b. Anticancer Res 34 (1), 517-23.

- Chaves, J., Patel, K., Abdelghany, O., Al., E., 2011. Outcome of intravenous calcium and magnesium (ca/mg) in oxaliplatin-containing regimens compared with no ca/mg. Journal of clinical oncology. 2011 ASCO Annual Meeting Proceedings (Post-Meeting Edition). Chicago: American Society of Clinical Oncology 2011. p. 29. Abstract e19681.
- Chay, W.Y., Tan, S.H., Lo, Y.L., Ong, S.Y., Ng, H.C., Gao, F., Koo, W.H., Choo, S.P., 2010. Use of calcium and magnesium infusions in prevention of oxaliplatin induced sensory neuropathy. Asia Pac J Clin Oncol 6 (4), 270-7.
- Cleeland, C.S., Farrar, J.T., Hausheer, F.H., 2010. Assessment of cancer-related neuropathy and neuropathic pain. Oncologist 15 Suppl 2, 13-8.
- Colombo, N., Bini, S., Miceli, D., Bogliun, G., Marzorati, L., Cavaletti, G., Parmigiani, F., Venturino, P., Tedeschi, M., Frattola, L., Buratti, C., Mangioni, C., 1995. Weekly cisplatin +/- glutathione in relapsed ovarian carcinoma. Int J Gynecol Cancer 5 (2), 81-86.
- Curtis, R., Scherer, S.S., Somogyi, R., Adryan, K.M., Ip, N.Y., Zhu, Y., Lindsay, R.M., Distefano, P.S., 1994. Retrograde axonal transport of lif is increased by peripheral nerve injury: Correlation with increased lif expression in distal nerve. Neuron 12 (1), 191-204.
- Curwen, M.P., 1971. Statistical methods in medical research. Proceedings of the Royal Society of Medicine 64 (11), 1168-1168.
- Davis, I.D., Kiers, L., Macgregor, L., Quinn, M., Arezzo, J., Green, M., Rosenthal, M., Chia, M., Michael, M., Bartley, P., Harrison, L., Daly, M., 2005. A randomized, double-blinded, placebo-controlled phase ii trial of recombinant human leukemia inhibitory factor (rhulif, emfilermin, am424) to prevent chemotherapy-induced peripheral neuropathy. Clin Cancer Res 11 (5), 1890-8.
- De Vos, F.Y., Bos, A.M., Schaapveld, M., De Swart, C.A., De Graaf, H., Van Der Zee, A.G., Boezen, H.M., De Vries, E.G., Willemse, P.H., 2005. A randomized phase ii study of paclitaxel with carboplatin +/- amifostine as first line treatment in advanced ovarian carcinoma. Gynecol Oncol 97 (1), 60-7.
- Dharmshaktu, P., Tayal, V., Kalra, B.S., 2012. Efficacy of antidepressants as analgesics: A review. J Clin Pharmacol 52 (1), 6-17.
- Dong, M., Xing, P.Y., Liu, P., Feng, F.Y., Shi, Y.K., 2010. [assessment of the protective effect of calcium-magnesium infusion and glutathione on oxaliplatin-induced neurotoxicity]. Zhonghua Zhong Liu Za Zhi 32 (3), 208-11.
- Durand, J.P., Deplanque, G., Montheil, V., Gornet, J.M., Scotte, F., Mir, O., Cessot, A., Coriat, R., Raymond, E., Mitry, E., Herait, P., Yataghene, Y., Goldwasser, F., 2012. Efficacy of venlafaxine for the prevention and relief of oxaliplatin-induced acute neurotoxicity: Results of effox, a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled phase iii trial. Ann Oncol 23 (1), 200-5.
- Ebell, M.H., Siwek, J., Weiss, B.D., Woolf, S.H., Susman, J., Ewigman, B., Bowman, M., 2004. Strength of recommendation taxonomy (sort): A patient-centered approach to grading evidence in the medical literature. Am Fam Physician 69 (3), 548-56.
- Eckel, F., Schmelz, R., Adelsberger, H., Erdmann, J., Quasthoff, S., Lersch, C., 2002. [prevention of oxaliplatin-induced neuropathy by carbamazepine. A pilot study]. Dtsch Med Wochenschr 127 (3), 78-82.
- Evans, P., Halliwell, B., 1999. Free radicals and hearing. Cause, consequence, and criteria. Ann N Y Acad Sci 884, 19-40.
- Evans, R.G., Wheatley, C., Engel, C., Nielsen, J., Ciborowski, L.J., 1984. Modification of the bone marrow toxicity of cis-diamminedichloroplatinum(ii) in mice by diethyldithiocarbamate. Cancer Res 44 (9), 3686-90.
- Fallon, M.T., Storey, D.J., Krishan, A., Weir, C.J., Mitchell, R., Fleetwood-Walker, S.M., Scott, A.C., Colvin, L.A., 2015. Cancer treatment-related neuropathic pain: Proof of concept study with menthol--a trpm8 agonist. Support Care Cancer 23 (9), 2769-77.

- Field, M.J., Oles, R.J., Lewis, A.S., Mccleary, S., Hughes, J., Singh, L., 1997. Gabapentin (neurontin) and s-(+)-3-isobutylgaba represent a novel class of selective antihyperalgesic agents. Br J Pharmacol 121 (8), 1513-22.
- Fletcher, J., 2007. What is heterogeneity and is it important? BMJ : British Medical Journal 334 (7584), 94-96.
- Gale, G.R., Atkins, L.M., Walker, E.M., Jr., 1982. Effects of diethyldithiocarbamate on organ distribution and excretion of cadmium. Ann Clin Lab Sci 12 (6), 463-70.
- Galer, B.S., 1998. Painful polyneuropathy. Neurol Clin 16 (4), 791-812.
- Gamelin, L., Boisdron-Celle, M., Delva, R., Guerin-Meyer, V., Ifrah, N., Morel, A., Gamelin, E., 2004. Prevention of oxaliplatin-related neurotoxicity by calcium and magnesium infusions: A retrospective study of 161 patients receiving oxaliplatin combined with 5fluorouracil and leucovorin for advanced colorectal cancer. Clin Cancer Res 10 (12 Pt 1), 4055-61.
- Gamelin, L., Boisdron-Celle, M., Morel, A., Poirier, A.L., Berger, V., Gamelin, E., Tournigand, C., De Gramont, A., 2008. Oxaliplatin-related neurotoxicity: Interest of calciummagnesium infusion and no impact on its efficacy. Journal of Clinical Oncology 26 (7), 1188-1189.
- Gandara, D.R., Nahhas, W.A., Adelson, M.D., Lichtman, S.M., Podczaski, E.S., Yanovich, S., Homesley, H.D., Braly, P., Ritch, P.S., Weisberg, S.R., Et Al., 1995. Randomized placebocontrolled multicenter evaluation of diethyldithiocarbamate for chemoprotection against cisplatin-induced toxicities. J Clin Oncol 13 (2), 490-6.
- Garassino, M.C., Piva, S., La Verde, N., Spagnoletti, I., Iorno, V., Carbone, C., Febbraro, A., Bianchi, A., Bramati, A., Moretti, A., Ganzinelli, M., Marabese, M., Gentili, M., Torri, V., Farina, G., 2013. Randomised phase ii trial (nct00637975) evaluating activity and toxicity of two different escalating strategies for pregabalin and oxycodone combination therapy for neuropathic pain in cancer patients. PLoS One 8 (4), e59981.
- Gedlicka, C., Scheithauer, W., Schull, B., Kornek, G.V., 2002. Effective treatment of oxaliplatininduced cumulative polyneuropathy with alpha-lipoic acid. J Clin Oncol 20 (15), 3359-61.
- Gelmon, K., Eisenhauer, E., Bryce, C., Tolcher, A., Mayer, L., Tomlinson, E., Zee, B., Blackstein, M., Tomiak, E., Yau, J., Batist, G., Fisher, B., Iglesias, J., 1999. Randomized phase ii study of high-dose paclitaxel with or without amifostine in patients with metastatic breast cancer. J Clin Oncol 17 (10), 3038-47.
- Ghoreishi, Z., Esfahani, A., Djazayeri, A., Djalali, M., Golestan, B., Ayromlou, H., Hashemzade,
 S., Asghari Jafarabadi, M., Montazeri, V., Keshavarz, S.A., Darabi, M., 2012. Omega-3
 fatty acids are protective against paclitaxel-induced peripheral neuropathy: A randomized double-blind placebo controlled trial. BMC Cancer 12, 355.
- Goldstein, D.J., Lu, Y., Detke, M.J., Lee, T.C., Iyengar, S., 2005. Duloxetine vs. Placebo in patients with painful diabetic neuropathy. Pain 116 (1-2), 109-18.
- Gregg, R.W., Molepo, J.M., Monpetit, V.J., Mikael, N.Z., Redmond, D., Gadia, M., Stewart, D.J., 1992. Cisplatin neurotoxicity: The relationship between dosage, time, and platinum concentration in neurologic tissues, and morphologic evidence of toxicity. J Clin Oncol 10 (5), 795-803.
- Grisold, W., Cavaletti, G., Windebank, A.J., 2012. Peripheral neuropathies from chemotherapeutics and targeted agents: Diagnosis, treatment, and prevention. Neuro-Oncology 14 (Suppl 4), iv45-iv54.
- Grothey, A., Nikcevich, D.A., Sloan, J.A., Kugler, J.W., Silberstein, P.T., Dentchev, T., Wender, D.B., Novotny, P.J., Chitaley, U., Alberts, S.R., Loprinzi, C.L., 2011. Intravenous calcium and magnesium for oxaliplatin-induced sensory neurotoxicity in adjuvant colon cancer: Ncctg n04c7. J Clin Oncol 29 (4), 421-7.
- Group, G.W., 2004. Grading quality of evidence and strength of recommendations. BMJ : British Medical Journal 328 (7454), 1490-1490.

- Gunawardana, D.H., Basser, R.L., Davis, I.D., Cebon, J., Mitchell, P., Underhill, C., Kilpatrick, T.J., Reardon, K., Green, M.D., Bardy, P., Amor, P., Crump, D., Ng, S., Nation, R.L., Begley, C.G., 2003. A phase i study of recombinant human leukemia inhibitory factor in patients with advanced cancer. Clin Cancer Res 9 (6), 2056-65.
- Guo, Y., Jones, D., Palmer, J.L., Forman, A., Dakhil, S.R., Velasco, M.R., Weiss, M., Gilman, P., Mills, G.M., Noga, S.J., Eng, C., Overman, M.J., Fisch, M.J., 2014. Oral alpha-lipoic acid to prevent chemotherapy-induced peripheral neuropathy: A randomized, doubleblind, placebo-controlled trial. Support Care Cancer 22 (5), 1223-31.
- Guyatt, G., Akl, E.A., Oxman, A., Wilson, K., Puhan, M.A., Wilt, T., Gutterman, D., Woodhead, M., Antman, E.M., Schunemann, H.J., 2012. Synthesis, grading, and presentation of evidence in guidelines: Article 7 in integrating and coordinating efforts in copd guideline development. An official ats/ers workshop report. Proc Am Thorac Soc 9 (5), 256-61.
- Guyatt, G., Oxman, A.D., Akl, E.A., Kunz, R., Vist, G., Brozek, J., Norris, S., Falck-Ytter, Y., Glasziou, P., Debeer, H., Jaeschke, R., Rind, D., Meerpohl, J., Dahm, P., Schunemann, H.J., 2011a. Grade guidelines: 1. Introduction-grade evidence profiles and summary of findings tables. J Clin Epidemiol 64 (4), 383-94.
- Guyatt, G.H., Oxman, A.D., Kunz, R., Brozek, J., Alonso-Coello, P., Rind, D., Devereaux, P.J., Montori, V.M., Freyschuss, B., Vist, G., Jaeschke, R., Williams, J.W., Jr., Murad, M.H., Sinclair, D., Falck-Ytter, Y., Meerpohl, J., Whittington, C., Thorlund, K., Andrews, J., Schunemann, H.J., 2011b. Grade guidelines 6. Rating the quality of evidence-imprecision. J Clin Epidemiol 64 (12), 1283-93.
- Guyatt, G.H., Oxman, A.D., Montori, V., Vist, G., Kunz, R., Brozek, J., Alonso-Coello, P., Djulbegovic, B., Atkins, D., Falck-Ytter, Y., Williams, J.W., Jr., Meerpohl, J., Norris, S.L., Akl, E.A., Schunemann, H.J., 2011c. Grade guidelines: 5. Rating the quality of evidence--publication bias. J Clin Epidemiol 64 (12), 1277-82.
- Guyatt, G.H., Oxman, A.D., Vist, G., Kunz, R., Brozek, J., Alonso-Coello, P., Montori, V., Akl, E.A., Djulbegovic, B., Falck-Ytter, Y., Norris, S.L., Williams, J.W., Jr., Atkins, D., Meerpohl, J., Schunemann, H.J., 2011d. Grade guidelines: 4. Rating the quality of evidence--study limitations (risk of bias). J Clin Epidemiol 64 (4), 407-15.
- Hamers, F.P., Van Der Hoop, R.G., Steerenburg, P.A., Neijt, J.P., Gispen, W.H., 1991. Putative neurotrophic factors in the protection of cisplatin-induced peripheral neuropathy in rats. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 111 (3), 514-22.
- Hammack, J.E., Michalak, J.C., Loprinzi, C.L., Sloan, J.A., Novotny, P.J., Soori, G.S., Tirona, M.T., Rowland, K.M., Jr., Stella, P.J., Johnson, J.A., 2002. Phase iii evaluation of nortriptyline for alleviation of symptoms of cis-platinum-induced peripheral neuropathy. Pain 98 (1-2), 195-203.
- Harding, S.P., 1993. Management of ophthalmic zoster. J Med Virol Suppl 1, 97-101.
- Hershman, D.L., Lacchetti, C., Dworkin, R.H., Lavoie Smith, E.M., Bleeker, J., Cavaletti, G., Chauhan, C., Gavin, P., Lavino, A., Lustberg, M.B., Paice, J., Schneider, B., Smith, M.L., Smith, T., Terstriep, S., Wagner-Johnston, N., Bak, K., Loprinzi, C.L., 2014. Prevention and management of chemotherapy-induced peripheral neuropathy in survivors of adult cancers: American society of clinical oncology clinical practice guideline. J Clin Oncol.
- Hershman, D.L., Unger, J.M., Crew, K.D., Minasian, L.M., Awad, D., Moinpour, C.M., Hansen, L., Lew, D.L., Greenlee, H., Fehrenbacher, L., Wade, J.L., 3rd, Wong, S.F., Hortobagyi, G.N., Meyskens, F.L., Albain, K.S., 2013. Randomized double-blind placebo-controlled trial of acetyl-l-carnitine for the prevention of taxane-induced neuropathy in women undergoing adjuvant breast cancer therapy. J Clin Oncol 31 (20), 2627-33.
- Higgins, J., Green, S.E., 2011. Cochrane handbook for systematic reviews of interventions version 5.1.0 [updated march 2011]. The Cochrane Collaboration, 2011. Available from www.cochrane-handbook.org.

- Higgins, J.P.T., Thompson, S.G., Deeks, J.J., Altman, D.G., 2003. Measuring inconsistency in meta-analyses. BMJ : British Medical Journal 327 (7414), 557-560.
- Hilpert, F., Stahle, A., Tome, O., Burges, A., Rossner, D., Spathe, K., Heilmann, V., Richter, B., Du Bois, A., Arbeitsgemeinschaft Gynakologische Onkologoie Ovarian Cancer Study, G., 2005. Neuroprotection with amifostine in the first-line treatment of advanced ovarian cancer with carboplatin/paclitaxel-based chemotherapy--a double-blind, placebocontrolled, randomized phase ii study from the arbeitsgemeinschaft gynakologische onkologoie (ago) ovarian cancer study group. Support Care Cancer 13 (10), 797-805.
- Hochster, H.S., Grothey, A., Hart, L., Rowland, K., Ansari, R., Alberts, S., Chowhan, N., Ramanathan, R.K., Keaton, M., Hainsworth, J.D., Childs, B.H., 2014. Improved time to treatment failure with an intermittent oxaliplatin strategy: Results of concept. Ann Oncol 25 (6), 1172-8.
- Holmes, J., Stanko, J., Varchenko, M., Ding, H., Madden, V.J., Bagnell, C.R., Wyrick, S.D., Chaney, S.G., 1998. Comparative neurotoxicity of oxaliplatin, cisplatin, and ormaplatin in a wistar rat model. Toxicol Sci 46 (2), 342-51.
- Hovestadt, A., Van Der Burg, M.E., Verbiest, H.B., Van Putten, W.L., Vecht, C.J., 1992. The course of neuropathy after cessation of cisplatin treatment, combined with org 2766 or placebo. J Neurol 239 (3), 143-6.
- Hozo, S.P., Djulbegovic, B., Hozo, I., 2005. Estimating the mean and variance from the median, range, and the size of a sample. BMC Med Res Methodol 5, 13.
- Ibrahimpasic, K., 2013. Alpha lipoic acid and glycaemic control in diabetic neuropathies at type 2 diabetes treatment. Med Arch 67 (1), 7-9.
- Ishibashi, K., Okada, N., Miyazaki, T., Sano, M., Ishida, H., 2010. Effect of calcium and magnesium on neurotoxicity and blood platinum concentrations in patients receiving mfolfox6 therapy: A prospective randomized study. Int J Clin Oncol 15 (1), 82-7.
- Jackson, D.V., Wells, H.B., Atkins, J.N., Zekan, P.J., White, D.R., Richards, F., 2nd, Cruz, J.M., Muss, H.B., 1988. Amelioration of vincristine neurotoxicity by glutamic acid. Am J Med 84 (6), 1016-22.
- Kaku, H., Kumagai, S., Onoue, H., Takada, A., Shoji, T., Miura, F., Yoshizaki, A., Sato, S., Kigawa, J., Arai, T., Tsunoda, S., Tominaga, E., Aoki, D., Sugiyama, T., 2012. Objective evaluation of the alleviating effects of goshajinkigan on peripheral neuropathy induced by paclitaxel/carboplatin therapy: A multicenter collaborative study. Exp Ther Med 3 (1), 60-65.
- Kalkanis, J.G., Whitworth, C., Rybak, L.P., 2004. Vitamin e reduces cisplatin ototoxicity. Laryngoscope 114 (3), 538-42.
- Kanat, O., Evrensel, T., Baran, I., Coskun, H., Zarifoglu, M., Turan, O.F., Kurt, E., Demiray, M., Gonullu, G., Manavoglu, O., 2003. Protective effect of amifostine against toxicity of paclitaxel and carboplatin in non-small cell lung cancer: A single center randomized study. Med Oncol 20 (3), 237-45.
- Kautio, A.L., Haanpaa, M., Saarto, T., Kalso, E., 2008. Amitriptyline in the treatment of chemotherapy-induced neuropathic symptoms. J Pain Symptom Manage 35 (1), 31-9.
- Kawashiri, T., Egashira, N., Watanabe, H., Ikegami, Y., Hirakawa, S., Mihara, Y., Yano, T., Ikesue,
 H., Oishi, R., 2011. Prevention of oxaliplatin-induced mechanical allodynia and neurodegeneration by neurotropin in the rat model. Eur J Pain 15 (4), 344-50.
- Kemp, G., Rose, P., Lurain, J., Berman, M., Manetta, A., Roullet, B., Homesley, H., Belpomme, D., Glick, J., 1996. Amifostine pretreatment for protection against cyclophosphamideinduced and cisplatin-induced toxicities: Results of a randomized control trial in patients with advanced ovarian cancer. J Clin Oncol 14 (7), 2101-12.
- Kern, K.U., Nalamachu, S., Brasseur, L., Zakrzewska, J.M., 2013. Can treatment success with 5% lidocaine medicated plaster be predicted in cancer pain with neuropathic components or trigeminal neuropathic pain? J Pain Res 6, 261-80.

- Knijn, N., Tol, J., Koopman, M., Werter, M.J., Imholz, A.L., Valster, F.A., Mol, L., Vincent, A.D., Teerenstra, S., Punt, C.J., 2011. The effect of prophylactic calcium and magnesium infusions on the incidence of neurotoxicity and clinical outcome of oxaliplatin-based systemic treatment in advanced colorectal cancer patients. Eur J Cancer 47 (3), 369-74.
- Koeppen, S., Verstappen, C.C., Korte, R., Scheulen, M.E., Strumberg, D., Postma, T.J., Heimans, J.J., Huijgens, P.C., Kiburg, B., Renzing-Kohler, K., Diener, H.C., 2004. Lack of neuroprotection by an acth (4-9) analogue. A randomized trial in patients treated with vincristine for hodgkin's or non-hodgkin's lymphoma. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol 130 (3), 153-60.
- Kono, T., Hata, T., Morita, S., Munemoto, Y., Matsui, T., Kojima, H., Takemoto, H., Fukunaga, M., Nagata, N., Shimada, M., Sakamoto, J., Mishima, H., 2013. Goshajinkigan oxaliplatin neurotoxicity evaluation (gone): A phase 2, multicenter, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial of goshajinkigan to prevent oxaliplatin-induced neuropathy. Cancer Chemotherapy and Pharmacology 72 (6), 1283-1290.
- Kono, T., Mamiya, N., Chisato, N., Ebisawa, Y., Yamazaki, H., Watari, J., Yamamoto, Y., Suzuki, S., Asama, T., Kamiya, K., 2011. Efficacy of goshajinkigan for peripheral neurotoxicity of oxaliplatin in patients with advanced or recurrent colorectal cancer. Evid Based Complement Alternat Med 2011, 418481.
- Kottschade, L.A., Sloan, J.A., Mazurczak, M.A., Johnson, D.B., Murphy, B.P., Rowland, K.M., Smith, D.A., Berg, A.R., Stella, P.J., Loprinzi, C.L., 2011. The use of vitamin e for the prevention of chemotherapy-induced peripheral neuropathy: Results of a randomized phase iii clinical trial. Support Care Cancer 19 (11), 1769-77.
- Kurek, J.B., Austin, L., Cheema, S.S., Bartlett, P.F., Murphy, M., 1996. Up-regulation of leukaemia inhibitory factor and interleukin-6 in transected sciatic nerve and muscle following denervation. Neuromuscul Disord 6 (2), 105-14.
- Kurniali, P.C., Luo, L.G., Weitberg, A.B., 2010. Role of calcium/ magnesium infusion in oxaliplatin-based chemotherapy for colorectal cancer patients. Oncology (Williston Park) 24 (3), 289-92.
- Kvas, E., 2005. Basics in statistik- teil 1: Kennzahlen der epidemiologie. Relatives risiko und chancenverhältnis (odds ratio). Austrian Journal for Cardiology 12 ((7-8)), 186-187.
- Lamorte, W.W., Sullivan, L., 2016. Confounding and effect measure modification- the cochranmantel-haenszel method.
- Leal, A.D., Qin, R., Atherton, P.J., Haluska, P., Behrens, R.J., Tiber, C.H., Watanaboonyakhet, P., Weiss, M., Adams, P.T., Dockter, T.J., Loprinzi, C.L., 2014. North central cancer treatment group/alliance trial n08ca-the use of glutathione for prevention of paclitaxel/carboplatin-induced peripheral neuropathy: A phase 3 randomized, doubleblind, placebo-controlled study. Cancer 120 (12), 1890-7.
- Leong, S.S., Tan, E.H., Fong, K.W., Wilder-Smith, E., Ong, Y.K., Tai, B.C., Chew, L., Lim, S.H., Wee, J., Lee, K.M., Foo, K.F., Ang, P., Ang, P.T., 2003. Randomized double-blind trial of combined modality treatment with or without amifostine in unresectable stage iii nonsmall-cell lung cancer. J Clin Oncol 21 (9), 1767-74.
- Lévi, F.A., Zidani, R., Vannetzel, J.-M., Perpoint, B., Focan, C., Faggiuolo, R., Chollet, P., Garufi, C., Itzhaki, M., Dogliotti, L., Lacobelli, S., Adam, R., Kunstlinger, F., Gastiaburu, J., Bismuth, H., Jasmin, C., Misset, J.-L., 1994. Chronomodulated versus fixed-infusion—rate delivery of ambulatory chemotherapy with oxaliplatin, fluorouracil, and folinic acid (leucovorin) in patients with colorectal cancer metastases: A randomized multi-institutional trial. Journal of the National Cancer Institute 86 (21), 1608-1617.
- Lin, P.C., Lee, M.Y., Wang, W.S., Yen, C.C., Chao, T.C., Hsiao, L.T., Yang, M.H., Chen, P.M., Lin, K.P., Chiou, T.J., 2006. N-acetylcysteine has neuroprotective effects against oxaliplatinbased adjuvant chemotherapy in colon cancer patients: Preliminary data. Support Care Cancer 14 (5), 484-7.

- Lipp, H.-P., 2005. Akute neuropathien in verbindung mit dem zytostatikum oxaliplatin einsatz von calcium- und magnesium-salzen. Krankenhauspharmazie 26. Jahrgang, Heft 5, Mai 2005, 153-159.
- Loprinzi, C.L., Qin, R., Dakhil, S.R., Fehrenbacher, L., Flynn, K.A., Atherton, P., Seisler, D., Qamar, R., Lewis, G.C., Grothey, A., 2014. Phase iii randomized, placebo-controlled, double-blind study of intravenous calcium and magnesium to prevent oxaliplatininduced sensory neurotoxicity (n08cb/alliance). J Clin Oncol 32 (10), 997-1005.
- Loprinzi, C.L., Reeves, B.N., Dakhil, S.R., Sloan, J.A., Wolf, S.L., Burger, K.N., Kamal, A., Le-Lindqwister, N.A., Soori, G.S., Jaslowski, A.J., Novotny, P.J., Lachance, D.H., 2011. Natural history of paclitaxel-associated acute pain syndrome: Prospective cohort study ncctg n08c1. J Clin Oncol 29 (11), 1472-8.
- Lorusso, D., 2003. Phase iii multicenter randomized trial of amifostine as cytoprotectant in first-line chemotherapy in ovarian cancer patients. Annals of Oncology 14 (7), 1086-1093.
- Loven, D., Levavi, H., Sabach, G., Zart, R., Andras, M., Fishman, A., Karmon, Y., Levi, T., Dabby, R., Gadoth, N., 2009. Long-term glutamate supplementation failed to protect against peripheral neurotoxicity of paclitaxel. Eur J Cancer Care (Engl) 18 (1), 78-83.
- Luo, Z.D., Chaplan, S.R., Higuera, E.S., Sorkin, L.S., Stauderman, K.A., Williams, M.E., Yaksh, T.L., 2001. Upregulation of dorsal root ganglion (alpha)2(delta) calcium channel subunit and its correlation with allodynia in spinal nerve-injured rats. J Neurosci 21 (6), 1868-75.
- Maihöfner, C.G., Heskamp, M.L., 2014. Treatment of peripheral neuropathic pain by topical capsaicin: Impact of pre-existing pain in the quepp-study. European Journal of Pain (London, England) 18 (5), 671-679.
- Mantel, N., Haenszel, W., 1959. Statistical aspects of the analysis of data from retrospective studies of disease. Journal of the National Cancer Institute 22 (4): 719-748. (doi:10.1093/jnci/22.4.719).
- Mazza, M., Pomponi, M., Janiri, L., Bria, P., Mazza, S., 2007. Omega-3 fatty acids and antioxidants in neurological and psychiatric diseases: An overview. Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry 31 (1), 12-26.
- Mcdonald, J.H., 2014. Handbook of biological statistics (3rd ed.). , 94-100.
- Milla, P., Airoldi, M., Weber, G., Drescher, A., Jaehde, U., Cattel, L., 2009. Administration of reduced glutathione in folfox4 adjuvant treatment for colorectal cancer: Effect on oxaliplatin pharmacokinetics, pt-DNA adduct formation, and neurotoxicity. Anticancer Drugs 20 (5), 396-402.
- Moher, A, L., J, T., Dg, A., (2009)., T.P.G., 2009. Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: The prisma statement. (BMJ 2009;339:b2535, doi: 10.1136/bmj.b2535).
- Moreau, P., Pylypenko, H., Grosicki, S., Karamanesht, I., Leleu, X., Grishunina, M., Rekhtman, G., Masliak, Z., Robak, T., Shubina, A., Arnulf, B., Kropff, M., Cavet, J., Esseltine, D.L., Feng, H., Girgis, S., Van De Velde, H., Deraedt, W., Harousseau, J.L., 2011. Subcutaneous versus intravenous administration of bortezomib in patients with relapsed multiple myeloma: A randomised, phase 3, non-inferiority study. Lancet Oncol 12 (5), 431-40.
- Muller, L.J., Moorer-Van Delft, C.M., Boer, H.H., 1992. The acth/msh(4-9) analogue org 2766 stimulates microtubule formation in axons of central neurons of the snail lymnaea stagnalis. Peptides 13 (4), 769-74.
- Nagaki, Y., Hayasaka, S., Hayasaka, Y., Kadoi, C., Sekiya, N., Terasawa, K., Sakakibara, I., 2003. Effects of goshajinkigan on corneal sensitivity, superficial punctate keratopathy and tear secretion in patients with insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. Am J Chin Med 31 (1), 103-9.
- Nakamura, K., Nakamura, M., Onikubo, T., Uchibori, K., Tauchi, K., 2015. Phase ii study of preventive effect of topical menthol for chemotherapy-induced peripheral

neurotoxicity. Journal of Clinical Oncology, 2015 ASCO Annual Meeting (May 29 - June 2, 2015).

- Vol 33, No 15_suppl (May 20 Supplement), 2015: 9610 (© 2015 American Society of Clinical Oncology).
- National Cancer Institute, N., 2009. Common terminology criteria for adverse events v4.0 NCI, NIH, DHHS. May 29, 2009 (NIH publication # 09-7473).
- Nishioka, M., Shimada, M., Kurita, N., Iwata, T., Morimoto, S., Yoshikawa, K., Higashijima, J., Miyatani, T., Kono, T., 2011. The kampo medicine, goshajinkigan, prevents neuropathy in patients treated by folfox regimen. Int J Clin Oncol 16 (4), 322-7.
- Ocebm Levels of Evidence Working Group, J.H., Iain Chalmers (James Lind Library), Paul Glasziou, Trish Greenhalgh, Carl Heneghan, Alessandro Liberati, Ivan Moschetti, Bob Phillips, Hazel Thornton, Olive Goddard and Mary Hodgkinson, 2011. "The oxford levels of evidence 2".
- Pace, A., Giannarelli, D., Galie, E., Savarese, A., Carpano, S., Della Giulia, M., Pozzi, A., Silvani, A., Gaviani, P., Scaioli, V., Jandolo, B., Bove, L., Cognetti, F., 2010. Vitamin e neuroprotection for cisplatin neuropathy: A randomized, placebo-controlled trial. Neurology 74 (9), 762-6.
- Pace, A., Savarese, A., Picardo, M., Maresca, V., Pacetti, U., Del Monte, G., Biroccio, A., Leonetti, C., Jandolo, B., Cognetti, F., Bove, L., 2003. Neuroprotective effect of vitamin e supplementation in patients treated with cisplatin chemotherapy. J Clin Oncol 21 (5), 927-31.
- Pachman, D.R., Ruddy, K., Sangaralingham, L.R., Grothey, A., Shah, N.D., Beutler, A.S., Hubbard, J.M., Loprinzi, C.L., 2015. Calcium and magnesium use for oxaliplatin-induced neuropathy: A case study to assess how quickly evidence translates into practice. J Natl Compr Canc Netw 13 (9), 1097-101.
- Pisano, C., Pratesi, G., Laccabue, D., Zunino, F., Lo Giudice, P., Bellucci, A., Pacifici, L., Camerini, B., Vesci, L., Castorina, M., Cicuzza, S., Tredici, G., Marmiroli, P., Nicolini, G., Galbiati, S., Calvani, M., Carminati, P., Cavaletti, G., 2003. Paclitaxel and cisplatin-induced neurotoxicity: A protective role of acetyl-l-carnitine. Clin Cancer Res 9 (15), 5756-67.
- Planting, A.S., Catimel, G., De Mulder, P.H., De Graeff, A., Hoppener, F., Verweij, J., Oster, W., Vermorken, J.B., 1999. Randomized study of a short course of weekly cisplatin with or without amifostine in advanced head and neck cancer. Eortc head and neck cooperative group. Ann Oncol 10 (6), 693-700.
- Postma, T.J., Heimans, J.J., 2000. Grading of chemotherapy-induced peripheral neuropathy. Ann Oncol 11 (5), 509-13.
- Rao, R.D., Flynn, P.J., Sloan, J.A., Wong, G.Y., Novotny, P., Johnson, D.B., Gross, H.M., Renno, S.I., Nashawaty, M., Loprinzi, C.L., 2008. Efficacy of lamotrigine in the management of chemotherapy-induced peripheral neuropathy: A phase 3 randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial, n01c3. Cancer 112 (12), 2802-8.
- Rao, R.D., Michalak, J.C., Sloan, J.A., Loprinzi, C.L., Soori, G.S., Nikcevich, D.A., Warner, D.O., Novotny, P., Kutteh, L.A., Wong, G.Y., North Central Cancer Treatment, G., 2007. Efficacy of gabapentin in the management of chemotherapy-induced peripheral neuropathy: A phase 3 randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, crossover trial (n00c3). Cancer 110 (9), 2110-8.
- Review Manager, R.C.P., 2014. Copenhagen: The nordic cochrane centre, the cochrane collaboration, 2014. Version 5.3.
- Rick, O., Beyer, J., Schwella, N., Schubart, H., Schleicher, J., Siegert, W., 2001. Assessment of amifostine as protection from chemotherapy-induced toxicities after conventionaldose and high-dose chemotherapy in patients with germ cell tumor. Ann Oncol 12 (8), 1151-5.
- Roberts, J.A., Jenison, E.L., Kim, K., Clarke-Pearson, D., Langleben, A., 1997. A randomized, multicenter, double-blind, placebo-controlled, dose-finding study of org 2766 in the

prevention or delay of cisplatin-induced neuropathies in women with ovarian cancer. Gynecol Oncol 67 (2), 172-7.

- Roelofs, R.I., Hrushesky, W., Rogin, J., Rosenberg, L., 1984. Peripheral sensory neuropathy and cisplatin chemotherapy. Neurology 34 (7), 934-8.
- Rothenberg, M.L., Ostchega, Y., Steinberg, S.M., Young, R.C., Hummel, S., Ozols, R.F., 1988. High-dose carboplatin with diethyldithiocarbamate chemoprotection in treatment of women with relapsed ovarian cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst 80 (18), 1488-92.
- Rothstein, H.R., Sutton, A.J., Borenstein, M., 2005. Publication bias in meta-analysis prevention, assessment and adjustments.
- Rudolph, S.E.a.A., 2001. Randomised trial with or without amifostine to reduce neurotoxicity side effects under chemotherapy with oxaliplatin. Annals of Oncology 2001 12:421-2.
- Saarto, T., Wiffen, P.J., 2010. Antidepressants for neuropathic pain: A cochrane review. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 81 (12), 1372-3.
- Sauerbrei, W., Blettner, M., 2009. Interpretation der ergebnisse von 2×2-tafeln. Dtsch Arztebl International 106 (48), 795-800.
- Savarese, D.M., Savy, G., Vahdat, L., Wischmeyer, P.E., Corey, B., 2003. Prevention of chemotherapy and radiation toxicity with glutamine. Cancer Treat Rev 29 (6), 501-13.
- Schardt, C., Adams, M.B., Owens, T., Keitz, S., Fontelo, P., 2007. Utilization of the pico framework to improve searching pubmed for clinical questions. BMC Medical Informatics and Decision Making 7, 16-16.
- Schmidinger, M., Budinsky, A.C., Wenzel, C., Piribauer, M., Brix, R., Kautzky, M., Oder, W., Locker, G.J., Zielinski, C.C., Steger, G.G., 2000. Glutathione in the prevention of cisplatin induced toxicities. A prospectively randomized pilot trial in patients with head and neck cancer and non small cell lung cancer. Wien Klin Wochenschr 112 (14), 617-23.
- Schmidt, D., Elger, C.E., 2004. What is the evidence that oxcarbazepine and carbamazepine are distinctly different antiepileptic drugs? Epilepsy Behav 5 (5), 627-35.
- Scott, I., 2008. Interpreting risks and ratios in therapy trials. australianprescriber Aust Prescr 2008;31:12-6.
- Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network, S., 2014. Sign 50: A guideline developer's handbook. . SEdinburgh: SIGN; 2014.
- Shea, B.J., Grimshaw, J.M., Wells, G.A., Boers, M., Andersson, N., Hamel, C., Porter, A.C., Tugwell, P., Moher, D., Bouter, L.M., 2007. Development of amstar: A measurement tool to assess the methodological quality of systematic reviews. BMC Medical Research Methodology 7, 10-10.
- Simpson, D.M., Mcarthur, J.C., Olney, R., Clifford, D., So, Y., Ross, D., Baird, B.J., Barrett, P., Hammer, A.E., 2003. Lamotrigine for hiv-associated painful sensory neuropathies: A placebo-controlled trial. Neurology 60 (9), 1508-14.
- Sindrup, S.H., Finnerup, N.B., Jensen, T.S., 2012. Tailored treatment of peripheral neuropathic pain. Pain 153 (9), 1781-2.
- Smith, E.M., Beck, S.L., Cohen, J., 2008. The total neuropathy score: A tool for measuring chemotherapy-induced peripheral neuropathy. Oncol Nurs Forum 35 (1), 96-102.
- Smith, E.M., Pang, H., Cirrincione, C., Fleishman, S., Paskett, E.D., Ahles, T., Bressler, L.R., Fadul, C.E., Knox, C., Le-Lindqwister, N., Gilman, P.B., Shapiro, C.L., 2013. Effect of duloxetine on pain, function, and quality of life among patients with chemotherapy-induced painful peripheral neuropathy: A randomized clinical trial. JAMA 309 (13), 1359-67.
- Smyth, J.F., Bowman, A., Perren, T., Wilkinson, P., Prescott, R.J., Quinn, K.J., Tedeschi, M., 1997. Glutathione reduces the toxicity and improves quality of life of women diagnosed with ovarian cancer treated with cisplatin: Results of a double-blind, randomised trial. Ann Oncol 8 (6), 569-73.
- Snedecor, S.J., Sudharshan, L., Cappelleri, J.C., Sadosky, A., Mehta, S., Botteman, M., 2014. Systematic review and meta-analysis of pharmacological therapies for painful diabetic peripheral neuropathy. Pain Pract 14 (2), 167-84.
- Spina, E., Pisani, F., Perucca, E., 1996. Clinically significant pharmacokinetic drug interactions with carbamazepine. An update. Clin Pharmacokinet 31 (3), 198-214.
- Strand, F.L., 2000. David and goliath the slingshot that started the neuropeptide revolution. Eur J Pharmacol 405 (1-3), 3-12.
- Stubblefield, M.D., Vahdat, L.T., Balmaceda, C.M., Troxel, A.B., Hesdorffer, C.S., Gooch, C.L., 2005. Glutamine as a neuroprotective agent in high-dose paclitaxel-induced peripheral neuropathy: A clinical and electrophysiologic study. Clin Oncol (R Coll Radiol) 17 (4), 271-6.
- Szumilas, M., 2010. Explaining odds ratios. Journal of the Canadian Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry 19 (3), 227-229.
- Tawata, M., Kurihara, A., Nitta, K., Iwase, E., Gan, N., Onaya, T., 1994. The effects of goshajinkigan, a herbal medicine, on subjective symptoms and vibratory threshold in patients with diabetic neuropathy. Diabetes Res Clin Pract 26 (2), 121-8.
- Taylor, J., 2010. Statistics 203: Introduction to regression and analysis of variance- fixed vs. Random effects.
- Tofthagen, C., Mcallister, R.D., Visovsky, C., 2013. Peripheral neuropathy caused by paclitaxel and docetaxel: An evaluation and comparison of symptoms. Journal of the advanced practitioner in oncology 4 (4), 204-215.
- Uno, T., Ohsawa, I., Tokudome, M., Sato, Y., 2005. Effects of goshajinkigan on insulin resistance in patients with type 2 diabetes. Diabetes Res Clin Pract 69 (2), 129-35.
- Vahdat, L., Papadopoulos, K., Lange, D., Leuin, S., Kaufman, E., Donovan, D., Frederick, D., Bagiella, E., Tiersten, A., Nichols, G., Garrett, T., Savage, D., Antman, K., Hesdorffer, C.S., Balmaceda, C., 2001. Reduction of paclitaxel-induced peripheral neuropathy with glutamine. Clin Cancer Res 7 (5), 1192-7.
- Van Der Hoop, R.G., Vecht, C.J., Van Der Burg, M.E., Elderson, A., Boogerd, W., Heimans, J.J., Vries, E.P., Van Houwelingen, J.C., Jennekens, F.G., Gispen, W.H., Et Al., 1990. Prevention of cisplatin neurotoxicity with an acth(4-9) analogue in patients with ovarian cancer. N Engl J Med 322 (2), 89-94.
- Van Gerven, J.M., Hovestadt, A., Moll, J.W., Rodenburg, C.J., Splinter, T.A., Van Oosterom, A.T., Keizer, L., Drogendijk, T.E., Groenhout, C.M., Vecht, C.J., Et Al., 1994. The effects of an acth (4-9) analogue on development of cisplatin neuropathy in testicular cancer: A randomized trial. J Neurol 241 (7), 432-5.
- Van Kooten, B., Van Diemen, H.A., Groenhout, K.M., Huijgens, P.C., Ossenkoppele, G.J., Nauta, J.J., Heimans, J.J., 1992. A pilot study on the influence of a corticotropin (4-9) analogue on vinca alkaloid-induced neuropathy. Arch Neurol 49 (10), 1027-31.
- Vestergaard, K., Andersen, G., Gottrup, H., Kristensen, B.T., Jensen, T.S., 2001. Lamotrigine for central poststroke pain: A randomized controlled trial. Neurology 56 (2), 184-90.
- Visovsky, C., Daly, B.J., 2004. Clinical evaluation and patterns of chemotherapy-induced peripheral neuropathy. J Am Acad Nurse Pract 16 (8), 353-9.
- Von Delius, S., Eckel, F., Wagenpfeil, S., Mayr, M., Stock, K., Kullmann, F., Obermeier, F., Erdmann, J., Schmelz, R., Quasthoff, S., Adelsberger, H., Bredenkamp, R., Schmid, R.M., Lersch, C., 2007. Carbamazepine for prevention of oxaliplatin-related neurotoxicity in patients with advanced colorectal cancer: Final results of a randomised, controlled, multicenter phase ii study. Invest New Drugs 25 (2), 173-80.
- Wang, W.S., Lin, J.K., Lin, T.C., Chen, W.S., Jiang, J.K., Wang, H.S., Chiou, T.J., Liu, J.H., Yen, C.C., Chen, P.M., 2007. Oral glutamine is effective for preventing oxaliplatin-induced neuropathy in colorectal cancer patients. Oncologist 12 (3), 312-9.
- Weijl, N.I., Elsendoorn, T.J., Lentjes, E.G., Hopman, G.D., Wipkink-Bakker, A., Zwinderman, A.H., Cleton, F.J., Osanto, S., 2004. Supplementation with antioxidant micronutrients

and chemotherapy-induced toxicity in cancer patients treated with cisplatin-based chemotherapy: A randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled study. Eur J Cancer 40 (11), 1713-23.

- Wen, F., Zhou, Y., Wang, W., Hu, Q.C., Liu, Y.T., Zhang, P.F., Du, Z.D., Dai, J., Li, Q., 2013. Ca/mg infusions for the prevention of oxaliplatin-related neurotoxicity in patients with colorectal cancer: A meta-analysis. Ann Oncol 24 (1), 171-8.
- Wernicke, J.F., Pritchett, Y.L., D'souza, D.N., Waninger, A., Tran, P., Iyengar, S., Raskin, J., 2006. A randomized controlled trial of duloxetine in diabetic peripheral neuropathic pain. Neurology 67 (8), 1411-20.
- Wiffen, P.J., Rees, J., 2007. Lamotrigine for acute and chronic pain. Cochrane Database Syst Rev (2), CD006044.
- Willis, W.D., Westlund, K.N., 1997. Neuroanatomy of the pain system and of the pathways that modulate pain. J Clin Neurophysiol 14 (1), 2-31.
- Wu, Z., Ouyang, J., He, Z., Zhang, S., 2012. Infusion of calcium and magnesium for oxaliplatininduced sensory neurotoxicity in colorectal cancer: A systematic review and metaanalysis. Eur J Cancer 48 (12), 1791-8.
- Yoshida, N., Hosokawa, T., Ishikawa, T., Doi:10.1155/2013/139740., E.a.E.O.G.F.O.-I.P.N.I.C.C.P., 2013. Efficacy of goshajinkigan for oxaliplatin-induced peripheral neuropathy in colorectal cancer patients. Journal of Oncology 2013, 139740.
- Zakrzewska, J.M., Mcmillan, R., 2011. Trigeminal neuralgia: The diagnosis and management of this excruciating and poorly understood facial pain. Postgrad Med J 87 (1028), 410-6.
- Zhang, R.X., Lu, Z.H., Wan, D.S., Wu, X.J., Ding, P.R., Kong, L.H., Pan, Z.Z., Chen, G., 2012. Neuroprotective effect of neurotropin on chronic oxaliplatin-induced neurotoxicity in stage ii and stage iii colorectal cancer patients: Results from a prospective, randomised, single-centre, pilot clinical trial. Int J Colorectal Dis 27 (12), 1645-50.

Theses

Theses

- Antineoplastic agents often appear to be neurotoxic. Especially high incidences of chemotherapy- induced neurotoxicity (CIPN) result from treatment of cancer with platin derivates, taxanes, vinca alkaloids and bortezomib.
- Currently, there is no standard assessment method for CIPN, which makes it difficult to compare the results of the studies. Often used are the NCI-CTCAE criteria for assessment of CIPN.
- 3. There is no evidence for the efficacy of any of the possible preventive drugs. At present, no effective medicinal prevention for CIPN exists.
- 4. Ca/Mg infusions are not effective in preventing CIPN (RR 0.81; 95% CI 0.58 to 1.14). Though, including all fully published RCTs, no harm concerning Ca/Mg interacting with the anti-tumor efficacy of oxaliplatin could be detected, either.
- For the therapy of CIPN, duloxetine should be considered. A large Phase IIItrial detected a statistically significant higher decrease in pain score in the intervention arm compared to the placebo arm (mean change in score: 1.06; 95% CI 0.72 to 1.40 vs. 0.34; 95% CI 0.01 to 0.66).
- Due to limited options for treatment, the application of amitriptyline, gabapentin and venlafaxine can be considered. Possible side effects should be taken into account.
- 7. Further investigation of pathogenesis, assessment and other possible neuroprotective agents is urgently needed.
- The results of this thesis are part of the evidence-based recommendations and statements of the S3- guideline " Supportive care in cancer patients" and were consented by the elected representatives of the participating organizations and working groups.

Appendix 1- Search strategies

Pubmed Search on May 14th 2013

Structure	Search strategy	Hits
Taxanes	1 Taxoids	23069
	2 Paclitaxel	17742
	3 Docetaxel	6151
	4 Cabazitaxel	84
	1 OR 2 OR 3 OR 4	23069
Platinum compounds	5 Platinum compounds	38887
	6 Cisplatin	37855
	7 Oxaliplatin	3241
	8 Carboplatin	8386
	5 OR 6 OR 7 OR 8	47602
Bortezomib	9 Bortezomib	2841
Vinca alkaloids	10 Vinca alkaloids	31321
	11 Vincristine	3551
	12 Vinblastine	2144
	10 OR 11 OR 12	31321
Other chemotherapies	13 Lenalidomide	1015
	14 Thalidomide	5976
	15 Eribulin	80
	16 Epothilone	642
All CTX	17 1-4 OR 5-8 OR 9 OR 13-16	93042
CIPN	18 Peripheral Nervous System	118191
	Diseases	
	19 Polyneuropathies	20546
	20 Nervous System diseases	1940996
	18 OR 19 OR 20	1940996
Chamatharanias AND CIDN	17 AND 18 20	7120
	17 AND 18-20	7128
Reformy	21 Nouroprotective Agents	203
	21 Neuroprotective Agents	20080
	22 Protective Agents	133027
	23 Chemoprevention	11480
	24 Neoplasms	2426375
	25 Antineoplastic protocols	97464
Neuroprotective agents		232809
	27 Magnesium	60032
	28 Carbamazepine	9172
	29 Gabapentine	2527
	30 Pregabaline	8/8
	31 Valproic Acid	9571
	32 Venlafaxine	1838
	33 Lamotrigine	2334
	34 Lidocaine	20803
	35 Fluoxetine	7154
	36 Duloxetine	946
	37 Topiramate	1976
	38 Amitriptyline	5845
	39 Menthol	1276

	40 Peppermint oil	158
	41 Capsaicin	8263
	42 Oxycodone	1162
	43 Adrenocorticotropic	44720
	Hormone	
	44 Glutathione	43752
	45 Amifostine	1428
	46 Nerv Growth Factor	4971
	47 Neurotropin	1803
	48 Tocopherols	4898
	49 Acetyl carnitine	991
	50 21-23 OR 26-49	556952
Neuroprotective agents AND	51 50 AND 17	2689
chemotherapies		
Neuroprotective agents AND	52 51 AND 18-20	349
chemotherapies AND CIPN		
RCTs only	52 RCT	50
	53 Antineoplastic Agents AND	193
	Peripheral Nervous System	
	Diseases	
RCTs only		175
Summary	(17 AND 18-20) AND 52 AND 53	490

Medline Search on April 24th 2013

Structure	Search strategy	Hits
Design: RCTs (Albers	1 randomized controlled trial.pt.	346297
2011)		
	2 controlled clinical trial.pt.	85685
	3 randomized.ab.	264003
	4 placebo.ab.	143018
	5 drug therapy.fs.	1598414
	6 randomly.ab.	192250
	7 trial.ab.	272618
	8 groups.ab.	1241006
	9 or/1-8	3094847
	10 (animals not (animals and humans)).sh.	3707170
	11 9 not 10	2647129
Platinum derivates:	12 cisplatin/ae, tu, to (Suche nach Subheadings Adverse	14861
oxaliplatin, cisplatin,	events, therapeutic use und toxicity)	
carboplatin (Albers		
2011)		
	13 cisplatin.tw. (Suche nach Textwörtern)	38332
	14 cis-diamminedichloroplatinum.tw.	2036
	15 platinum compounds.tw. or platinum compounds/ae,	1433
	to, tu	
	16 exp organoplatinum compounds/ae, to, tu	6547
	17 (oxaliplatin or carboplatin).tw.	14183
	18 or/12-17	55499
Taxanes: docetaxel,	19 paclitaxel/ae, tu, to	6164
paclitaxel, cabazitaxel		
(Albers 2011 angepasst)		
	20 paclitaxel.tw	16400
	21docetaxel or cabazitaxel/ae, tu, to	8741

Structure	Search strategy	Hits
	22 (docetaxel or cabazitaxel).tw	7761
	23 taxane compounds.tw. or taxane compounds /ae, to, tu	13
	24 exp taxoids	23274
	25 or /19-24	29394
Other agents (search for		
in-text words		
	26 Vinca alkoid\$.tw (0 Treffer), ersetzt durch	3604
	bortezomib\$.tw	
	27 (Vincristin\$ or Vinorelbin\$ or Vinblastin\$).tw	24310
	28 Exp vincristine	19705
	29 Exp vinblastine (er sigt noch 2 Unterbefriffe unter Vinca	11310
	alkoide)	
	30 Lenalidomid\$.tw	1559
	31 Thalidomid\$.tw	5885
	32 Eribulin\$.tw	101
	33 Epothilon\$.tw	711
	34 or/26-33	48174
	39 18 or 25 or 34	118 457
Neuropathies (Albers		
2011)		
_	35 exp peripheral nervous system diseases/ci, pc	6907
_	36 exp central nervous system diseases/ci, pc	89868
	37 (neuropath\$ or neuro\$ or nerv\$).tw.	1481721
	38 or/35-37	1547221
Supportive therapies		
	40 exp neuroprotective agents/	58201
	41 chemoprotect\$.mp.	1221
	42 Protective Agents/	3221
	43 neuroprotective agents/	20352
	44 (protect\$ or neuroprotect\$).tw.	502339
	45 (ORG2766 or ORG 2766).tw.	219
	46 Adrenocorticotropic Hormone/	43427
	47 (acth or corticotropin or corticotrophin or	44141
	adrenocorticotropin or adrenocorticotrophin).tw.	
	48 glutathione/ or glutathione.tw.	95545
	49 amifostine.tw. or amifostine/	1627
	50 exp nerve growth factors/	35651
	51 (nerve adj3 growth adj3 factor\$).tw.	14959
	52 neurotrophin 3.tw.	2081
	53 exp antidotes/	48201
	54 antidote\$.tw.	3743
	55 vitamin E.tw. or vitamin E/	30745
	56 (alc or acetyl I carnitine).tw.	1795
	57 Acetylcarnitine/	999
	58 Calcium\$.tw	278706
	59 magnesium\$.tw	41402
		1314
	61 IVIENTINOI OF PEPPErmint of Scrambler.tw	2708
	Laipna IIpoic acid>.tw	1313
	63 Carbamazepines.tw	10927
	64 Gabapentin\$.tw	3752
	os pregabalins or valproats.tw	8612
	bb Veniataxin\$.tW	2586
	67 LamotriginŞ.tw	3561

Structure	Search strategy	Hits
	68 Lidocain\$.tw	16448
	69 Fluoxetin\$.tw	8714
	70 Topiramat\$.tw	2876
	71 Amitriptylin\$.tw	5453
	72 oxycodone\$.tw	1489
	73 Capsaicin\$.tw	10440
	74 or/40-73	1131070
Summary	75 11 and 39 and 38 and 74	501

Central Search on April 4th 2013

Strategy	Hits
#1(cisplatin OR cis-diaminedichloroplatinum OR platinum OR organoplatinum	9095
OR oxaliplatin OR carboplatin)	
#2 (paclitaxel OR docetaxel OR cabazitaxel OR taxan* OR toxoid*)	4752
#3 (vinca alkoid* OR vincristin* OR vinorelbin* OR vinblastin*)	4372
#4 (bortezomib OR lenalidomid* OR thalidomide* OR eribulin* OR epothilon*)	837
#5 (#1 OR #2 OR #3 OR #4)	15774
#6 (therap* OR adverse OR toxic* OR neurotoxic*)	393816
#7 (#5 AND #6) Adverse events of chemotherapies	11702
#8 MeSH descriptor Acetylcarnitine, this term only	6
#9 (acetyl l carnitine) or alc	230
#10 (calcium* OR magnesium* OR duloxetine* OR menthol* OR peppermint*	18432
OR Scrambler*)	
#11 (alpha* lipoic* acid*)	154
#12 (carbamazepin* OR gabapentin* pregabalin* OR valproat* OR venlafaxin*	12647
OR lamotrigin* OR lidocain* OR fluoxetine* topiramat* OR amitriptylin* OR	
oxycodon* OR capsaicin*)	
#13 (neuroprotect* OR chemoprotect* OR protect* OR org2766 OR	28442
corticotrop* OR glutathione OR amifostine OR (growth NEXT factor*) OR	
neurotrophin3 OR neurotropin3 OR antidote* OR (vitamin NEXT E))	
#14 (#8 OR #9 OR #10 OR #11 OR #12 OR #13) supportive therapies	57712
<pre>#15 (neuropath* OR nerv* OR neurotox* OR neurol*)</pre>	48228
#16 MeSH descriptor Peripheral Nervous System Diseases, this term only	117
#17 MeSH descriptor Peripheral Nerves, this term only	153
#18 (#15 OR #16 OR #17) neurotoxicities	48228
#19 (#7 AND #14 AND #18)	250

Level	Therapy / Prevention, Aetiology / Harm	Prognosis	Diagnosis	Differential diagnosis / symptom prevalence study	Economic and decision analyses
1a	SR (with homogeneity*) of RCTs	h SR (with SR (with homogeneity*) homogeneity*) of of inception Level 1 diagnostic cohort studies; studies; CDR" with CDR" validated 1b studies from in different different clinical populations centers	SR (with homogeneity*) of Level 1 diagnostic studies; CDR" with 1b studies from different clinical centers	SR (with homogeneity*) of prospective cohort studies	SR (with homogeneity*) of Level 1 economic studies
1b	Individual RCT (with narrow Confidence Interval"¡)	Individual inception cohort study with > 80% follow-up; CDR" validated	Validating** cohort study with good" " " reference standards; or CDR" tested within one clinical center	Prospective cohort study with good follow-up****	Analysis based on clinically sensible costs or alternatives; systematic review(s) of

Appendix 2: CEBM levels of evidence

	Interval"i)with > 80% follow-up; CDR" validated in a single population1cAll or none§All or none case-series		standards; or CDR" tested within one clinical center	follow-up****	or alternatives; systematic review(s) of the evidence; and including multi-way sensitivity analyses
1c			Absolute SpPins and SnNouts" "	All or none case-series	Absolute better-value or worse-value analyses " " " "
2a	SR (with homogeneity*) of cohort studies	SR (with homogeneity*) of either retrospective cohort studies or untreated control groups in RCTs	SR (with homogeneity*) of Level >2 diagnostic studies	SR (with homogeneity*) of 2b and better studies	SR (with homogeneity*) of Level >2 economic studies
2b	2b Individual cohort study cohort study (including low quality RCT; e.g., <80% control follow-up) follow-up) patients in an RCT; Derivation of CDR" or validated on		Exploratory** cohort study with good" " " reference standards; CDR" after derivation, or validated only on split-sample§§§ or databases	Retrospective cohort study, or poor follow- up	Analysis based on clinically sensible costs or alternatives; limited review(s) of the evidence, or single studies; and

		split- sample§§§ only			including multi-way sensitivity analyses
2c	"Outcomes""Outcomes"Research;ResearchEcologicalstudies			Ecological studies	Audit or outcomes research
3a	SR (with homogeneity*) of case-control studies		SR (with homogeneity*) of 3b and better studies	SR (with homogeneity*) of 3b and better studies	SR (with homogeneity*) of 3b and better studies
3b	Individual Case-Control Study		Non-consecutive study; or without consistently applied reference standards	Non- consecutive cohort study, or very limited population	Analysis based on limited alternatives or costs, poor quality estimates of data, but including sensitivity analyses incorporating clinically sensible variations.
4	Case-series (and poor quality cohort and case- control studies§§)	Case-series (and poor quality prognostic cohort studies***)	Case-control study, poor or non- independent reference standard	Case-series or superseded reference standards	Analysis with no sensitivity analysis
5	Expert opinion without explicit critical appraisal, or based on physiology, bench research or "first principles"	Expert opinion without explicit critical appraisal, or based on physiology, bench research or "first principles"	Expert opinion without explicit critical appraisal, or based on physiology, bench research or "first principles"	Expert opinion without explicit critical appraisal, or based on physiology, bench research or "first principles"	Expert opinion without explicit critical appraisal, or based on economic theory or "first principles"

Appendix 3: SIGN levels of evidence

1++	High quality meta-analyses, systematic reviews of RCTs, or RCTs with a very low risk of bias
1+	Well-conducted meta-analyses, systematic reviews, or RCTs with a low risk of bias
1-	Meta-analyses, systematic reviews, or RCTs with a high risk of bias
2++	High quality systematic reviews of case control or cohort or studies High quality case control or cohort studies with a very low risk of confounding or bias and a high probability that the relationship is causal
2+	Well-conducted case control or cohort studies with a low risk of confounding or bias and a moderate probability that the relationship is causal
2-	Case control or cohort studies with a high risk of confounding or bias and a significant risk that the relationship is not causal
3	Non-analytic studies, e.g. case reports, case series
4	Expert opinion

Appendix 4: Tables of Evidence for prevention of CIPN

Cisplatin

Reference	Type of study mono vs.	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Intervent ion: (support ive therapy.:	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN)
	multi-		Arm A)					Reasons for
	center,		Control					down-grading
	n=.		(Arm B)					
	period,		(/					
	country							
Alpha-lipoid	c acid		1			1	•	_
Guo 2013	RCT	Patients	Arm A:	Primary outcomes:	24±4 weeks:	Complete	ALA	2B-
Evill Assist	Single-	scheduled to	ALA	Patient assessments:	Neurotoxicity:	response: 5	provided	1-
Full text	center	receive cisplatin-	600mg	FACT/GOG-NTX		vs. 4 patients	by Jarrow	Developsingtion
	2 arms	based regimens	3xdally	NCI-CTC	Arm A: Grado 1-2: 27/24 (79.4%)	Completed 24	Formulas,	Randomization:
	11=243	based regimens.	11=122	Secondary	Grade 3-4: 3/34 (0.9%)	wooks.	IIIC.	yes (methou unclear)
	UUA	Age: Arm A: 55	Arm B [.]	outcomes:	Arm B [.]	Arm A: 28%	Support	unciear)
		(±11). Arm B:	Placebo	Questionnaire:	Grade 1-2: 27/36 (75%)	Arm B: 30%	by	Blindina: ves
		57±12	n=121	BPI	Grade 3-4: 5/36 (13,8%)	7 21 00 70	National	(method
				Clinical	(all p>0.05)	Drop-outs	Institute of	unclear)
		Sex m/f: Arm A:		assessments:		mainly due to	Health	
		54/46%, Arm B:		Timed functional tests	FACT/GOG-NTX-Score:	withdrawal of	through	ITT: yes
		52/48%		(Six-hole button test,	Arm A: Baseline: 3.7±5.1	consent (42	Cancer	
				Fifty-foot walk test,	24 weeks: 9.6±7.6	patients both	Center	High drop out
		CTX:		coins test)	Arm B: Baseline: 3.0 ± 4.1	groups) and	Support	rates, low
		Cispiatin- based			24 weeks: 9.7±8.1 (p>0.05)	patient non-	Grant,	statistical
		Stratified into			BBI-score:		CAU10072	power, early
		a) no cisplatin			Arm A:	(10 vs. 15 nationte)		lemmalion
		b) patients			Pain worst	patients)		
		receiving			Baseline: 1.8±3.1			
		$< 399 mg/m^{2}$			24 weeks: 2.4±3.4			
		c) patients			Pain average:			
		receiving >400			Baseline: 1.7±2.3			

							Ap	pendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- center, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Intervent ion: (support ive therapy.: Arm A) Control (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
		mg/m ² Oxaliplatin-based regimens Stratified into a) no oxaliplatin b) patients receiving <750 mg/m ² c) patients receiving >750 mg/m ²			24 weeks: 1.9 ± 2.4 Arm B: Pain worst: Baseline: $2.2.8\pm3.0$ 24 weeks: 1.9 ± 2.9 Pain average: Baseline: 1.8 ± 1.7 24 weeks: 1.3 ± 1.6 (p>0.05) Functional tests: Six-hole button test: Arm A: Baseline: 28 ± 16 24 weeks: 32 ± 19 Arm B: Baseline: 33 ± 33 24 weeks: 29 ± 15 Fifty-foot walk test: Arm A: Baseline: 17 ± 14 24 weeks: 17 ± 11 Arm B: Baseline: 20 ± 27 24 weeks: 15 ± 6 Coins test: Arm A: Baseline: 6 ± 4 24 weeks: 6 ± 2 Arm B: Baseline: 6 ± 3 24 weeks: 6 ± 2 (p>0.05)			
Albers	Systemat	Patients	Arm A:	See below	See below	See below	None	1 A
2011	ic Review	undergoing CTX	Org 2766					1++
		with cisplatin	Amifosti					
Full text	Search		ne					

							Ар	pendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- center, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Intervent ion: (support ive therapy.: Arm A) Control (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
	up to 08/10	Age: ≥18	DDTC GSH					
	00/10	Sex: either sex	Mg					
		CTV.	Sulfate					
	RCTs for	Cisplatin-based	carbonat					
	Cisplatin:	regimens	е					
	Argyriou	(85mg/m ² or 100	Vitamin					
	Boaliun	mg/m⁻)	E					
	1996		Arm B:					
	Cascinu		Placebo					
	1995 Condoro		Or no					
	1995		liealment					
	Hovestad							
	t 1992							
	1996							
	Pace							
	2003							
	Planting 1999							
	Roberts							
	1997							
	Schmidin							
	Smvth							
	1997							
	Van	1						

							Ар	pendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- center, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Intervent ion: (support ive therapy.: Arm A) Control (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
	Gerven							
	1994 Van-der-							
	Hoop							
	1990							
ACTH (4-9)	Analogue: C	Drg 2766		Duine and a state of a	When the Development in The shall			40
KODERTS	RCI	Ovarian cancer	Arm A ₁ :	Primary outcome:	Vibration Perception Infeshold: $Arm A1 + A2 + 2.81 \pm 1.42 \text{ yrs}$	No data for	NO	1B-
(Albers 2011)	center 2 arms n=196 USA	Sex m/f: 0/100% CTX: Cisplatin (75 to100 mg/m ²) + Cyclophosphamid e (600 - 1000mg/m ²)	Arm A ₂ : Org 2766 (2mg/kg, n=53) Arm A ₂ : Org 2766 (4 mg/kg, n=57) before and one hour after cisplatin n=129 Arm B: placebo n=67	Semi-quantitative testing: Vibration Perception Threshold (VPT) Secondary outcome: No data.	 Affin A1+A2. 2.61 ± 1.42 vs. placebo:2.56 ±1.89 % receiving sufficient CTX: A1: 54/63 (85%), A2: 50/66 (75%) vs. 53/67 (79%) VPT increased during the study, independent of receiving Org 2766, with no difference in the rate of change or the degree of neuropathy. 	DFS, TR. Progression of disease was similar in the Org 2766 and control groups after an average of 24 months of follow-up.	reported.	Randomization: method unclear Blinding: observer and outcome unclear ITT: no Notes: Allocation concealment unclear.
Van	RCT	Testicular +	Arm A:	Primary outcome:	Vibration Perception Treshold:	No data for	Study	2B-
Gerven	Single-	Adeno-	Org 2766		Arm A: 1.85 ±1.87	OS, PFS,	drug pro-	1-
1994	center	carcinoma	(2mg/d x	Semi-quantitative	Arm B:4.03 ± 5.06	DFS, TR.	vided by	Randomization:
(Albers	2 arms	Sox m/f: 100/09/	5 days)	Vibration Porception	Pick Patio 2.5 month after treatment:	Total	Organon	method unclear
2011)	11=42	Sex 11/1. 100/0%	11=19	vibration Perception	RISK Ratio 3-5 month after treatment:	TOLAI	internation	

							Ar	pendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- center, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Intervent ion: (support ive therapy.: Arm A) Control (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
	Netherla nds	CTX: Cisplatin (100mg/m ² , at least 4 cycles) + different combinations of etoposide, bleomycin + ifosphamide	Arm B: placebo n=23	Treshold (VPT) Secondary outcome: Clinical assessments: Usage of non validated neuro-logical scales, no statistical com- parison performed.	RR: 0.67; 95% CI:0.31-1.43	cumulative amount of cisplatin (mg/m ²): Arm A: 436 (SD 101) Arm B: 474 (SD 151)	al, Oss, The Nether- lands, no other finanial source reported.	Blinding: unclear ITT: no Notes: Very small numer of participants.

							Ap	pendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- center, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Intervent ion: (support ive therapy.: Arm A) Control (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
Hovestadt 1992 (Albers 2011)	RCT 2 arms n=18 Netherla nds	Ovarian cancer Sex m/f: 0/100% CTX: Cisplatin (75 mg/m ²) + Cyclo- phosphamide (750mg/m ²) up to 9 cycles.	Arm A ₁ : Org 2267 (1mg/m ² s .c. 24 h before and after cisplatin) Arm A ₂ : Org 2766 (0.25 mg/kg) n=7 Arm B: placebo n=11	Primary outcome: Semi-quantitative testing: Vibration Perception Treshold (VPT) Secondary outcome: Clinical assessments: Usage of non validated neurological scales, no statistical comparison was performed.	Vibration Perception Treshold: Mean after 1 month: Arm A ₁ : 1.1 Arm A ₂ : 2.9 Arm B: 3.7 Mean after 4 months: Arm A ₁ : 2.5 Arm A ₂ : 14.6 Arm B:: 8.1 Mean after 4-12 months: Arm A ₁ : 2.0 Arm A ₂ : 3.6 Arm B: 4.8 Mean after 12-24 months: Arm A ₁ : 0.8 Arm A ₂ : 0.6 Arm B: 2.9 No CI or p-value reported. Drop outs: 9/18 (50%) No reasons stated.	No data for OS, PFS, DFS, TR.	No financial source reported.	2B- 1- Randomization: method unclear Blinding: yes, but observer blinding unclear Notes: Very small number of participants. Dropout 50%

							Ap	pendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- center, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Intervent ion: (support ive therapy.: Arm A) Control (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
Van der Hoop 1990. NEJM (Albers 2011)	RCT Single- center 2 arms n= 55 Netherla nds	Ovarian cancer Sex m/f: 0/100% CTX: Cisplatin (75 mg/m ²)+ Cyclo- phosphamide (750mg/m ²) up to 9 cycles.	Arm A_1 : Org 2267 (1mg/m ² s.c., 24 h before and after cisplatin n= 16 Arm A_2 : Org 2267 (0.25 mg/m ² s.c., 24 h before and after cisplatin n= 17 Arm B: placebo n=22	Primary outcome: Semi-quantitative testing: Vibration Perception Treshold (VPT) Secondary outcome: Clinical assessments: Neurological examination evaluated after 4+ 6 CTX courses, resulting in a "sumscore."	Vibration Perception Treshold: Mean after 4th cycle: Arm A ₁ : 0.50 Arm B: 1.61 (p<0.005) Mean after 6th cycle: Arm A ₁ : 0.66 Arm B: 5.87 (p<0.005) Administration of low-dose Org 2267 had no effect.	No data for OS, PFS, DFS, TR.		2B- 1- Randomization: yes Blinding: yes ITT: Notes: Very small number of participants. Adequacy of analyses inadequate
Amifostine	1		r	1	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		-	_
Rick 2001	RCT Single- centre 2 arms	Germ-cell tumors (GCT) Age: Arm A: 35 Arm B: 32	Arm A: Amifosti ne (500mg) n=20		Neurotoxicity (NCI-CTCAE): TIPgroup Arm A: Grade 1-2: 12/20 (60%) Grade 3: 1/20 (5%) Arm B:	CR, PRm- or PRm+: 15 of 17 (85%) vs. 13 of 15 (86%)	No financial source reported.	2B 1- Blinding: no ITT: no data

							Ap	pendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- center, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Intervent ion: (support ive therapy.: Arm A) Control (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
	n=40 Germany	Sex: no data CTX: Cisplatin (100- 1100 mg/m2 cumulative) + Paclitaxel +ifosfamide, 3 cycles (=TIP)+ followed by 1cycle of high-dose CET (Carboplatin, etoposide and thiotepa)	Arm B: No treatment n=20		Grade 1-2: 14/20 (70%) Grade 3: 3/20 (15%) Grade 4: 1/20 (5%) After 12 weeks: Arm A: Grade 1-2: 10/14 (70%) Grade 3: 2/14 (14%) Arm B: Grade 1-2: 9/14 (63%) Grade 3: 1/14 (7%) Grade 4: 3/14 (21%) Drop outs: progressive tumor: 3 severe complications during TIP: 2 early death: 1 patient refusal: 2			Notes: Small sample size.
Planting 1999, Ann Oncol (Albers 2011)	RCT Single- centre 2 arms n=74 Netherla nds	Head and neck cancer Sex: either sex CTX: Cisplatin (70 mg/m ² weekly) up to 6 cycles.	Arm A: Amifosti ne (740 mg/m ² before cisplatin) n=37 Arm B: Placebo n=37	Primary outcome: Semi-quantitative testing: Vibration Perception Treshold (VPT) recordings. Secondary outcome: Patient assessments: NCI-CTCAE	Vibration Perception Treshold: at 3 month Mean increase left hand: Arm A: 0.15 vs. Arm B: 0.48 (MD 0.33, Cl95% (-0.01- 0.67) Mean increase right hand: 0.18 vs. 0.40 (MD 0.12, Cl95% (-0.03- 0.27) Completion of six cycles: 28/37 (76%) vs. 20/36 (56%) patients (p= 0.07)	CR Arm A: 6.7% Arm B: ? PR Arm A: 53% Arm B: 46%	Ami- fostine was supplied by USB Pharma Ltd. Watford.	2B 1- Randomization: method unclear Blinding: inadequate ITT: no data Notes:

							Ap	pendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- center, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Intervent ion: (support ive therapy.: Arm A) Control (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
Kemp 1996 (Albers 2011)	RCT Single- centre 2 arms n=242 USA	Ovarian cancer Sex m/f: 0/100% CTX: Cisplatin (100 mg/m ²) + Cyclo- phosphamide (1000 mg/m ²) every 3 weeks x 6 cycles.	Arm A: Amifosti ne (910 mg/m ² pretreatm ent) n=122 Arm B: No treatment n=120	Primary outcome: None reported. Secondary outcome: Patient assessments: NCI-CTCAE	Completion without delay: 15/36 (42%) vs. 20/37 (54%) Neurotoxicity NCI-CTC: Grade 1: 4/37 (11%) vs. 5/37 (14%) (RR 0.80; 95%CI 0.23-2.75) Adverse effects: Hypotension 17/36 (47%) patients Neurotoxicity (NCI-CTCAE): Grade 1,2,3: Arm A: 67/122 (55%) Arm B: 81/120 (68%), p=0.029 RR: 0.81; 95%CI (0.66-1.00) (p=0.047) Discontinuation of treatment due to neurologic toxicity: 1/122 (0.8%) vs. 2/120 (1.7%) Adverse effects: Transient hypotension: Arm A: 75/122 (62%) Emesis: 96% vs. 88%	OS Arm A: 122 month Arm B: 120 month p= 0.87 CR Arm A: 26/60 (43.3%) Arm B: 19/52 (36.5%) Difference; 6.8 95%CI: (-11.3-24.9) No reduction of the antitumor-	No financial source reported.	1B- 1- Randomization: method unclear ITT: no data Blinding: no

							Ap	pendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- center, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Intervent ion: (support ive therapy.: Arm A) Control (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
						cisplatin.		
Diethyldithi	ocarbamate	(DDTC)					1	
Gandara 1995, JCO (Albers 2011)	RCT multi- centre 2 arms, n= 214 USA 04/90- 02/92	Ovarian cancer, Small cell-lung cancer + non- small cell-lung cancer Age: Arm A: 57(28-75) Arm B: 57 (22-78)	Arm A: DDTC (1.6 g/m ² , 15 min before CTX) n=106 Arm B: placebo n=10°	Primary outcome: No data Secondary outcomes: Patient assessment: NCI-CTCAE	Neuropathy (grade ≥3, NCT-CTCAE): 13/96 (13%) vs.12/99 (12%) (RR: 1.12, 95% CI 0.54 to 2.32), (p>0.05) Withdrawels for CTX-induced toxicity: 22/96 (23%) vs. 9 /99 (9%) (p=0.008) Adverse experiences: 90/96 (94%) vs. 92/99 (93%)	No data for OS, PFS, DFS. Response rates: 47/96 (49%) vs. 43/99 (43%)	No financial source reported.	1B- 1- Randomization: method unclear Blinding: yes Notes: high number of drop outs, A blinded interim safety apalysis lad to

							Ap	pendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- center, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Intervent ion: (support ive therapy.: Arm A) Control (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
		CTX: Cisplatin (100 mg/m ²) + Etoposide (100 mg/m ²)or cyclo- phos-phamide (750 mg/m ²) for 6 cycles			Severe adverse experiences: 30/96 (31%) vs. 27/99 (27%) Withdrawal: Arm A: 74% Arm B: 40.4% P<0.001			unblinding of treatment arms and suspension of further patient accural.
Glutathione	(GSH)		· · · ·		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
Schmidin ger 2000 (Albers 2011)	RCT single- centre, 2 arms n=20 Austria	Non-small cell lung cancer or head- and neck cancer Sex: either sex CTX: Cisplatin (80 mg/m ²) + etoposide or 5 fluorouracil	Arm A: GSH (5g/m ² before CTX) n=11 Arm B: Placebo n=9	Primary outcome: None reported. Secondary outcome: Patient assessment: WHO- toxitcity grade criteria	Neurotoxicity (WHO): No change in WHO- neurotoxicity was noted.	Median OS: 13.1 vs.10.5 months Median PFS: 6.6. Vs. 7.2 months Response: 6/11 (54%) vs. 4/8 (50%)	Not reported.	2B 1- Randomization: method unclear Blinding: out- come blinding unclear Notes: Very small sample size

							Ар	pendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- center, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Intervent ion: (support ive therapy.: Arm A) Control (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
Smyth 1997 (Albers 2011)	RCT single- centre 2 arms n=151 UK	Ovarian cancer Sex m/f: 0/100% CTX: Cisplatin (100 mg/m ²) for 6 cycles	Arm A: GSH (3g/m ² before CTX) n=74 Arm B: Placebo n=77	Primary oucome: None reported. Secondary outcome: Patient assessments: NCI-CTCAE QoL- Quality of Life. Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HAD). Rotterdam Scales.	Neurotoxicity (NCI-CTCAE): All Grades: Arm A: 39% Arm B: 49% Grade 1: Arm A: 24/74 (32%) Arm B: 32/77 (42%) Grade 2: Arm A: 5/74 (7%) Arm B: 4/77 (5%) Grade 3: Arm A: 0 Arm B: 2/77 (3%) No CI or p-value reported. Proportion of patients receiving Cisplatin (100 mg/m2) for 6 cycles: 17/74 (23%) vs. 12/77 (15%),p 0,04 Hospital Anxiety +Depression Score: mean maximum increase 0.8 vs. 2.5 in favor for GSH Rotterdam scores: Arm A: 45/47 (96%) had better scores QoL: Patients reported an improvement of QoL in the intervention group.	Response: 30/41 (73%) vs. 24/39 (62%) No data for OS, PFS, DFS, TR.	Boehringe r Mann- heim UK + Boehringe r Mann- heim Italy	1B- 1- Randomization: method deemed secure Blinding: unclear Notes: Adequacy of analyses deemed adequate.
Bogliun	RCT	Ovarian cancer	Arm A:	Primary outcome:	NDS change >12 points:	No data for	Not	2B
1996	single		GSH		Arm A: 5/19 (26%)	OS, PFS,	reported.	1-
(Albers	centre	Sex m/f: 07100%	(2.5 g	Semi-quantitative	Arm B: 8/16 (50%)	DFS, TR.		Randomization:

							Ap	pendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- center, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Intervent ion: (support ive therapy.: Arm A) Control (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
2011)	2 arms n=54 Italy 09/92- 07/94	CTX: Cisplatin (50 mg/m ² for 9 cycles or 75 mg/m ² for 6 cycles)	before CTX) n=27 Arm B: Placebo n=27	assessments: VPT Secondary outcome: Neuro-physiological assessments: SNAP Clinical assessments: Neurological Disability Score (NDS) Neuropathy symptoms (NSS)	RR: 0.53; 95%CI (0.21-1.29) NSS: Arm A: 14/19 (74%) Arm B; 16/16 (100%) RR: 0.75, CI95% (0.56 to 0.99) Vibration Perception Threshold: Arm A: 2-3 fold increase Arm B: 7-1 fold increase SNAP decrease compared to base line: Arm A: 58 to 68% Arm B: 12 to 35% No statistics used.			Method unclear Blinding: unclear Notes: Adequacy of analyses deemed adequate. Small number of participants.
Cascinu 1995 (Albers 2011)	RCT Single- centre 2 arms n=50 Italy	Gastric cancer Sex: either sex CTX: Cisplatin (40 mg/m ² 9 cycles)	Arm A: GSH (1.5 g/m ² before CTX) n=25 Arm B: Placebo n=25	Primary outcome: None reported.Secondary outcome:Neuro-physiological assessments:Neuro-physiological assessments:Patient assessments:WHO- toxitcity grade criteria	SNAP: Sural SNAP decrease: Arm A: 10.78 ± 5.84μν to 8.95 ±6.48 μν Arm B: 13.26± 4.1 μν to 7.92 ±1.68μν Neurotoxicity (WHO criteria): All Grades: Arm A: 4/24 (16%) Arm B: 16/18 (88%) Grade 1: Arm A: 3/24 (13%) Arm B: 3/18 (16%) Grade 2: Arm A: 1/24 (4%)	No data for OS, PFS, DFS, TR.	Not reported.	2B 1- Randomization: method deemed secure Blinding: yes Notes:Small number of participants Adequacy of anayses

							Ap	pendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- center, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Intervent ion: (support ive therapy.: Arm A) Control (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
					Arm B: 10/18 (55%) Grade 3: Arm A: 0/24 Arm B: 2/18 (11%) RR: 0.13, CI 95% (0.02-0.47)			deemed adequate.
Colombo	RCT	Ovarian cancer	Arm A:	Electrophysiologic	Neurotoxicity at nine weeks:	Complete	GSH by	2B
1995 Full text	Phase II Single- center	Age: Arm A: 56±9.68 Arm B: 52±9.52	GSH (2.5 g/m ² before CTX) n=16	measures: Sural SNAP Median SNAP Ulnar SNAP	Sural SNAP: Arm A: Baseline: 13.05±8.18 Final : 9.65±5.9 Arm B: Baseline: 13.16±8.54	response: Arm A: 7/16 Arm B: 4/16 Partial	Boehringe r Mann- heim	1- Randomization: Yes, method unclear
	n=33	CTX:	Arm B: No		Final : 7.58±3.3	Arm A: 4/15 Arm B: 5/15		Blinding: no
	ltaly 03/90- 02/92	Cisplatin (cumulative dose 450-650 mg /m ² , 50 mg/m ² /week, 9 cycles)	treatment n=17			Full dose received: Arm A: 9/16 Arm B: 4/15		Notes: small sample size
Magnesium	n sulfate and	d Magnesium subca	rbonate			T	1	
Bodnar 2008	RCT single –	Ovarian cancer Age:	Arm A: Magnesi um	NCI-CTCAE	Neurotoxicity (NCI-CTCAE): Arm A: Sensory neuropathy:	Median TTP: ArmA. 20.9 Arm B: 14.8	Military Institute of Health	2B 1-
Full text	centre	Arm A:53(50-56) Arm B:54(46-56)	sulfate + Magnesi		Grade 1: 14/20 (70%) Grade 2: 3/20 (15%)	(p=0.78)	Services	Randomization: Yes, method
	2 arms n= 41	Sex m/f: 0/100%	um carbonat e		Grade 3. 1/20 (5%) (p=0.49) Motor neuropathy: Grade 1: 12/20 (60%)	in OS.		unciear Blinding: yes
	Poland 01/03-	CTX: Paclitaxel (135 mg/m ²) on day 1	n=20 Arm B:		Grade 2: 3/20 (15%) Grade 3. 1/20 (5%) (p=0.25)			Notes: Small sample

							Ap	pendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- center, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Intervent ion: (support ive therapy.: Arm A) Control (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
	01/06	followed by Cisplatin (75 mg/m ²) for 6 cycles.	placebo n=21		Arm B: Sensory neuropathy: Grade 1: 11/20 (55%) Grade 2: 3/20 (15%) (p=0.49) Motor neuropathy: Grade 1: 11/20 (55%) Grade 2: 3/20 (15%) (p=0.25)			size. Investigating renal function not neurotoxicity Notes: -effects of cisplatin versus paclitaxel cannot be differentiated
Nimodipine					·			
Cassidy 1998 Full text	RCT Multi- centre 2 arms n=51 UK	Ovarian Cancer Age: Arm A: 57.2±8.1 Arm B: 52.7±11.4 Sex m/f: 0/100% CTX: Cisplatin (100mg/m ²) cyclophosphamid e (705mg/m ²) for 6 cycles	Arm A: Nimodipi ne Orally 30-90mg up to 4/day n=24 Arm B: Placebo n=26	Primary outcome: WHO grading Neurotoxicity score 0-17, one count for each symptom Secondary outcome: Other toxicities NCI-CTCAE Tumor progression	Neurotoxicity score: Week 27 (n=40): Arm A: 10.4 (1.0) Arm B: 6.4 (0.8) p=0.002 Neurotoxicity was worse in the intervention arm! Drop outs: n=11 due to death, incomplete questionnaires etc. No significant differences between groups	Other toxicities: High incidence of nausea and vomiting in both groups. Only 24 patients continued Nimodipine after last CTX cycle	Bayer Uk limited	2B- 1- Randomization: Yes, method unclear Blinding: observers and personnel not blinded ITT: no data Notes: High drop out due to nausea and yomiting

							Ap	pendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- center, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Intervent ion: (support ive therapy.: Arm A) Control (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
Vitamin E								
Pace 2010 Full text	RCT Multi- center 2 arms n=108 Italy 08/04- 07/07	Varierty of solid tumors treated with cisplatin- regimes. Arm A:58(28-71) Arm B:58.5 (32- 74) Sex m/f: 61/39% CTX: Cispatin- based regimes. (cumulative dose > 300 mg/m ²).	Arm A: Vitamin E (300 mg/day) n=54 Arm B: Placebo n=54	Primary outcome: Incidence of neurotoxicity Secondary outcomes: TNS Neurological examination, <i>Electro- physiologic</i> <i>measures:</i> Sural SNAP Median SNAP	After 6 cycles: Neurotoxicity (TNS): Grade >3: Arm A: 1/17 (5.9%) Arm B: 10/24 (41.7%) (p<0.01) Sural SNAP: Arm A: Baseline: 18.3 \pm 9.9 μ V After CTX: 14.4 \pm 7.1 μ V (p<0.05) Arm B: Baseline: 23.8 \pm 13.9 After CTX: 18.3 \pm 12.8 (p<0.01) Reflexes + distal paraesthesia: Arm A: Baseline: 0/17 After CTX: 6/17 (35%) Arm B: Baseline: 0/244	Drop outs: -38 interrupted therapy due to disease progression -27 received less than 300 mg/m ² cisplatin No data for PFS, DFS, OS etc.	Vit E by Rigentex, Italy, Ital- farmaco, Schering Plough Corp., Bayer, Sanofi- Aventis, Roche, support by Italian National Health System	1B- 2B Randomization: yes, method unclear Blinding: yes ITT: no Notes: High rate of drop-outs
					After CTX: 13/24 (54%)			
Argyriou 2006 (Albers 2011)	RCT single centre 2 arms n=35 Greece 03/03- 03/04	Variety of cancers CTX: Cisplatin- based regimens for 6 cycles + other CTX-	Arm A: Vitamin E (600 mg/d) n=14 Arm B:	Primary outcome:Not reported.Secondary outcome:Neuro-physiologicalassessments:Sensory response	SNAP: Sural SNAP, superficial peroneal + ulnar SNAP showed a significant decline in Arm B relative to Vit E group. Neurotoxicity (examination): Arm A: 3/14 (21%) vs.	No data for OS, PFS, DFS, TR.	Not reported.	2b 1 - Randomization: method unclear Blinding: no ITT: yes
	03/03- 03/04	cycles + other CTX- agents (including	Arm B: No	assessments: Sensory response amplitudes (SNAP)	Neurotoxicity (examination): Arm A: 3/ 14 (21%) vs. Arm B: 11/16 (69%)			ITT: yes

							Ap	pendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- center, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Intervent ion: (support ive therapy.: Arm A) Control (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
Pace 2003 (aus Albers 2011)	RCT single centre 2 arms n=47 Italy 04/99- 10/02	5 who received docetaxel). Various solid tumors Sex: either sex CTX: Cisplatin (cumulative dose > 300 mg/m ²).	treatment n=16 Arm A: Vitamin E (300 mg/day) n=13 Arm B: No treatment n=14	Patient assessments: Not specified PNP-score Clinical assessment: Neurological examination Primary outcome: Not reported. Secondary outcome: Neuro-physiological assessments: Sensory reponse amplitudes (SNAP) Patient assessments: Modified Total Neuropathy Score (TNS) Clinical assessments: Clinical impairment (no validated scale).	(p= 0.03) PNP score: Arm A: 4.99 \pm 1.33 vs. Arm B: 10.47 \pm 10.62 (p = 0.023) Drop outs: Death: 3 Disese progression: 5 SNAP Median SNAP: Arm A: Baseline: 15.5 \pm 6.3 μ v 6 months later : 13.7 \pm 5.5 μ v Arm B: Baseline: 14.5 \pm 8.5 μ v 6 months later: 13.6 \pm 9.2 μ v Sural SNAP Arm A vs. Arm B not significant. TNS (modified): Arm A: 4/13 (31%) Arm B: 12/14 (86%) RR:0.36; 95%CI (0.15-0.83) Severity of neuropathy was higher in Arm B than in Arm A, (4.7 vs. 2.0, p<0.01)	CR+ PR: 61.5% vs. 72.7%	Not reported.	Notes: Very small number of participants. 2B- 1- Randomization: Method unclear Blinding: no Small number of participants, analysis is restricted to patients who received a cumulative dose of cisplatin >300mg/m ²
					20 dropouts due to disease progression. 43%			Drop outs: 43%

Oxaliplatin

Referenz	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
Alpha-lipoid	acid	Definition						
Guo 2013	RCT	Patients	Arm A:	Primary outcomes:	24±4 Weeks: Neurotoxisity:	Complete	ALA	2B- 1-
Full text	center	receive	600mg	assessments:	NGI-CTC:	vs 4 natients	by Jarrow	1-
i un text	2 arms	cispatin-or	3xdaily	FACT/GOG-NTX	Arm A:	vo. + patiento	Formulas.	Randomization:
	n=243	oxaliplatin-	n=122	NCI-CTC	Grade 1-2: 27/34 (79,4%)	Completed 24	Inc.	yes (method
	USA	based			Grade 3-4: 3/34 (0,9%)	weeks:		unclear)
		regimens.	Arm B:	Secondary	Arm B:	Arm A: 28%	Support	
			Placebo	outcomes:	Grade 1-2: 27/36 (75%)	Arm B: 30%	by	Blinding: yes
		Age: Arm A: 55	n=121	Questionnaire:	Grade 3-4: 5/36 (13,8%) (all p>0.05)		National	(method
		(±11), Arm B:		BPI	FACT/COC NTV Coores	Drop-outs	Institute of	unclear)
		57±12		Clinical	Arm A: Bosolino: 2.7.5.1	mainly due to	Health	
		Sex m/f. Arm A.		Timed functional	AITT A. Baseline. 3.7±3.1	consent (12	Cancer	III. yes
		54/46% Arm B		tests	Arm B: Baseline: 3.0 ± 1.0	natients both	Center	High drop out
		52/48%		(Six-hole button test.	24 weeks: 9.7±8.1 (p>0.05)	groups) and	Support	rates. low
				Fifty-foot walk test,		patient non-	Grant,	statistical
		CTX:		coins test)	BPI-score:	comliance (18	CA016672	power, early
		Cisplatin-			Arm A:	vs. 15		termination
		based regimens			Pain worst:	patients)		
		Stratified into			Baseline: 1.8±3.1			
		a) no cisplatin			24 weeks: 2.4±3.4			
		b) patients			Pan average:			
		$\sim 300 \text{mg/m}^2$			Dasellite. 1.7 ± 2.3			
		c) natients			Arm B.			
		receiving >400			Pain worst:			
		mg/m ²			Baseline: 2.2.8±3.0			

								Appendices
Referenz	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
		Oxaliplatin- based regimens Stratified into a) no oxaliplatin b) patients receiving <750 mg/m ² c) patients receiving >750 mg/m ²			24 weeks: 1.9 ± 2.9 Pain average: Baseline: 1.8 ± 1.7 24 weeks: 1.3 ± 1.6 (p>0.05) Functional tests: Six-hole button test: Arm A: Baseline: 28 ± 16 24 weeks: 32 ± 19 Arm B: Baseline: 33 ± 33 24 weeks: 29 ± 15 Fifty-foot walk test: Arm A: Baseline: 17 ± 14 24 weeks: 17 ± 11 Arm B: Baseline: 20 ± 27 24 weeks: 15 ± 6 Coins test: Arm A: Baseline: 6 ± 4 24 weeks: 6 ± 2 Arm B: Baseline: 6 ± 3 24 weeks: 6 ± 2			
Calcium/M	agnosium				(p>0.05)			
	DOT	Coloratal	Into mittin	Drimory outcome	Nourotovicity > grade 2	Modion TTE:	None	Dondomization
2014	Single-	Cancer	g oxaliplatin	TTF Time to treatment	(NCI-CTCAE): Ca/Mg: 15/110	IO: 5.7 (4.7-7.1)	reported	yes
Annals of Oncology	center	Age: Arm IO Ca/Mg:	arm IO: Alternatin	failure of oxaliplatin	Placebo: 15/69 RR: 0.67; 95%Cl 0.35 to 1.30	CO:		Blinding: yes
	2x2 arms	67±12 Arm IO placebo:	g 8 cycles as below	Secondary outcomes:		4.2 (3.7-5.5) HR 0.58;		ITT: yes

								Appendices
Referenz	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
	n=353 USA 02/05- 08/06	62 ±12 Arm CO Ca/Mg: 63 ±12 Arm CO placebo: 61 ±2 CTX: Oxaliplatin- based : modified FOLFOX7 plus bevacizumab	and 8 cycles of Bevacizu mab withou oxaliplatin + Ca/Mg (n=35) +placebo (n=36) Continuou s oxaliplatin arm CO : mFOLFO X + Bevacizu mab every 2 weeks + Ca/Mg (n=35) +placebo (n=33)	TTP Time to tumor progression QoL AEs		95%CI 0.41 to 083 Median PFS: IO: 12.0 (8.3 to not estimable) CO: 7.4 (6.9 to not estimable) HR: 0,53; 95%CI 0.29 to 0.99		Notes: Trial closed early due to an interim analysis showing a harmful effect of Ca/Mg
Loprinzi	RCT	Colon cancer	Arm A:	Primary outcome:	Neurotoxicity	No data for	Axel	1B
2013	Phase III		Before	Patient	(NCI-CTCAE):	OS, DFS, TR.	Grothey,	1+
		Age:	+after	assessments: NCI-	Grade 2:		Sanofi-	
Full text	Single-	Arm A: 56	CTX:	CTCAE	Arm A: 43%	No differences	aventis	Randomization:
	center	Arm B: 57	Calcium/		Arm B: 46%	in toxicities.		yes
JCO 2014		Arm C: 57	Magnesiu	Secondary	Arm C: 45%			

							L	Appendices
Referenz	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
	3 arms n=353 USA 06/10- 06/12	Sex m/f: 48/52% CTX: Curative. Oxaliplatin- based FOLFOX 4 or modified 6, (85mg/m ²), 12 cycles	m (1g each) n=118 Arm B: Before +after CTX: Placebo n=119 Arm C: Before CTX: Calcium/ Magnesiu m After CTX: Placebo n=116	outcomes: Patient assessments: EORTC-QLQ-CIPN 20 Oxaliplatin-specific neuropathy instrument. Acute neuropathy evaluation On a 0-10 score.	No significant differences between groups in time to grade 2 neuropathy (p=0.97) No significant differences between groups in terms of acute neuropathy evaluations. No significant differences between groups in terms of average oxaliplatin dose (p=0.11) No significant differences between groups in terms of percentage of patients receiving full oxaliplatin-dose (p=0.25)	Number of cycles: Arm A: 117 Arm B: 116 Arm C: 115 (p>0.05)		Blinding: yes
Wen	Meta-	Colorectal	Arm A:	Primary outcome:	Acute Neurotoxicity III°:	Response	Project of	2A
2012	analyses	carcinoma	Calcium+	Patient	Arm A < Arm B:	Rate:	National	1+
Ann Oncol		Ago: >18	magnesiu	CTCAE	0R=0.26	0R=0.82	Natural	Notes:
of	(Gamelin	~96 10	(before +	OTOAL	Drop out- rate	1 10)	Foundatio	includeds
Grothev	08	Sex: either sex	after	Secondary	Arm A < Arm B OR 0.23		n of China	retrospective
2011prosp	Ishibashi		oxali-	outcome:	95% CI (0.10-0.55)	No differences		studies.
ective	2010	CTX. Palliative	platin)	Number of treatment		in Median		High risk of
Gamelin	Chav	or Curative.	n=802	cycles and total dose	Cumulative neurotoxicity:	PFS:MD= 0.71		bias in

								Appendices
Referenz	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
2008 prospectiv e (Abstract only) Chay 2010 prospectiv e Ishibashi 2010 prospectiv e Knijn 2011 retrospecti ve Chaves 2011 retrospecti ve Gamelin 2004 retrospecti ve	2010 Grothey 2011) + 3 retro- spective trials Search: 1950- 02/12 n=1170 (RCT only: n=214) China	Oxaliplatin based	Arm B: Placebo or no treatment n=368	of oxaliplatin. Response rate. OS PFS Studies with at least one primary or secondary event were included.	Arm A < Arm B: OR=0.42 95% CI (0.27-0.65) All results showed that for grade ≥ 2 -neurotoxicity Mg/Ca was beneficial. No difference in results for neurotoxicity grade1 OR=0.86 95%CI (0.63-1.18) Total cycles of oxaliplatin: RCT: OR=0.79 95% CI (0.33-1.93) Retrospectives: OR= 0.82 95% CI (0.60-1.12) Dose of cumulative oxaliplatin: Arm A: MD: 246.73 mg/m ² 95% CI (3.01-490.45)	month 95% CI (-0.59- 2.01) Median OS: MD= 0.1 month 95% CI (-0.41- 0.61)		retrospective studies (author). Low risk of publication bias. Incluion of abstracts.
Wu	Systemat	Colorectal	Arm A:	Patient	NCI-CTCAE overall:	Tumor	Source of	2A
2012	ic	Cancer	Calcium+	assessments: NCI-	≥Grade 2:	response rate	funding:	1+
(EJC)	review+	Sex: Lither sex.	magnesiu	CICAE	UK=0.53 95% CL (0.31-0.91)	(=complete	None	2 reviewers
Inclusion	analyses	Naive	(before	Oxalinlatin-specific	Grade 3:	tumor	uecialeu	screened the
of:	including	oxaliplatin-	and after	scale (OSS)	OR=0.62	response):		data

								Appendices
Referenz	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
Grothey 2011prosp ective Ishibashi 2010 prospectiv e Chay 2010 prospectiv e (Abstract only) Gamelin 2004 retrospecti ve Knijn 2011 retrospecti ve Kono 2009 respective Eull text	4 RCTs + 3 cohorts Search: Up to 08/11 n=1238 (RCT only n= 244) China	based (FOLFOX 4+6, mFOLFOX 6, XELOX + FUFOX; 85- 130mg/m ²)	oxalipatin) n=772 Arm B: Placebo or no treatment n=401	Neurotoxicity Criteria of DEBIOP-HARM (DEB-NTC) Tumor response rate	95% CI (0.39 0.96) ! Only RCT data ! ≥Grade 2: OR=0.47 95%CI (0.0.22-1.00) (random- effects model)	RR=0.91 95% CI (0.78- 1.06)		independently. Inclusion of cohort studies.
Grothey	RCT	Colon cancer	Arm A [.]	Patient	Neurotoxicity	No data for	Axel	1B
2011 In Wen 2012 Wu 2012	Phase III Single-	Age:<65yrs 65%	Calcium/ Magnesiu m (1 g	assessments: NCI-CTCAE	(NCI-CTCAE): Grade 0-1: Arm A: 39/50 (78%) Arm B: 30/52 (58%) ≥Grade 2: Arm A: 11/50 (22%)	OS, PFS, DFS, TR	Grothey, Sanofi- Aventis	1+ Randomization yes

								Appendices
Referenz	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
In detail Full text <i>Journal of</i> <i>Clinical</i> <i>Oncology</i>	2 arms n=102 USA 01/06- 06/07	Sex m/f: 53/47% CTX: adjuvant Oxaliplatin- based FOLFOX (4 or 6, 85mg/m ²)	before + after CTX) n=50 Arm B: Placebo n=52	score Meaning of neuropathy for patient on a 0-10 numeric score	Arm B: 21/52 (41%) (p=0.038) Oxaliplatin-specific scale: Grade 0-1: Arm A: 36/50 (72%) Arm B: 25/52 (49%) ≥Grade 2: Arm A: 14/50 (28%) Arm B: 26/52 (51%) (p=0.018) No differences in toxicities between the treatment arms (hypercalcaemia, hypermagnesemia). Drop outs: Patient refusal: 5 vs.3 Adverse effects: 8 vs.7 Other: 6 vs. 11		Steven R. Alberts, Bristol- Meyers- Squibb Charles L.Loprinzi, Sanofi- aventis	Blinding: yes ITT: yes Notes: Decreased statistical power.Early termination due to the publication of the CONCEPT trial (Grothey 2008).
Chay 2010 in Wen 2012 Wu 2012 In detail Full text	RCT Single- center 2 arms n=27 Singapor e 10/05- 06/07	Colorectal cancer Age: Arm A: 55 Arm B: 53 Sex m/f: 52/48% CTX: adjuvant Oxaliplatin- based FOLFOX 4 (85mg/m ²) or capecitabine + oxaliplatin (130	Arm A: Calcium/ Magnesiu m (1 g each before + after CTX) n=13 Arm B: Placebo n=14	Primary outcomes: Patient assessments: NCI-CTCAE Oxaliplatin-specific- score Electrophysiologic measures: Objective NCS including sural, ulnar, median and peroneal superficial SNAPs	Neurotoxicity: Acute Neuropathy: Arm A: 10/13 (77%) Arm B: 12/14 (86%) OR: 0.56, 95% Cl 0.08-4.01 NCI-CTCAE: All grades: Arm A: 7/9 (78%) Arm B: 10/10 (100%) RR: 0.79, 95% Cl 0.54-1.15 OSS: Cumulative neuropathy:	No interference of ca/mg infusion with oxaliplatin could be found. 13/27 patients completed 6 month CTX. No data for PFS, OS, TR etc.	Funding of \$40 400 came from Sanofi- Snythelab o Pte Ltd Eloxatin Clinical Study Grant	2B- 1- Randomization: method unclear Blinding: yes ITT: no data Notes: Early termination due to results of CONcePT trial

								Appendices
Referenz	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
		mg/m ²)			All Grades: 4/9 (36%) vs. 3/10 (30%) RR: 1.48, 95% CI 0.45-4.90 Objective NCS median score: End of treatment: Arm A: score 6/7 Arm B: sore 0/9 p=0.02 Study does not support the effect of ca/mg infusions.			Very small sample size
Dong 2010 Abstract only!	RCT Single- center 2 arms n=93 China 06-07	Colorectal cancer Arm A: 57.2±11.4 Arm B: 59.1±10.8 Sex m/f: 67/33% CTX: adjuvant Oxaliplatin- based FOLFOX 4 (85mg/m ²	Arm A: Calcium/ Magnesiu m (1 g each before + after CTX) n=31 Arm B: No therapy n=29	Primary endpoints: Patient assessments: NCI-CTCAE	Neurotoxicity (NCI-CTCAE): Arm A: Grade 1: 13 Grade 2: 2 Grade 3: 2 Arm B: Grade 1: 14 Grade 2: 9 Grade 3: 2	No data.		2B- 1- Randomization: method unclear Blinding: no ITT: no data Notes: Very small sample size
Ishibashi 2010 In Wen 2012 Wu 2012	RCT Single- center	Colorectal cancer Age: Arm A:	Arm A: Calcium/ Magnesiu m (850 mg	Primary endpoints: Patient assessments: NCI-CTCAE Debiofarm	Neurotoxicity: DEB-NTS: Arm A: ≥Grade 1: 17 (100%) ≥Grade 2: 12 (71%)	CR: Arm A: 4/12 (33%) Arm B: 1/12 (8%)	None reported.	2B 1- Randomization: yes

								Appendices
Referenz	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
Albers 2011 In detail Full text	2 arms n=33 Japan 04/05- 09/06	63 (32-74) Arm B: 64 (35-73) Sex m/f:48/52% CTX: adjuvant Oxaliplatin - based FOLFOX 6 (85mg/m ²)	calcium gluconate, 720mg magnesiu m sulfate before + after CTX) n=17 Arm B: Placebo n=16	Neurotoxicity scale Secondary endpoint: Antitumor activity, PFS, plasma levels of platinum	 ≥Grade 3: 1 (6%) Arm B: ≥Grade 1: 15 (94%) ≥Grade 2: 9 (56%) ≥Grade 3: 0 NCI-CTCAE: Arm A: ≥Grade 1: 17 (100%) ≥Grade 2: 1 (6%) ≥Grade 3: 1 (6%) Arm B: ≥Grade 1: 15 (94%) ≥Grade 2: 1 (6%) ≥Grade 3: 0 All p-values >0.5 	PR: Arm A: 4/12 (33%) Arm B: 4/12 (33%) SDArm A: 4/12 (33%) Arm B: 3/12 (25%) PFS: Arm A: 9.2 month Arm B: 8.1 month (p=0.56)		Blinding: yes ITT: no data Notes: Early termination. Very small sample size
Gamelin 2008	RCT	Colorectal cancer	Arm A: Calcium/	Patient assessments:	Neurotoxicity (NCI-CTCAE): Arm A: 5%	Response rate:	Not reported.	Letter to the editor in JCO.
In detail Abstract	Single- center	Age: Arm A:	Magnesiu m (1 g calcium	Acute neuropathy Measured by NCI- CTCAE	Arm B: 24% <i>P</i> < .001	Arm A: 13/26 (50%) Arm B:		No full publication available.
oniy!!	2 arms n=52 France	63 (32-74) Arm B: 64 (35-73) Sex m/f:48/52% CTX: adjuvant Oxaliplatin- based FOLFOX 4 regimen,	gluconate, 1.5 g magnesiu m sulfate before + after CTX)n=26 Arm B:			14/26 (54%) OR 0.86; 95%Cl (0.29- 2.55) PFS: Arm A:12 \pm 0.6 Arm B:12 \pm 0.5 P = .79 OS:		Randomization, blinding, allocation concealment methods unclear
								Appendices
------------------------------------	--	---	---	---	--	--	---------------------------------------	--
Referenz	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
			n=26			25.1 ± 4 Arm B: 25.5 ± 4.1		
						<i>P</i> = .45		
Carbamaze	pine							
Von Delius 2006 Full text	RCT Multi- center 2 arms n=36 phase-II- study Germany	Colorectal cancer Sex m/f: 50/50% Age: Arm A: 62(36-77) Arm B: 64(38-82) CTX: Curative.Naive. Oxaliplatin (FUFOX: 85 mg/m ² +folinic acid+5-FU)	Arm A: Carbama- zepine (6 days before oxaliplatin , first dose 200mg i.v., stepwise elevated by 200mg, targeted plasma level: 4- 6mg/l) n=19 Arm B: No Carbama- zepine n=17	Primary outcome: Patient assessments: Neurotoxicity grading scale of Levi Secondary outcome: Patient assessments: PNP score Anti-tumor efficacy	Neurotoxicity (Levi's scale): Grade: Arm A/Arm B: Grade1:8/19 (42%)vs. 7/17 (41%) Grade2:2/19 (11%) vs. 4/17 (24%) Grade3:3/19 (16%) vs. 4/17 (24%) Grade4:1/19 (5%) vs. 2/17 (12%) (p=0.46) PNP score: No difference in neurotoxicity. 11 % (2 patients) discontinued carbamazepine treatment due to dizziness, headache or nausea which disappeared after discontinuation of carbamazepine. Early finish of CTX : Arm A: 4/19 (21%) due to diarrhoea (2/19), resection of liver metastasis or thrombocytopenia. Arm B: 3/17 (18%) due to diarrhea, neurotoxicity or withdrawal of consent. Mean number of cycles ± Standard Deviation:	Median PFS: Arm A: 6.0 months, 95% CI (3.2-8.9) Vs. : 7.2 months, 95% CI (5.4- 9.0) Median survival time: 15.1 months, 95% CI (10.9- 19.5) vs. 17.4 months 95% CI (4.8- 30)	Grants from Sanofi- Aventis.	2B 1- Randomization: yes Blinding: no ITT: yes Notes: Very small sample size

								Appendices
Referenz	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
					Arm B: 3.29 ± 1.57 p=0.83 Mean cumulative dose of oxaliplatin \pm SD: Arm A: $611\pm508 \text{ mg/m}^2$ Arm B: $750\pm437 \text{ mg/m}^2$ p=0.71			
Gangliosid	le-monosiali	c acid						
Zhu 2013 Full text	RCT Single- center 2 arms n=120 China 12/10- 12/11	Gastric or Colorectal cancer Sexm/f: 78/23% Age:55(21-74) Arm A/B: 55.10/ 54.83 CTX: Oxaliplatin- based XELOX (oxaliplatin 130mg/m ² + capecitabine) FOLFOX4 (oxaliplatin 85mg/m ² + leukovolin+ 5- FU	Arm A: GM1 (First day of CTX: 100 mg once daily, before CTX administra tion for 3 days) n=60 Arm B: No GM1. n=60	Patient assessments: NCI-Sanofi-Criteria	Neurotoxicity: Arm A/Arm B: 68/78% Grade 0: 19/60 (32%) vs.13/60 (22%) Grade 1: 20/60 (33%) vs.16/60 (27%) Grade 2: 16/60 (27%) vs.14/60 (23%) Grade 3: 5/60 (8%) vs.17/60 (28%) (p=0.021) 4 cases of severe allergy (3 Arm A, 1 Arm B). 2 patients underwent surgery and exhibited severe neurotoxic symptoms after surgery. 25% decreased visual acuity/hypogeusia (both groups)	Median number of cycles: Arm A: 5.88 (2-12) Arm B: 6.63 (3-12) (p=0.894, Cave bezieht sich nur auf die Zyklenanzahl) No data for OS, PFS, DFS, TR.	Not reported.	1B 1+ Randomization Yes Blinding: no ITT: no data

								Appendices
Referenz	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
Glutamine								
Wang 2007 Full text	RCT Single- center 2 arms n=86 China 09/04- 12/05	Metastatic Colorectal cancer Sex m/f: 65/35% Age: Arm A: <50y: 43%	Arm A: Glutamin e (15g 2/day for 7 days) n=42 Arm B: No Glutamine n=44	Patient assessments: NCI-CTC Activities of daily living.Electro- physiological assessments: Sensory amplitude potential (SAP) Nerve conduction velocity (NVC) Compound muscle action potential (CMAP).	Neurotoxicity: Arm A/Arm B: After six cycles Grade 0: 20/42 (48%) vs.12/44 (27%) Grade 1-2: 17/42 (41%) vs.18/44 (41%) Grade 3-4: 5/42 (12%) vs.14/44 (32%) (p=0.04) Activities of daily living: Arm A/Arm B: Interference: 7/18 (17/41%) No interference: 35/26 (83/60%) (p=0.02) Oxaliplatin dose reduction: Arm A/Arm B: Arm A/Arm B:	Median OS: 17.3 vs. 18.6 months (p=0.79) Overall Response rates: 22/42 (43%) vs. 21/44 (50%)	Taiwan Clinical Oncology Research Foundatio n. Grants from Taipei Veterans General Hospital.	2B 1- Randomization: yes Blinding: no ITT: not reported
Glutathion	e (GSH)		l	1	1		l	I
Milla 2009	RCT	Colorectal	Arm A	Patient	Neurotoxicity (NCI-CTC):	No data for	None	1B-
		cancer	GSH (1.5	assessments: NCI-	Arm A:	OS, PFS, DFS	declared	1-
(Albers	Single-		mg/m ²)	CTCAE	Grade 1: 7/14 (50%) Grade 2: 7/14			Randomization
2011)	center	Age:	n=14		(50%)	Median		Allocation
		61 (44–75)			Arm B:	number of		concealment::

								Appendices
Referenz	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
	2 arms n=27 Italy	Sex m/f: 67/33% CTX: Oxaliplatin based (85mg/m ²) FOLFOX4 , every 2 weeks, 12 cycles max	Arm B: placebo? saline solution n=13		Grade 1: 0/13 Grade 2: 9/13 (69%) Grade 3: 4/13 (31%) (p=0.0037)	cycles: Arm A: 10.0 (5–12) Arm B: 9.2 (5–12)		method unclear Blinding: saline solution, observer blinding unclear ITT: no data Note: small sample size
Cascinu 2002 (Albers 2011)	RCT Single- center 2 arms n=52 Italy	Colorectal cancer Age: Arm A: 65 (40-77) Arm B: 65 (50-76) Sex m/f: 60/40% CTX: Oxaliplatin based (85mg/m ²) FOLFOX4 , every 2 weeks, up to 12 cycles	Arm A: GSH (1.5 mg/m ²) n=26 Arm B: placebo- saline solution n=26	Patient assessments: NCI- CTCAE Neuro-physiologic assessments: Sural SNAP Conduction velocity Latency	NCI-CTCAE: 4 cycles Arm A: Grade 1: 9/26 (35%) Grade 2: 1/26 (4%) Arm B: Grade 1: 6/26 (23%) Grade 2: 2/26 (8%) 8 cycles Arm A: Grade 1: 7/21 (33%) Grade 2: 2/21 (9%) Arm B: Grade 1: 4/19 (21%) Grade 3: 4/19 (21%) Grade 4: 1/19 (5%)	Response rates: CR: none PR: 7/26 (27%) vs. 6/26 (23%) Median PFS: 7 months in both groups	None reported.	1B- 1- Randomization and allocation concealment: adequate Blinding: subject and observer yes ITT: yes

								Appendices
Referenz	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
		mg/m ²			12 cycles Grade 1: 6/10 (60%) Grade 2: 2/10 (20%) Grade 3: 1/10 (10%) Arm B: Grade 2: 2/8 (25%) Grade 3: 4/8 (50%) Grade 4: 2/8 (25%) Sural SNAP: Arm A: Baseline: 9.09±6.34µV 8 cycles: 8.71 ±5.50µV Arm B: Baseline: 10.98 ±6.92µV 8 cycles: 7.20 ±5.05µV			
Goshajinki	gan (GJG)	-		•				•
Nishioka 2011	RCT Single-	Colorectal Cancer	Arm A: GJG 7.5 g/day	Primary endpoint: Incidence of grade 3 CIPN	Grade ≥3 CIPN: After 10 courses: Arm A: 0%	CR: Both 0% PR:	Research Support Foundatio	2B- 1-
Full text	center 2 arms	Age: Arm A: 67 (48-77) Arm B: 65	in 2-3 doses during CTX	Secondary endpoints: Percentage of grade 2-3 CIPN	Arm B: 12% After 20 courses: Arm A: 33% Arm B: 75%	Arm A: 12 (68%) Arm B: 13 (57%)	n, Grants in Aid Japan Society of	Randomization: yes, method unclear
	n=55 Japan 01/07-	(52-80) Sex m/f: Arm A: 64/36%	orally n=22 Arm B:	Base on Debiopharm Neurotoxicity criteria Tumor response AE (NCI-CTCAE)	 (p<0.01) No significant difference of grade 1/2 or worse CIPN. Data not shown. But 	Number of cycles: Arm A: 13 (4- 32)	Promotion of Science	Blinding: no
	12/09	Arm B: 35/65% CTX:	No treatment		percentage of CIPN lower in GJG in every course.	Arm B: 12 (4- 28)		Notes: Data missing

								Appendices
Referenz	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
		Oxaliplatin – based (85 mg/m ²) mFOLFOX 6	n=23 Calcium/ Magnesiu m infusion and other neuro- modulator y agents were forbidden		Drop outs: Arm A: 13 9 progressive disease 4 allergic reactions Arm B: 11 9 due to progressive disease One allergic reaction 1 greade 3 CIPn persisited No significant differences of AE between goups.	p=0.87 Cumulative dose: Arm A: 1105 (340- 2720) Arm B: 1120 (340-2380) p=0.87		Small sample size No blinding
Kono 2009	RCT	Colorectal Cancer	Arm A:	Primary endpoint:	CIPN until 8 th course (NCI-CTCAE): Grade >2:	CR: Both 1	Epidemilo	1B
Full text	Multicent er 2 arms n=93 Japan 05/09- 03/10	Age: Arm A: 67 (40-88) Arm B: 61 (36-82) Sex m/f: Arm A: 52/48% Arm B: 56/44% CTX: Oxaliplatin – based (85 mg/m ²) FOLFOX 4 or m-	7.5 g daily For 26 weeks n=47 Arm B: placebo n=45 Mg/Ca infusions prohibited during first 26 weeks	CIPN (NCI-CTCAE) Secondary endpoints: FACT-GOG-Ntx-12 score Time to CIPN Response Rates AE (NCI-CTCAE)	Arm A: 39% Arm B: 51% RR 0.76, 95%Cl 0.47-1.21 Grade 3: Arm A: 7% Arm B: 13% RR 0.51, 95% Cl 0.14-1.92 Occurrence of CIPN: Arm A: 5.5 (95% Cl 4.1-not estimable) Arm B: 3.9 (95% Cl 2.3-6.4) FACT-GOG-Ntx 12: After 26 weeks Arm A: 7.0 Arm B: 10.0 (p>0.5)	PR: Arm A: 14(51%) Arm B: 10(43%)	Clinical research Informatio n Network	Randomization: yes Blinding: yes ITT: yes Notes:

								Appendices
Referenz	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
Oxcarbaze	pine							
Argyriou 2006a (Albers 2011) Full text	RCT Single- centre 2 arms n=40 Greece	Colon cancer Age: Arm A: 61.8±9.1 Arm B: 65.8±6.9 Sex m/f: 50/50% CTX: Oxaliplatin (85mg/m ²), 12 courses	Arm A: OXC up to 600mg 2/day n=20 Arm B: no treatment n=20 (8 drop outs, 6 due to disease progressi on, 2 due to AE of OXC)	Neuro- physiological assessments: Sural SNAP Superficial Peroneal SNAP Ulnar SNAP	Neuropathy after 12 cycles: 5/16 (31%) vs. 12/16 (75%), Risk Ratio : 0.42, 95%CI (0.19-0.91) (p=0.033), similar result in the ITT population (p=0.05) CTX-discontinuation due to toxicity: 2/20 vs. 0/20 Sural SNAP Mean Difference: 3.2 95%CI (-1.39-7.79) Superficial Peroneal SNAP Mean Difference: 1.8 95%CI (-1.18-4.78) Ulnar SNAP Mean Difference: 1.2 95%CI (-1.78-4.18)	No data for OS, PFS, DFS, TR.	Not reported.	2B 1- Randomization: yes Allocation concealment: yes Note: small sample size ITT: yes
Lin 2006	RCT	Colorectal	Acetyl-	Patient	Neurotoxicity (NCI- CTC):	No data for	Taiwan	2B-
(Albers 2011)	Single- centre 2 arms n=14 China 12/02- 12/04	cancer (stage III) Age: Arm A: 58 (41–75) Arm B: 65 (43– 78) Sex:m/f: 64/16% CTX: oxaliplatin (85mg/m²)	(NAC): 1 RCT (<i>Lin 2006</i>) Arm A: NAC (1200 mg orally one and half an hour	NCI-CTC Neuro- physiological assessment: Sural SNAP Median CMAP	Grade 1: 3/5 (60)vs. 1/9 (11%) Grade 2: 1/5 (20%) vs. 5/9 (55%) Grade 3: 0 vs. 3/9 (33%) p= 0.01 Median follow-up: 18 month	DFS, TR.	Foundatio n + Taipei Veterans General Hospital	Randomization: yes (method unclear) Blinding: method unclear Note: very small sample

								Appendices
Referenz	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
		biweekly + 5FU (425mg/m ²) weekly + leukovorine (20mg/m ²) weekly	before oxaliplatin) n=5 Arm B: Placebo n=9					size
Neurotropi	n							
Zhang 2012	RCT single-	Colorectal cancer (stage II + III)	Arm A: Neurotro pin	Patient assessments: NCI- CTC	Neurotoxicity NCI-CTC: ≥Grade 1: 38/38 (100%) vs.	Median number of cycles:	Chinese Society of Clinical	2B 1-
Full text	centre	Age:	(8 IU 2/day 14	Oxaliplatin- specific	41/41(100%) ≥Grade 2: 8/38 (21%) vs. 25/41 (61%)	Arm A: no data Arm B: 5.2	Oncology Research	Randomization: yes
	2 arms n=80	Arm A: 55.1 Arm B: 57.3	days of 3 week cycle	scale (OSS)	p=0.001 ≥Grade 3: 1/38 (2.7%) vs. 16/41 (39%) p<0.001	No data for OS, PFS,	Funding	Blinding: no
	China 05/10- 05/11	Sex m/t: 66/34% CTX: Curative. Naive. Oxaliplatin- based (XELOX: 130 mg/m ² + capecitabine; 8 cycles)	orally) n= 38 Arm B: No neurotropi n n=41		Oxaliplatin-specific neurotoxicity: ≥Grade 1: 38/38 (100%)vs. 41/41 (100%) ≥Grade 2: 5/38 (13%) vs. 21/41 (51%) p=0.001 ≥Grade 3: 0/38 vs.4/41 (10%) p=0.117 CTX-dose reduction due to neurotoxicity: 2/38 vs. 4/41, (p=0.743) Refusal of CTX due to neurotoxiciy: 2/38 (5%) vs.10/41 (24%), (p=0.04)	DFS, TR.		III': no data

								Appendices
Referenz	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
Vitamine E		-			·	-	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	-
Afonseca 2013 Full text	RCT single- center 2 arms n=34 Brazil 10/09- 11/10	Colorectal+ gastric cancer Age: Arm A: 56 (29- 76) Arm B: 57 (40- 71) Sex: m/f: (53/47%) CTX: . Oxaliplatin- based regimens (FLOX, FOLFOX, EOX, XELOX) Both: Ca + Mg before + after oxaliplatin, zusätzlich zu Vitamin F	Arm A: Vitamine E (400mg daily) n= 18 Arm B: placebo n=16	Patient assessments: NCI- CTC. Specific Gradiation Scale for oxaliplatin- induced neuropathy.	Neurotoxicity (NCI-CTC): Grade 1:12/18 (67%) vs.10/16 (63%) Grade 2: 3/18 (17%) vs.1/16 (6%), (p=0.45) Total: 15/18 (83%) vs.11/16 (68%)	No data for OS, PFS, DFS, TR.	Departme nt of Hematolo gy and Oncology, Faculdade de Medicina do ABC, Sao Paulo	2B 1- Randomization yes Blinding: yes ITT: yes Notes: Very small size. Possible interaction of Mg/Ca + Vit E
Kottschad	RCT	Patients	Arm A:	Primary outcome:	Neurotoxicity (NCI-CTC): Oxaliplatin	No data for	North	1B
e 2011	Phase III Single-	therapy with	E	NCI- CTC	oniy ≥Grade 2: 32%	DFS, TR	Central	1+
	center	neurotoxic CTX	 (300mg	Secondary		2.0, 110	Treatment	Randomization
Full text	2 arms	Concer: Procet	2/daily	outcome:	Neurotoxicity (NCI-CTC): Over-all		Group	yes Blinding: yes
	n= 207	Cancer: Breast,	orally)	Time to onset of			supported	Dimaing: yes

								Appendices
Referenz	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
	USA 12/06- 12/07	Lung or other Age: ≥50:61% ≤50: 39% Sex m/f: 18/82% CTX: Curative. Naïve. Oxaliplatin (26%), Cisplatin, Carboplatin, Taxane (58%)or combination	n= 96 Arm B: Placebo n= 93	grade 2+ sensory neuropathy (SN). Duration of SN. Dose reduction or omissions.	Arm A: 33/96 (34%, 95% CI 25-44.8) vs. 32/93 (29%, 95%CI 20.1-39.4), p=0.43 Time to onset of ≥Grade 2 SN: 58 days, 95%CI (43.0-97.0) vs. 69 days, 95%CI (49.0-105.0) p=0.58		by Public Health Service grants	ITT: yes Notes: inadequate dose of vit E
Venlafaxine)							
Durand 2011	RCT Phase III Multicent er 2 arms France 10/05-	Patients under oxaliplatin treatment With any kind of cancer Age: Arm A: 67.9 (32- 82.7) Arm B: 67 (44.8- 84.8)	Arm A: Venlafaxi ne 50 mg daily + venlafaxin e extended release 37.5 mg on day 2- 11	Primary outcome: Pain relief of 100% Assessed with Neuropathy Pain Symptom Inventory (NPSI) and NRS; Secondary endpoints: chronic neurotoxicity with OSS	Acute neuropathy: Full pain relief: Arm A:31.3% Arm B: 5.3% (p= 0.03) Chronic neuropathy: Any grade: Arm A: 61.5% Arm B: 95.5% (p=0.06) Grade 3:	AE: No grade 3-4 AE in arm A Grade 1-2 nausea, vomiting, somnolence and asthenia significantly more often in venlafaxine	EUREKA Sanofi Aventis France	2B- 1- Randomization: yes Blinding: yes ITT: no data Notes:
	05/08	Sex m/f: 56/44%	n=24 Arm B:	≥50% pain relief AE	Arm A: 0% Arm B: 33.3% (p=0.03)	arm		investigated acute neurotoxicity,

								Appendices
Referenz	Type of	Patient	Interventi	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival	Financing	Level of
	study	characteristics	on:			Rates, Drop		evidence
	mono	cancer, age.	ve			Response		(CEDIM levels/
	VS.	sex (m/f), CTX	therapy .:			Rates		0.0.1)
	multi-		Arm A)					Reasons for
	centre,		Controls					down-grading
	n=.		(Arm B)					
	period,		(
	country							
		CTX:	Placebo					sample size
		Oxaliplatin	n=24					insufficient
		Up to 100						

Carboplatin/Paclitaxel

Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms,	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
	period,		(Ann B)					
	country							
Acetyl-L-Ca	rnitine							
Hershman	RCT	Breast Cancer	Arm A:	Primary outcome:	FACT-Ntx-Score (fitted scores):	-no significant	ALC by	1B
2013	Multi-	Age:	Acetyl-L-	Quality of Life:	12 week:	difference	Thorne	1+
	center	Arm A: 52 (27-	carnitine	FACT-Ntx: 11	Arm A: 35.4	s for	Research	
	2 arms	80) Arm B: 50	(500mg	items, higher scores	Arm B: 36.3 (p=0.17)	adverse	And	Randomization:y
	n=409	(26-77)	daily for	reflect less	24 week:	effects	Dawn L.	Blinding: yes
	USA	Sex m/f: 0/100%	24 weeks)	neurotoxicity	Arm A: 35.5	-no data for	Hershma	ITT: no data
	09/09-	CTX: Paclitaxel	n=208		Arm B: 37.3 (p=0.01)	PFS, OS etc.	n	

								Appendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
	02/11	(at least 4 cycles) or Docetaxel (at least four cycles) –based regimes	Arm B: Placebo n=201	Secondary outcome: Patient assessment: NCI-CTC	Neurotoxicity (NCI-CTC): Motor neuropathy Arm A: Grade 1: $3/202$ (1.5%) Grade 2: $4/202$ (2%) Grade 3: $2/202$ (1%) Grade 3: $2/202$ (1%) Grade 3: $2/202$ (1%) Grade 4-5: 0 Arm B: Grade 1: $5/194$ (2.6%) Grade 2: $5/194$ (2.6%) Grade 2: $5/194$ (2.6%) Grade 3-5: 0 (p=0.93) Sensor neuropathy Arm A: Grade 1: $57/202$ (28%) Grade 2: $14/202$ (7%) Grade 3: $5/194$ (2.5%) Grade 4: $1/202$ (0.5%) Arm B: Grade 1: $68/194$ (35%) Grade 2: $13/194$ (6.7%) Grade 3: $1/194$ (0.5%) Grade 4-5: 0 (p=0.46)			
Amifostine			•	1	N /			
Albers	Sytstem	Kanat 2003:	Arm A:	Clinical evaluation:	Clinical impairment:	No data for	None	2B
2011	atic	Non-small cell	Amifostin	Clinical impairment.	Paresthesias (grade 2):	OS, PFS,	reported.	1-
	review	lung cancer	е		8/19 (42%) vs. 18/19 (95%)	DFS, TR.		
Including	Including	n=38	(910	Electro-physiologic	Risk Reduction: 0.59			Randomization:
Kanat	2 RCTs		mg/m [∠]	evaluations: SNAP	95%CI (0.36-0.98)			method unclear

								Appendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
2003	for	Age: ≥18	every 3		Functional activity of daily living:			
Lorusso	paclitaxel	Sov. Eithor sov	weeks x	Functional	decrease:			Blinding: no
2003	+ carboplat	Jen. Liulei Sen.	n=19	living	Risk Reduction: 0.22			ITT: no data
Full text	in	CTX:			95%CI (0.06-0.90)			
	Search	Paclitaxel	Arm B:		SNAP amplitudes showed no			Notes: very
	Up to	Carboplatin	treatment		difference between the groups.			size
	08/10	(AUC = 6).	n=19					
Albers		Lorusso 2003:	Arm A:	Neurotoxicity	Neurotoxicity <u>:</u>	Progression	None	1A
2011		ovarian cancer	Amifostin	evaluated by clinical	Grade 3-4: Arm $A:10/508$ evalutions (2.7%)	of disease:	reported.	1++
Including		11=107	(910	further described.	Control: 37/514 evaluations (7.2%)	vs.43 (48.8%)		Randomization:
Kanat		Age: ≥18	mg/m ²)		(p = 0.02)	p not		yes
2003		Sex m/f [.] 0/100%	n=94		Drop outs:	significant		Blinding: no
2003			Arm B:		Anaphylactic reaction to paclitaxel:			
		CTX:	No		4 (2 each arm)			ITT: no data
		Carboplatin+ Paclitaxel	treatment		disease progression: 16 patients			
		(175 mg/m^2) for	11-00					
		6 cycles.						
De Vos	RCT	Ovarian cancer	Arm A:	Toxicity Rating:	Neurotoxicity (NCI-CTC) per cycles:	Survival at 36	Bristol-	1B-
2003	multi-	Age:	e	NOI-OTOAE	Grade 2: 2% vs.12%	Arm A: 70%	Sauibb	17
Full text	center	Arm A: 60 (35-	(740	Quality of Life:	Grade 3: 1% vs. 2%	Arm B: 52%	Schering-	Randomization:
	2 arms	77)	mg/m ²)	EORTC	(p<0.001)	No data for	Plough	Yes
	n=90	Arm B: 59 (39-	n=45			CI/p-value		

								Appendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
	Netherla nds 07/1998- 04/01	76) Sex m/f: 0/100% CTX: Curative or palliative. Naïve. Paclitaxel (175 mg/m ²) Carboplatin (AUC = 6). Up to 6 cycles.	Arm B: No treatment n=45	PFS OS	After 6 cycles: Arm A: Grade 1: 31/45 (69%) vs 25/45 (55%) Grade 2: 3/45 (7%) vs. 12/45 (27%) Grade 3: 3/45 (7%) vs. 2/45 (4%) (p=0.073) QoL (EORTC): Scores showed no difference between both arms. Discontinuitation of paclitaxel: Due to neurotoxicity: 3 (Arm B) Drop outs: 4 due to neurotoxicity 3 due to patient refusal	Progression Free Survival: Arm A: 22 months Arm B: 16 months (p=0.16) Follow up: 24 months Number of cycles: Arm A=254 Arm B= 251		Blinding: no ITT: yes
Hilpert 2005 Full text	RCT Phase II Single- center 2 arms n=72 Germany	Ovarian cancer Age: ≥18 Sex m/f: 0/100% CTX: Naïve. TC: Paclitaxel (175mg/m²)+ Carboplatin (AUC=5) or TC + Epirubicin (6mg/m²) (=TEC	Arm A: Amifostin e (740 mg/m ² prior to CTX) n=37 Arm B: Placebo n=34	Primary outcome: Vibration perception treshold (VPT) Vibration dis- appearance treshold (VDT) Secondary outcome: Toxicity Rating: NCI-CTCAE	Neurotoxicity (NCI-CTC) per cycle:Arm A vs. Arm B (%):Grade 0: 46 vs. 33%Grade 1: 40 vs. 49%Grade 2: 13 vs. 20%Grade 3: 1/0%(p=0.0103)VPT Hands:Arm A: 3.18 μm (5 cycles) Recoveryafter 6 month follow-up to baselinevalues.Arm B: 3.83 μm (6 cycles)VPT values remained pathologic	Number of cycles: Arm A: 203 over all Arm B: 187over all	Essex Pharma GmbH (maufactu rer of amifostine)	1B- 1+ Randomization Yes, method unclear Blinding:yes ITT: no data

								Appendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
				Quality of Life: EORTC Clinical evaluation: Patella + achilles tendon reflex activities. 2-point discrimination Specific sensory symptoms (patient questionnaire incl. pain+sensory neuropathy)	 (p=0.0114) VPT Feet: Arm A: 5.25 μm (6 cycles) Arm B: 11.88 μm (3 month follow-up) (p=0.0015) VDT Hands: Arm A: 2.75 (6 cycles) Arm B: 2.93 (3 cycles) (p=0.0038) VDT Feet (6 cycles): Arm A: 5.42 μm Arm B: 8.61 μm (p=0.0012) Subjective assessments: (questionnaires) No significant differences in incidences of sensory symptoms. QoL (EORTC): Amifostine failed to improve quality of life. No effect of amifostine on pain symptomatology, fine global motor activities, paraesthesia, prickle etc. Impairment of self-estimated skilfulness significantly more often in placebo group: Arm A/Arm B: 12/17 (p=0.04) Other toxities: Amifostine treated patients were significantly at a disadvantage with 			

								Appendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
					regard to dyspnoea (p=0.0062), infection(P=0.0238), nausea (p=0.0005) and vomitting (p=0.0091)			
Leong 2003 Full text	RCT Single- center 2 arms n=60 Singapor e 08/97- 02/02	Non-Small-Cell Lung Cancer, unresectable Age: Arm A: 65 (40- 77) Arm B: 65 (33- 76) Sex m/f: 80/20% CTX: Curative. Naïve. Induction: Paclitaxel (175 mg/m ²)+ Carboplatin (AUC=6) +RTX (60-66 gy, 30 fractions + 60mg/m ² paclitaxel)	Arm A: Amifostin e (740 mg/m ^{2,} , 2 dosages) n=30 Arm B: Placebo n=30	Toxicity Rating: NCI-CTCAE Electro-physiologic measures: Median, proximal + distal latency, nerve conduction velocity, F-wave latency a-SAP a-CMAP (ulnar, pereonal, tibial +sural) OS, MS, PFS	Neurotoxicity (NCI-CTCAE): Motor+sensory neuropathy: Grade 2-3: 5/ 21 (24%) vs. 10/27 (37%) (Diff.: -13%; 95%CI (-36%- 13%)) Sensory neuropathy: Grade 1: 18/21 (86%) vs.18/27(67%) Grade 2: 1/21 (5%) vs. 6/27 (22%) Grade 3: 2/21 (10%) vs. 1/27(4%) Neurophysiologic parameters showed worsening in both arms but no significant difference Drop outs: Patient refusal: 2 Early death: 6 Disease progression: 3 Unstable angina pectoris: 1	Overall survival: Hazard Ratio: 0.84 95%CI (0.46- 1.52) (p=0.56) Median OS: 12.5 vs. 14.5 months Median PFS: 9.0 vs. 13.0 months, Hazard ratio: 0.81 95%CI (0.44- 1.51) (p=0.50)	Schering Plough providing amifostine	2B 1- Randomization yes Blinding:yes ITT: no data Notes: author: doses of amifostine might have ot been high enough High number of drop-outs
Gelmon	RCT	Breast Cancer	Arm A:	Toxicity Rating:	Neurotoxicity (NCI-CTCAE):	No significant	National	2B
Full text	Phase II Multi-	Age:	e (910	Clinical evaluation:	Grade 1: 13/20 (65%) vs. 9/20 (45%) Grade 2: 5/20 (25%) vs. 8/20 (40%) Grade 3: 2 /20 (10%) vs. 3/20 (15%)	tumor	Institute of	Randomization:
	Center	AIII A. 47 (32*	(310	Sinical Evaluation.	1010000.2720(1070)00.0720(1070)	response rales	Canaua,	yes

								Appendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
	2 arms n=40 Canada	61) Arm B: 53 (33- 75) Sex m/f: 0/100% CTX: Palliative. Naïve. Paclitaxel (initial 250mg/m ²),then 175mg/m ²)	mg/m ² before CTX) n=20 Arm B: No treatment. n=20	VPT Patellar+ ankle reflexes, hand grip strength etc.	Neurologic assessments: No difference found in any oft he neurologic measures. Other toxities: Arm A/Arm B (%): Nausea : 90/55% (p=0.51) Vomiting: 75/40% (p=0.54)	between the groups. Response rate: 7/19 (36.8%) vs. 4/18 (22.2%)	Eli Lilly Co Canada, Bristol Myers, Squibb	Blinding: no ITT: no data Notes: Not blinded CI + p-values not always shown Small sample size
Goshajingk	igan (GJG)			1	1	1		1
Yoshida 2013 Journal of Oncology Full text	RCT Multi- center 2 arms n=29 Japan 03/07- 03/09	Ovarian/ Endometrial Cancer Age: Arm A:55.6 Arm B: 59.7 Sex m/f: Arm A: 0/100% Arm B: 0/100% CTX: Paclitaxel/Carb oplatin –based (Paclitaxel 175- 180 mg/m ² Carboplatin:	Arm A: GJG 7.5 g/ 3xday during CTX orally n=15 Arm B: No treatment n=14	Primary endpoints: NCI-CTCAE Fact-GoG Ntx Examination Current Perception Tresholds (CPT)	Neurotoxicity (NCI-CTCAE): After 6 weeks: Arm A: Grade 1: 9/15 (60%) Grade 2: 6/15 (40%) Grade 3: 0 Arm B: Grade 1: 6/14 (43%) Grade 2: 3/14 (21%) Grade 3: 2/14 (14%) No statistical differences In Fact-Gog-Ntx Arm A: 8.3±8.1 Arm B:5.5±.5 No statistical differences in CPT			

								Appendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
		AUC 5-6)						
Glutamate		Wax. 0 cycles						
Loven 2009 Full text	RCT Multi- center 2 arms n=67 Israel	Ovarian cancer Age: Arm A: 59 (44- 80) Arm B: 58 (35- 79) Sex m/f: 0/100%	Arm A: Glutamat e (min. 500mg) n=23 Arm B: placebo n=20	Toxicity Rating: Severity Score (increment in grade of toxicity compared with baseline) for tingling, num-bness, pain, strength Clinical evaluation: Tactile, pain.	Neurotoxicity (Severity score): Sigificant benefit in the glutamate group for pain sensation, tingling and numbness. Drop outs: Progressive disease: 3 Severe skin rash: 2 Changed treating center: 1	No data for OS, PFS, DFS, TR.	Rotem Carmela Solgar Health products	2B- 1- Randomization yes Blinding:yes ITT: no data
		CTX: Paclitaxel (175 mg/m ² , at least 6 cycles)+ Carboplatin (AUC=6)		vibratory perception Electro-physiologic assessments: Motor +sensory conduction velocity. Distal latency.				Very small sample size, high drop-out rate (24/67)
Leal 2014 Full text	RCT Multi- center 2 arms n=185 USA 12/09-	Patients receiving Paclitaxel and Carboplatin treatments. Age: Median 63	Arm A: GSH (1.5 mg/m ²) Arm B: placebo	Quality Of Life: EORTC-QLQ-CIPN 20 Toxicity Rating: NCI-CTC	Neurotoxicity (NCI-CTC): Arm A: Grade≥2: 36/94 (38%) Grade≥3: 5/94 (5%) (p=0.45) Arm B: Grade≥2: 30/91 (33%)	No interference of GSH with the antitumor activity of paclitaxel/car boplatin was	Public Health service grants, Grants by National Cancer	1 B- 1- Randomization: Yes Blinding:ves
	12/11	years (Arm A+B) Sex m/f: 19/81%			Grade≥3: 4/91 (4%) (p=0.77) EORTC-QLQ-CIPN 20:	detected. Patients reaching 3rd cycle:	Institute	ITT: no data

								Appendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
		CTX: Paclitaxel (80- 200 mg/m ²) Carboplatin (AUC 5-7 every 21 or 28 days) for at least 12 weeks.			No significant differences for acute pain syndrome data or cumulative peripheral neurotoxicity.	Arm A: 75 Arm B: 71 6th cycle: Arm A: 64 Arm B: 58		
Omega-3-fa	atty-acids							
Ghoreishi 2012 Full text	RCT Single- center 2 arms n=69 Iran 04/10- 10/11	Breast Cancer Age: Arm A: 46.19 ±9.76 Arm B: 45.70±12.0 Sex m/f: 0/100% CTX: Paclitaxel (175mg/m²,	Arm A: Omega- 3-fatty- acids (640 mg, 3/day) n=30 Arm B: placebo n=27	Primary outcome: Reduced Total Neuropathy Score (rTNS): subjective and objective measures 0-28 points Secondary outcome: Electro-physiologic evaluations:	Neurotoxicity (rTNS): Arm A: Nomal: 21/30 (70%) vs. 11/27 (40%) Mild: 4/30 (13%) vs. 10/27 (37%) Moderate: 5/30 (17%) vs. 5/27 (19%) Severe: 0/30 (0%) vs. 1/27 (3.7%) Incidence: OR=0.3, 95%CI 0.10-0.88) p=0.029 Severity: Severity: p=0.054 Nerve conduction measures: Sensor nerve conduction:	No data for OS, PFS, DFS.	Dana Pharma Minami Nutrition	2B 1- Randomization yes Blinding:yes ITT: no data Notes: Lack of longterm follow-
		4 cycles)		Distal motor latency. a-CMAP Motor conduction velocity. a-SAP Sensory nerve conduction.	 13.33μν vs. 9.74 μν, (p=0.015) Other measure showed no significant differences. Drop outs: 4 due to critical health conditions 8 refusal of consent 			up

								Appendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
Davis 2005 Full text	RCT multicent er 3 arms n=117 Australia	Patients with solid tumors requiring CTX with paclitaxel and carboplatin Age: Arm A+Arm B: 58 (22-7 Sex m/f: 55/45% CTX: Paclitaxel (175mg/m2 + Carboplatin (AUC=6) 4-6 cycles	Arm A: rhuLIF 2 µg/kg day 0-6 n=36 Arm B: rhuLIF 4 µg/kg day 0-6 n=39 Arm C: placebo day 0-6 n=42	Primary outcome: Change of CIPN after 4 cycles with CPNE score (sum score out of ulnar, median, sural, peroneal NVC measures) drom 0-1 Secondary outcome: H- reflex latency VPT Symptom scores QoL with EORTC- CIPN 32 AE with NCI-CTCAE	Change of CIPN: no significant differences between groups after 4th and 6th cycle Drop-outs: Arm A: 36% Arm B: 33% Arm C :28% AE (NCI-CTCAE): Injection site reactions: Arm A: 28% Arm B: 36% Arm C: 5% (p<0.05) Erythema: Arm A: 11% Arm B: 23% Arm C: 5% Rigors: Arm A: 8% Arm B: 28% Arm C: 2% Vomiting: Arm A: 33% Arm C: 52% rhuLIF patients reported greater improvement in global health and less fatigue (no data reported) CPNE score was claimed to be sensitive and correlating with other	No data for OS, PFS, TR etc.	None reported	2B 1- Randomization: yes, method unclear Blinding: yes ITT: yes Notes: High rate of drop- outs CI not shown information missing

								Appendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
					scores (no data reported)			
Vitamin E	1			•		•		•
Argyriou 2005 Full text	RCT Single- center 2 arms n=40 Greece 03/03- 03/04	Patients receiving Paclitaxel or/and Cisplatin Age: Arm A: 55.8±12.6 Arm B: 57.5±11.4 Sex m/f: 58/42% CTX: Naïve. Cisplatin and/or Paclitaxel. 6 courses.	Arm A: Vitamin E (300mg 2/day) n=20 Arm B: No treatment. n=20	Clinical evaluation: NSS, NDS Electro-physiologic evaluations: a-CMAP MCV,SCV Distal motor latancy F-wave,a-SAP PNP score summarizes clinical+electro- physiologic measures	Neurotoxicity (PNP-score): Grade 1: 1/16 (6%) vs. /15 (20%) Grade 2: 3/16 (19%) vs. 5/15 (33%) Grade 3: 0/16 (0%) vs. 3/15 (20%) (p=0.019) Drop outs. Death: 4 vs. 5 Disease progression: 2 vs. 3	No data for OS, PFS, DFS, TR.	Eviol, GA Pharma- ceutics, Athen	2B 1- Randomization yes Blinding: no subject blinding ITT:yes Notes: very small sample size
Kottschad	RCT	Patients	Arm A:	Drimony outcome-	Neurotoxicity (NCI-CTC): Paclitaxel	No data for	North	1B
2011	Single-	therapy with	E	NCI- CTC	≥Grade 2: 58%	DES TR	Central	1+
	center	neurotoxic CTX	(300mg ² /			210, 110	Treatment	Randomization:
Full text	2 arms n= 207 USA 12/06- 12/07	Cancer: Breast, Lung or other Age: ≥50: 61% ≤50: 39%	daily orally) n= 96 Arm B:	Secondary outcome: Time to onset of grade 2+ sensory neuropathy (SN).	Neurotoxicity (NCI-CTC): Over-all ≥Grade 2: Arm A: 33/96 (34%, 95% CI 25-44.8) vs. 32/93 (29%, 95% CI 20.1-39.4), p=0.43		Group supported by Public Health Service	y Blinding: y ITT: yes Notes: inadequate

								Appendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
		Sex m/f: 18/82% CTX: Curative. Naïve. Oxaliplatin (26%), Cisplatin, Carboplatin, Taxane (58%)or combination	Placebo n= 93	Duration of SN. Dose reduction or omissions.	Time to onset of ≥Grade 2 SN: 58 days, 95%Cl (43.0-97.0) vs. 69 days 95%Cl (49.0-105.0) p=0.58		grants	dose of vit E No clear difference between CTX groups

Vinca-alkaloids

Reference	Type of	Patient	Interventi	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival	Financing	Level of
	study	characteristics	on:			Rates, Drop		evidence
			(supporti			outs,		(CEBM levels/
	mono	cancer, age,	ve			Response		SIGN)
	vs.	sex (m/f), CTX	therapy .:			Rates		
	multi-		Arm A)					Reasons for
	centre,							down-grading
	arms,		Controls					
	n=,		(Arm B)					
	period,							
	country							
Org 2766	<u> </u>					·		
Koeppen	RCT	Hodgkin and	Arm A:	Primary outcome:	Neurotoxicity:	Response	Organon	1B-
2004	Multi-	Non-Hodgkin-	Org2766	Neuropathy-free	Feeling of numbness:	Rate:	Internation	1+
	center	Lymphoma	(2mg s.c.	interval	Essen: 86.1%	61/73 (84%)	al	

								Appendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
Full text	2 arms n=150 Germany / Netherla nds 11/91- 10/94	Age: Essen: Arm A: 42.9(18- 68) Arm B: 41.5(19- 79) Amsterdam: Arm A: 52 (18- 76) Arm B: 52.4(20- 76) Sex m/f: 62/28% CTX: Naïve. Vincristine (8-32mg) based schemes. CEBOPP- protocol (Essen) or scheme adapted to histologic diagnosis (Amsterdam)	before and after VCR) n=75 Arm B: Placebo n=75	Secondary outcomes: Clinical evaluation: 10-point score for neuropathic symptoms . Tendon reflex activities. VPT VDT Quantitative evaluations: Muscle strength. Toxicity Rating: Quality of Life: questionnaire for QoL	Amsterdam: 41.2% No signifiant difference between the study groups (p=0.17, p=0.13) No secondary endpoint showed statistically relevant differences between the study groups.	vs. 64/74 (86%)		Randomization: yes Blinding: yes ITT: no, per -protocol Notes: missing effect measures for neurotoxocity

								Appendices
Reference	Type of study mono	Patient characteristics cancer, age,	Interventi on: (supporti ve	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN)
	vs. multi- centre,	sex (m/f), CTX	therapy.: Arm A)			Rates		Reasons for down-grading
	arms, n=, period,		Controls (Arm B)					
Van		Hodakin (8)	Arm A:	Clinical evaluation:	Nourotoxicity	Complete	Organon	28
Kooten	Single-	and Non-	Org 2766	Questionnaire	Sensory complaints questionnaire	Tumor	Internation	1-
1992	center	Hodakin-	(s.c.	(Pain, parasthesia,	Total:	Response:	al BV	•
	2 arms	Lymphoma (20)	Hodgkin:	numbness).	8/13 (62%) vs.	Arm A: 9/13		Randomization:
Full text	n=30		max.16m	Strength using	12/15 (80%), p>0.05	(69%)		yes
	Netherla	Age:	g	Medical Research		Arm B: 7/15		
	nds	Arm A: 44.7	NHL:	Scale.	Numbness:	(47%)		Blinding: yes
		Arm B: 54.7	12mg)	Sensory function.	6/13 (46%) vs. 11/15 (73%), p<0.05	No data for CI		
			n=13	Tendon Reflex	Neurologic signs:	or p-value.		ITT: yes
		Sex m/f: 61/39%		actvities.	Paresis hand/foot muscles:			
		OTV: No.	Arm B:	VPI.	1/13 (8%) vs. 5/15 (33%)			Notes: median
		CIX: Naive.	Placebo	Inermal	Sensory disturbance:			ages differ
		Sulfato	n=15	discrimination	2/13 (15%) vs. 8/15 (53%), p<0.05			Significantly
		(max 2mg)		116511010.	VPT showed no significant difference			sizo
		based scheme			(p=0.25)			3120

Appendices

Bortezomib

Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
Bortezomib	S.C.			·	•	•	- -	
Moreau	RCT	Multiple	Arm A:	Primary outcomes:	Neurotoxicity (NCI-CTC):	Number of	Johnson&	1B-
2011	Phase III	Myeloma	Sub-	Overall Response	Over all: 56/147 (38%) vs. 39/74	cycles:	Johnson	1+
	Multi-		cutaneou	Rate (ORR)	(53%)	Arm A: 8 (1-	Pharma-	
Full text	centre	Age:	S	Complete Response	≥Grade 2: 35/147 (24%) vs. 30/74	10)	ceutical	Randomization
	2 arms	Arm A: 64.5(42-	Bortezom	(CR)	(41%)	Arm B: 8 (1-	Research	yes
	n=222	88)	ib	Partial Reponse (PR)	≥Grade 3: 7/147 (5%) vs. 11/74	10)	and	D
	France	Arm B: 64.5(38-	(1.3mg/m ⁻	after 4 cycles of	(15%),	ORR (after 4	Developm	Blinding: no
	07/08-	86)	S.C.)	Bortezomib only.	p<0.05	Cycles):	ent,	
	02/10	Sox mlt EE/AE0/	n=148	Secondary	Event rate a DND encet afte 2	Arm A: 61/145	Dharma	TTT: yes
		Sex III/I. 55/45%	Arm B:	outcomos	evelos:	(42%) VS.	Phanna-	Notos: sponsor
		CTX: Naïve	Intraveno	PES Time to	5 8% vs 18 8%	(42%)	CEUIICS	had full access
		Bortezomib		response duration of	3.0 / 0 V3. 10.0 / 0	(n = 0.002)		to all data
		$(1.3 mg/m^2)$ up	Bortezom	response, time to		(p=0.002)		interpretation
		to 8 cycles	ib	progression, local		CR (after 4		and writing of
		····	(1.3mg/m^2)	tolerability		cycles):		the report
			i.v.)	Adverse effects		Arm A: 9/145		
			n=4	(NCI-CTC)		(6%) vs.Arm		
						B: 6/74 (8%)		
						(p=0.002)		

Appendices

Appendix 5: Tables of evidence for therapy of CIPN

Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
Amitriptyli	ne	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
Full text	Single- center 2 arms n=44 Finnland 01/02- 08/04	had received 2 month of neurotoxic CTX at least. Age: Arm A: 52 (37- 67) Arm B: 54 (35- 67) Sex m/f: 27/73% CTX: Neurotoxic CTX over at	Amitripty line (10mg/d, up to 50mg) n=17 Arm B: placebo n=16	Patient assessments: Improvement of neuropathic symptoms using 5- point verbal rating scale VRS (complete-moderate- some relief-no change-symptoms worse) Secondary outcomes: Patient assessments:	Arm A: Complete relief: $2/17 (12\%) vs.0/16 ($ $0\%)$ Major relief: $1/17 (6\%) vs. 4/16 ($ (25%) Some relief: $5/17 (29\%) vs. 1/16 ($ (6%) No change: $7/17 (41\%) vs. 7/16 ($ $(44\%) $ Worsening: $2/17 (12\%) vs. 4/16 ($ $(25\%) $ $p>0.05$ Global improvement (scale 1-10): Mean ±SD Arm A: 3.4 ± 3.6	DFS, TR	of support: None	 Randomization yes Blinding: yes ITT: yes Notes: small sample size. Dose of amitriptyline might have been too low.
		least two month duration. Vinca alkaloids: 15/44 (34%) Platinum derivates: 14/44 (32%) Taxanes:		NCI-CTC. Patient questionnaires of neuropathic symptoms (global improvement scale 1-10). EORTC Neuropathic Pain	Arm B: 1.9± 3.1 (p>0.05) Quality of Life: Global Health Score (QLQ-C30): Improved in Arm A (p=0.038) but only temporary. Drop outs:			

								Appendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
		13 (30%) Combination: 2 (4%)		Symptom Inventory. Depression, Sleep	Adverse effects < 4 wks: 3 Neurotoxic chemotherapy ceased < 4 wks :4 Rejected from analyses because of non-compliance: 2			
Duloxetine					· · · ·			•
Smith 2013 Full text	RCT Phase III multi- center 2 arms n=231 USA 04/08 - 03/11	Patients with duration >3 month CTX induced peripheral neuropathy after completion of CTX. Age: Arm A: 60 (30- ≥70) Arm B: 59 (30- ≥70) Sex m/f: 37/63% CTX: Paclitaxel, other taxane or oxaliplatin, other platinum	Cross- over design Arm A: D/P first Duloxetin e (up to 60mg for 5 weeks), than placebo n=115 Arm B: P/D first Placebo than duloxetine n=116	Primary outcome: Patient assessments: Pain severity items (0-10 score) (BPI) Seondary outcome: Patient assessments: Brief Pain Inventory Short Form. QoL using FACT/GOG-Ntx. NCI-CTC	Decrease of neuropathic pain (BPI): 1.06 (95% CI, 0.72-1.40) vs. 0.34 (95% CI, 0.01-0.66) (P = 0.003) Any decrease in pain: Arm A: 59% Arm B: 38% Relative Risk of experiencing pain in Arm A compared to Arm B: 30% pain reduction: 1.96 95%CI (1.15-3.35) 50% pain reduction: 2.43 95%CI (1.11-5.30 Change in pain interference with daily function: Arm A: 7.9 95%CI (5.4-10.5) Arm B: 3.5 95%CI (1.1-5.9) QoL (FACT/GOG-Ntx) mean change:	No data for OS, PFS, DFS, TR.	NCI Division of Cancer Preventio n. Eli Lilly providing study drug and placebo	1B 1+ Randomization yes Blinding: no ITT: yes

								Appendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
					Arm A: 2.44 95%CI (0.43-4.45) Arm B: 0.87 95%CI (1.09-2.82)			
					Exploratory analyses results suggest that patients who received platinum compounds			
Gabapentin	е							
Rao 2007	RCT Phase III	Patients with duration >1	Cross over	Primary outcome:	Neurotoxicity: ECOG-NS (14 weeks)	No data for OS, PFS,	Source of funding:	1B 1+
Full text	Single- center 2 arms n=115 USA 03/02-	month CTX induced peripheral neuropathy	design: Arm A: G/P group: Eirst:	Patient assessments: NRS (Numeric Rating scale pain 1- 10) ECOG-NS: Eastern	Arm A/B: 1.5/1.5 (p=0.7) NRS 'worst pain' (14 weeks) Arm A/B: 4.2/3.2 (p=0.05)	DFS, TR	none reported	Randomization: yes Blinding:yes
	12/03	Arm A: 59 (28- 84) Arm B: 60 (25- 80)	Gabapent ine (300mg capsules up to	Cooperative Oncology Group neuropathy scale: 0=no, 1=mild, 2=moderate,	Adverse events: end of 6 weeks: GP: 44/57 (77%) vs. PG: 50/58 (86%), end of 14 weeks: GP: 29/41 (71%) vs. PG: 31/43 (72%)			Notes: cross over design (2 weeks washout)
		Sex m/f: 27/73% CTX: Neurotoxic CTX active, discontinued or completed	2700 mg a day) Second: placebo n=57 Arm B:	3=severe paresthesia, sensory loss, loss of tendon reflexes)	There were no significant differences in secondary endpoints. Drop outs: Patient refual (presumably because of perceived lack of activity) in 20% and in 29% of			

								Appendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
		11/115 (10%) Taxanes: 50/115 (44%) Platinum	First: Placebo Second: Gabapenti ne n=58					
Gel (Baclof	en, Amitript	yline HCI, Ketamin	e)	•	•			·
Barton 2010 Full text	RCT Single- center 2 arms n=208 USA 02/08- 10/08	Patients with duration >1 month CTX- induced peripheral neuropathy Age: Arm A: 59.9 Arm B: 62.1 Sex m/f: 39/61%	Arm A: 1.31 g Gel "BAK": 10mg Baclofen, 40 mg Amitripty line HCl, 20 mg Ketamine (2/day over 4 weeks	Primary outcome: Patient assessments: Change in sensor neuropathy subscale (European Organization for Research	Change in sensory neuropathy compared to baseline (EORTC-CIPN): Arm A: 8.1 ± 15.05 Arm B: 3.8 ± 15.52 (95%CI (-0.6-9.3); p=0.053) Change in motor neuropathy compared to baseline (EORTC-CIPN): Arm A: 7.1 ± 13.72 Arm B: 1.8 ± 14.05	No data for OS, PFS, DFS, TR	National Cancer Institute's CCOP program	1B- 1+ Randomization: yes Blinding:yes ITT: yes Notes: high number of drop-outs: 53/208 (25%)
Lamotrigine	9							
Rao 2008 Full text	RCT Single- center 2 arms n=131 USA 02/04-	Patients with duration >1 month CTX- induced peripheral neuropathy	Arm A: Lamotrig ine (target: 300mg, start with 25mg, 10	Primary outcome: Patient assessments: NRS (Numeric Rating scale pain 1- 10). ECOG-neuropathy	Numeric Rating scale pain decrease from baseline: Arm A: 0.3 Arm B: 0.5 (p=0.56) ECOG-neuropathy scale:	No data for OS, PFS, DFS.	Glaxo SmithKlin e provided study drug, no other funding	1B- 1+ Randomization: y Blinding:y ITT: no data

								Appendices
Reference	Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
	03/05	Age: Arm A: 62 (29- 84) Arm B: 59 (34- 82) Sex m/f: 41/59% CTX: Neurotoxic CTX Active or completed for at least 1 month CTX-induced neuropathy Vinca alkaloids: 44/125 (35%) Platinum compounds: 9/125 (7%) Taxanes: 34/125 (27%) Combination: 35/125 (28%)	weeks + than tapering off over 4 weeks) n=63 Arm B: placebo n=62	scale: 0=no, 1=mild, 2= moderate, 3=severe paresthesia, sensory loss, loss of tendon reflexes). Secondary outcomes: Patient assessments: Short Form-McGill Pain. Questionnaire. Brief Pain Inventory Short Form. Subjective Global Impression of Change. Symptom Distress Scale. Profile of Mood State. QoL.	Arm A: 0.4 Arm B: 0.3 (p=0.36) Discontinuation of study: 33% vs. 18% (p=0.06) 13 vs. 10 atient refusal 7 vs. 1 adverse event 9 vs. 5 other No other differences were noted between the groups using the secondary endpoints (i.e. BPI; McGill, QoL Uniscale)		sources	Missing effect measures and absolute numbers
Nortriptylin	e	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			•		·	
Hammack	RCT	Cisplatin CTX	Arm A:	Primary outcome:	After first period:	Drop outs:	Public	2B
2002	Cross-	and at ≥1	Nortripty	Neuropathic pain	VAS pain scale (0-100):	6 due to	Health	1-
	over	month painful	line	with verbal	Arm A: -7.7	toxicities (4	Grants	5
Full text	Single-	neuropathy	First up	descriptive scale	Arm B: -2.7	placebo		Randomization:

							Appendices
Reference Type of study mono vs. multi- centre, arms, n=, period, country	Patient characteristics cancer, age, sex (m/f), CTX	Interventi on: (supporti ve therapy.: Arm A) Controls (Arm B)	Outcomes	Neurotoxicity	Survival Rates, Drop outs, Response Rates	Financing	Level of evidence (CEBM levels/ SIGN) Reasons for down-grading
center 2 arms n=57 USA 02/95- 01/96	Age: Arm A: 59.5 Arm B: 63.0 Sex: no data CTX: Cispaltin ongoing or terminated. Stratified to <300 mg/m ² 300-400 mg/m ² >300 mg/m ²	to 100mg n=26 Arm B: Placebo first n=25	(VDS) Activities of daily life affected by neuropathy with VDS Secondary outcome: Neuropathic pain with visual analogue scale (VAS) descriptive Quality of Life with VAS Satisfaction scale from 0-4 AE		phase, 2 nortriptyline) AE: Dry mouth: Arm A: 62% Arm B: 31% (p=0.002) Dizziness: Arm A: 49% Arm B: 15% (P=0.002) Constipation: Arm A: 41% Arm B: 22% (p=0.07) Total number of AE in nortiptyline phase higher but no significant difference in desation, nausea, urinary hesitancy or		yes Blinding: yes ITT: yes Notes: Cross-over design Carry-over effect possible

Statement of authorship

I hereby declare, that I have written this thesis without any help from others and without the use of documents and aids other than those stated above. I have mentioned all used sources and cited them correctly according to established academic citation rules.

I assure that I did not use the aid of any commercial promotion advisors. I did not pay anyone for any service according to this dissertation thesis.

Halle (Saale), 20/03/2017

Juliane Beckmann

Selbststandigkeitserklärung

Ich erkläre hiermit, dass ich die vorliegende Arbeit ohne unzulässige Hilfe Dritter und ohne Benutzung anderer als der angegebenen Hilfsmittel angefertigt habe. Die aus anderen Quellen direkt oder indirekt übernommenen Daten und Konzepte sind unter Angabe der Quelle gekennzeichnet.

Ich versichere, dass ich für die inhaltliche Erstellung der vorliegenden Arbeit nicht die entgeltliche Hilfe von Vermittlungs- und Beratungsdiensten (Promotionsberater oder anderer Personen) in Anspruch genommen habe. Niemand hat von mir unmittelbar oder mittelbar geldwerte Leistungen für Arbeiten erhalten, die im Zusammenhang mit dem Inhalt der vorgelegten Dissertation stehen.

Halle (Saale), den 20.03.2017

Juliane Beckmann

Declaration of earlier attempts of dissertation

Hereby I declare that I have not completed or initiated a doctorate procedure at any other university

This dissertation work was not presented to an authority, neither inland or in other countries.

Halle (Saale), 20/03/2017

Juliane Beckmann

Erklärung über frühere Promotionsversuche

Hiermit erkläre ich, Ich erkläre, dass ich mich an keiner anderen Hochschule einem Promotionsverfahren unterzogen bzw. eine Promotion begonnen habe. Die Arbeit wurde bisher weder im In- noch im Ausland in gleicher oder ähnlicher Form einer anderen Prüfungsbehörde vorgelegt.

Halle (Saale), den 20.03.2017

Juliane Beckmann

Curriculum vitae

Juliane Beckmann Personal data: Date of birth/birthplace: 20.12.1987/ Greifswald E-Mail: JBeckmann87@t-online.de Nationality: German Civil staus: Single Career: January 2017- now Assistant at the hospital "Martha Maria Dölau", Clinic of Anaesthesiology, Medical Director: PD Dr. med. Fritz 2015-2016 Assistant at the university hospital Halle Saale, Clinic of Anaesthesiology, Medical Director: Prof. Dr. med. Bucher School education: 1994-1998 Elementary school Kröllwitz in Halle 1998-2000 Secondary school Wittekind/Kröllwitz in Halle 2000-2007 Highschool Thomas-Müntzer Gymnasium Halle University education: October 2008-July 2015 Study of medicine at the Martin-Luther Universität Halle 1. 1st State examination: Physikum March 2011 April 2014 to June 2015 2. 2nd State examination March 2013 Dissertation in the Clinic for Haematology and Oncology/Institute for Medical Epidemiology, Biometry und Informatics of the Medical Faculty of the Martin-Luther-Universität Halle-Wittenberg Supervisors: apl. Prof. Dr. med. Karin Jordan Prof Dr. rer. nat. Johannes Haerting Internships: August 2011 Rehabilitation clinic for Oncology in Ahrenshoop Nephrology of the university hospital Halle February/March 2012 Centre of renal transplantation university hospital Halle August 2012 Clinic für Oncology and Haematology university hospital Halle February/March 2013 August 2013 Doctor's surgery for Oncology in Greifswald Elective: May – June 2014 Emergency department university hospital Halle June- September 2014 Clinic für Oncology and Haematology university hospital Halle September- December Clinic für Anaesthesiology und Intensive Care university hospital 2014 Halle January- April 2015 Department of Surgery HELIOS Klinik Eisleben

Curriculum vitae

Extracurricular Engagement:

June 2010, 2011 & 2012	Organisation of theTeddybear-Hospital MLU Halle
August 2013	Active participation for an image film at the centre of medical
	simulation MLUHalle

Foreign experiences and languages:

2004/2005 2007/2008	Exchange student in Texas/USA Allen Highschool Work and Travel in Australia
Language abilities:	English: fluent French: 7 th to 13 th grade Latin: 7 th to 11 th grade

Other qualifications

• Work shop "Systematic Reviews in Medicine", German Network for Evidence-based Medicine, Freiburg

Halle, 20/03/2017

Juliane Beckmann

Acknowledgement

Acknowledgement

At first, I would like to thank Mrs. apl. Prof. Jordan, my thesis advisor, for the supervision of this dissertation and for the possibility of being part of an impressive project as this S3-guideline. She always gave me motivation, rapid assistance when doubting and almost immediate answer to questions.

In addition I thank you, Prof. Haerting for supervising this dissertation.

A special thanks goes also to Mrs. PD Unverzagt, who always helped me with statistical and methodical issues.

I would also like to thank Mrs. Dr. Jahn for the many advices and the repeated review of my thesis.

In addition, thank you to Mrs. Dr. Leithold and Mrs. Werner. Both were not only project assistants but also doctoral colleagues and supported me with organizational help and provision of indispensable literature.

Last but not least, I would like to thank my family, who always gave me inspiration and a lot of understanding.

Special thanks shall go to my mother, Mrs. Dr. Gudrun Beckmann and my companion, Mr. Lukas Bauer, for giving me strength and courage for the developing and completion of my dissertation.
Danksagung

Mein Dank gilt an erster Stelle Frau apl. Prof. Dr. Jordan, meiner Doktormutter, für die Betreuung dieser Arbeit. Sie gab mir die Möglichkeit, bereits als Studentin Teil eines großen Projektes, der Erarbeitung dieser S3-Leitlinie zu sein. Stets sorgte sie für ausreichend Motivation, schnelle Hilfe bei Zweifeln und die nahezu umgehende Beantwortung meiner Fragen.

Desweiteren möchte ich mich bei Herrn Prof. Haerting für die Betreuung dieser Arbeit bedanken.

Besonderer Dank gilt auch Frau PD Unverzagt, die mir vor allem bei statistischen und methodischen Fragestellungen stets zur Seite stand.

Ebenso möchte ich mich bei Frau Dr. Jahn für die vielen Hinweise und die wiederholte Durchsicht meiner Arbeit bedanken.

Außerdem danke ich Frau Dr. Leithold und Frau Werner, die mir beide als Projektassistentinnen und als Doktoranden-Kolleginnen manche organisatorischen Schritte erleichterten und mich mit der Bereitstellung unentbehrlicher Dokumente unterstützten.

Zuletzt danke ich meiner Familie, die immer wieder motivierende Worte fand und viel Verständnis für mich aufbrachte.

Ganz besonderer Dank gilt meiner Mutter, Frau Dr. Gudrun Beckmann und meinem Freund, Herrn Lukas Bauer, die mir jeder Zeit Kraft und Mut für die Anfertigung und Vollendung meiner Dissertation gegeben haben.